

Another World

visit.kaec.net

@KAEC_Saudi
@KAEC.Saudi **f** @KAEC.Saudi
KAEC



Annual Report 2019

The master developer of KAEC is Emaar, the Economic City.

Emaar, the Economic City (EEC) is a Tadawul-listed real estate development and management company. Its primary focus is the planning and development of KAEC. When it launched its successful initial public offering (IPO) in 2006, EEC made history: more than half of the Saudi population subscribed to shares.

Aimed at being a major contributor to achieving the Kingdom's Vision 2030, KAEC is a uniquely successful example of publicprivate partnership. KAEC is governed by a single regulator – the Economic Cities and Special Zones Authority (ECZA) – that governs the city with a wide and comprehensive spectrum of incentives.

These include 100 percent foreign ownership for individuals and organizations, integrated seaport and bonded zone regulations, and ease of access to permits and licenses related to living, working, operating businesses, and owning and managing properties.

Contents

- 2 Highlights of the Year
- 4 Chairman's Statement
- 7 Board of Directors
- 8 CEO's Review
- 10 Executive Management
- 12 The year of the family
- 17 A life worth living
- 20 Connecting people, ambition and opportunity
- 25 Ahead of the game
- 29 Board of Directors' Report
- 59 Financial Report

KAEC is realizing its vision to become a great enabler of socio-economic development in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia.

Strategically located for maximum impact on the local economy, KAEC is destined to become one of the most important cities in the Arab world, serving and benefiting from global trade.

KAEC aims to be a major contributor in achieving the Kingdom's Vision 2030, to become a great enabler of socio-economic development by focusing on four strategic sectors: Logistics and Industrial Services, Quality of Life, Tourism and Leisure, and the Business sector. Highlights of the Year

Fiscal stability and asset growth

Revenue	Gross Profit	Total Assets	Shareholders' Equity
986.9 million	302,4 million	17.6 billion	7.4 billion
7 2,267,771 1,437,976	73 1,174,164 816,043	18,037,660 16,569,489 17,369,677 17,369,677 17,567,790	8,516,695 7,784,399 8,007,120 7,877,459 7,354,231
SR'000 2015 1,022,957 2016 1,028,357 2017 1,008,234 2119 986,888	SR'ooo 2115 566,7 2016 2016 2017 2013 338,407 2019 302,420	SR'ooo 2115 2016 2017 2018 2019	SR'000 2115 2016 2017 2018 2019

Commercial Properties	Industrial Valley	King Abdullah Port
50	115 thousand metres ²	17.3 km ²
National and international companies	National and international companies	63.4% developed
Residential Properties	Bay La Sun	Al-Murooj
15,958 units	96 thousand metres ²	3 • 4 million metres ²
Total number of residential products	100% developed High-end communities	100% developed High-end communities
Al Talah Gardens	Al-Waha	Al-Shurooq
3 •0 million metres ²	243 thousand metres ²	150 thousand metres ²
98% developed Middle-income communities	100% developed Middle-income communities	100% developed Affordable communities

Chairman's Statement

A location for people to succeed

This annual report outlines how the central tenets of Vision 2030 have guided KAEC's operating strategy over the past year – a plan geared towards quality of life, global standards of education and healthcare, and an enabling infrastructure. For King Abdullah Economic City (KAEC), 2019 was a year of action and implementation. It was marked by collaboration with a number of key government entities, the establishment of strategically important sectors, the signing of new partners and tenants, and landmark developments in hospitality, energy and logistics.

Over the period, the city has further strengthened and consolidated its position as a preferred choice for foreign direct investment and as a modern lifestyle destination for families and young professionals. The progressive socio-economic changes that have taken place in Saudi society during the year have also served KAEC well as it builds an international reputation for modern city living.

Under the patronage and leadership of the Custodian of the Two Holy Mosques, King Salman Bin Abdulaziz Al-Saud, and His Royal Highness Prince Mohammad Bin Salman, the Crown Prince, the Kingdom's Vision 2030 continued to transform Saudi Arabia's economy towards prosperity, sustainability and opportunity for all.

This annual report outlines how the central tenets of Vision 2030 have guided KAEC's operating strategy over the past year – a plan geared towards quality of life, global standards of education and healthcare, and an enabling infrastructure. These fundamentals have empowered all who work and live in the city to be part of a highly sought-after destination for modern-day living, commerce and industry.

Building on 2018's landmark investments in critical transport, logistics and connectivity infrastructure, 2019 saw the world's eyes drawn towards KAEC and the Kingdom as an open and accessible destination for leisure, tourism and sport, as well as a place to raise happy and healthy families. Traditional Saudi values of togetherness, community, peace and security were placed side-by-side with social and economic developments that opened this society's doors to the world.

The residential real estate sector enjoyed significant growth in supply and sales in 2019, with the launch of several new developments and an 86 percent surge in orders – which reached SAR 658 million – up from SAR 354 million in 2018. This growth was achieved despite operating in a subdued housing market, which affected prices and payment terms. In addition, KAEC faced higher fees as a result of increases in loan balances, lower capitalization of borrowing costs, and higher capex against new operating assets in hospitality and leisure. Combined, these factors contributed to overall losses for the year.

Whilst the short-term prospects for the financial and real estate markets remain uncertain because of fallout from the COVID-19 pandemic, we remain optimistic for the medium-to-long term thanks to government confidence in KAEC and a pro-growth national policy framework.

I offer sincere thanks and appreciation to the Board of Directors and all our shareholders who have made a lasting contribution to KAEC's place in the world. On behalf of the Board, I extend my deepest appreciation and gratitude to the Custodian of the Two Holy Mosques King Salman Bin Abdulaziz Al Saud, to the Crown Prince, His Royal Highness Prince Mohammad Bin Salman Bin Abdulaziz Al Saud, and to all government ministries.

I wish continued success for all employees and investors of KAEC and look forward to sharing our continued success in 2020 and beyond.

H.E. Mohamed Alabbar

Chairman



Board of Directors







Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita Board Member







Mr. Abdullah Taibah Board Member







CEO's Review

A new strategy for a new era

KAEC's business-critical infrastructure evolved during the year with investments in new business clusters and economic zones, including an Industrial Cluster, and the strategically important Light Defense Sector in collaboration with the General Authority for Military Industries.

King Abdullah Economic City progressed with the development and realization of projects, infrastructure and international events in 2019, contributing to many of the social, cultural and economic goals set out in Saudi Vision 2030.

These and other structural and strategic milestones contributed to notable progress in the stated goals of KAEC's new 10-year plan, which are central to our evolution from a greenfield site into a modern and vibrant city of global significance.

In 2019 we engaged in highly productive talks with government bodies enabling KAEC to make significant progress in its commitment to renewables, signing a deal with the International Wind Power Company to build Saudi Arabia's first commercial wind farm.

Dialogue with government also led to agreements with the Saudi Industrial Development Fund and the Saudi Export Development Authority. These strategically important partnerships leave KAEC well placed for continued investment across the board, allowing us to continue to deliver on our promise to those who choose to invest, work and live at King Abdullah Economic City.

This annual report also describes our progress in the provision of healthcare, education and housing for residents, which are fundamental deliverables in the city's 10-year plan.

A new operator for the Family Medical Centre was appointed. Majestic Millennium will boost services, broaden the facility's scope, and upgrade its physical infrastructure, in addition to delivering operational savings. Families will also benefit from the appointment of EduReach as the operator for King's College, in partnership with prestigious independent schools in the UK.

The provision of these important resources in healthcare and education were complemented by the launch of new residential complexes providing high-quality housing for residents across the income range. New projects include 372 contemporary villas at Waha Spring, 147 luxury villas at Al Murooj Golf Community, the Orchids Residential Community, and the new upscale villa complex, Azalea. Highly competitive home financing was secured for the purchase of these properties. Major investments in sports and activities have made a tangible impact on the quality of life for residents. The first Saudi International Golf Tournament was held at KAEC's Royal Greens Golf & Country Club, the first Red Sea International Sport Fishing Tournament was hosted at the Bay La Sun Marina, and the first kite-surfing festival took place at the newly-opened Yam Beach. These events were complemented by developing an entire annual program of family-focused activities for the summer and winter months.

KAEC's business-critical infrastructure evolved during the year with investments in new business clusters and economic zones, including an Industrial Cluster, and the strategically important Light Defense Sector in collaboration with the General Authority for Military Industries.

From a value perspective, KAEC has invested approximately SAR 18 billion in equity and funding since inception, delivering value in excess of 900 percent. This value will be unlocked by additional investments in strategic projects both by the Company and third party developers, which will create jobs and contribute to the city's value chain.

I express my thanks to the Chairman and the Board of Directors for their invaluable support and guidance throughout the year. I also thank my colleagues and talented team at KAEC for their hard work, which has been so fundamental to our progress.

Ahmed Linjawy

Chief Executive Officer

Executive Management

Ahmed Linjawy

Chief Executive Officer



Eyad Abdulrahim Chief Financial Officer



Hani Gharbawi General Counsel and Chief Corporate Affairs Officer

Shadi Ghamri

Chief City Development and Services Officer



Karim Mourad

Executive Director, Chief Compliance Officer & Head of Board and Shareholders Affairs and Secretary of the Board

Anas Najmi

Senior Director and Head of Quality of Life Sector

Wafa Al-Hameedi

Chief Information Officer and CEO of EKC



Runaas Yousaf





Hesham ElAbd

Chief Procurement and Operation Services Officer

Abdullah Majdili

Head of Development & Operations-Global Logistics & Light Industrial Hub Pillar



Mohamad Ballout

Chief Operating Officer, Hospitality and Retail

Emaar, The Economic City / Annual Report 2019 11

The year of the family

Champions of the modern Saudi lifestyle

The development of key quality of life social infrastructure such as healthcare facilities, community centers, family mobility options and exciting retail experiences are an important part of everyday life for Saudi families and young professionals.



The city's strategy for education led to significant progress in 2019, with the appointment of EduReach as the new school manager for King's College.



We made significant progress in living infrastructure, health and education during 2019.

We also delivered high-quality housing for rental and purchase. We announced new housing development plots, continued to strengthen our strategic engagement with the Ministry of Housing on affordable housing solutions for Saudi families, put in place financing arrangements for mortgages, and boosted our healthcare provision. Hospitals received new investments, and agreements were signed with some of the world's best education providers.

A happy, healthy population

The year began with an agreement by KAEC and Jamjoom Pharma to develop a specialized destination hospital on a 100,000 m² site. The hospital will initially comprise 150 beds, rising to 500 on full completion. The development is in a strategically important location for Jamjoom Pharma, connecting to all western province cities within an hour's travel. It is also an important contribution to realizing Vision 2030, improving the quality of life for those who work or live in KAEC and the surrounding regions.

We also appointed Majestic Millennium (2M), as the new operator of the Family Medical Center (FMC) through a lease free model that resulted in a SAR 11 million reduction of operating expenses and a decrease in subsidies, an improvement in the quality of services, British certified physician, and increased scope of FMC's medical service portfolio.

Orchids Residential Community 755,000 m²

Orchids covers 755,000 m², designed to the highest international standards tapping onto the affordable housing strategy of KAEC, in line with government direction and market dynamics. Majestic Millennium is now accountable for delivering medical services within FMC's current scope, covering all operating expenses, equipment upgrade and maintenance, access across all health insurance categories, alliances with private hospitals and the creation of training programs that will create a new generation of Saudi healthcare professionals.

Majestic Millennium will also provide access to the financial/operations systems to understand the polyclinic's performance, together with operational and financial dashboards. Combined, these developments delivered higher quality healthcare – and better access to it.

Educating for impact

The city's strategy for education led to significant progress in 2019, with the appointment of EduReach as the new school manager for King's College.

EduReach is a leading international school owner and operator with a portfolio across eight countries. Developed in partnership with prestigious UK independent schools, it provides children attending King's College with the finest education by blending hundreds of years of British tradition with Saudi Arabia's rich culture and history. The partnership is a major component of the school's transformation into a premium British boarding school.

We also established Tomouh Academy, which will enable male and female students to compete for jobs with some of the most prominent national and international companies operating at KAEC. The initiative is part of KAEC's annual Tomouh ('Ambition') program running under the banner 'My Future... My Responsibility.'

MBSC's inaugural graduation

Prince Mohammad Bin Salman College of Business and Entrepreneurship (MBSC) has become a catalyst for socio-economic growth as it meets the needs of Saudi Arabia's dynamic labor market. In May 2019, 68 men and 25 women graduated from MBSC – the college's inaugural group of graduates. Established in 2017 through a strategic partnership between KAEC, the Misk Foundation, Babson College and Lockheed Martin Company, MBSC provides students with academic programs, educational curricula and practical experience. The quality of graduates from MBSC illustrates that it has become a leading institution and an important part of the city's educational ecosystem.

A place to call home

We made great progress in 2019 with the KAEC housing strategy, providing thousands of new residential plots for villas and apartments, six new residential brands, and a significant uptick in the number of sold units and net orders.

We are very excited to have launched the stunning Orchids Residential Community in 2019 – a gated residential complex designed to the highest international standards of affordable living to complement KAEC's housing strategy and cater for all customer and income segments.

Orchids covers 755,000 m², consisting of 110 ready land plots with areas ranging between 250- 600 m², with prices starting from SAR 222,888, five-year flexible payment plans, and zero interest rates. These affordable terms are an important part of our commitment to providing families and professionals with a range of high-quality housing options that prioritize excellence, security and comfort.

Other new brands announced in 2019 include Azalea, an upscale community of 59 high-quality, fashionable residential villas across 29,500 m² scheduled to be handed over in early 2020.

Highlights of 2019 include the provision of 372 contemporary apartments at the beautifully designed and landscaped Waha Springs – a family-focused district brought together by a network of walking and cycling trails, 24/7 security, gymnasiums, sport facilities, parks and a mosque. We also completed 147 luxury villas at Al Murooj Golf Community 2, featuring Spanish and Mediterranean inspired architecture.









A life worth living

KAEC's place as a modern Saudi city and an incredible tourist destination took an exciting new twist in 2019 by offering unique experiences throughout the year, with seasonal lifestyle events, activations and attractions. Creating opportunities for localization of the tourist industry is a major objective – and in keeping with the core goals of Saudi Vision 2030.



The Seasonal Lifestyle is built around a series of entirely new activities, events and attractions that reflect some of the most dynamic parts of the Saudi lifestyle.

With outdoors being so integral to Saudi Arabian culture, a program of summer and winter activities was developed and actioned, including everything from beach volleyball to golf, karting at Juman Park, floating restaurants, beach cinema, paintballing and diving in the stunning crystal-clear waters of the Red Sea.

Turquoise World

Our 2019 summer season was built around the water lifestyle, with activities that included sea horseriding, jet skiing, water skiing, the Aqua Fun Floating Water Park, donut boat rides, a kiddies' splash pad, and swan paddle boats. We also added new elements to YAM beach's activities including four grand water swings, kayaking and water bikes – all designed to give people a world-class and action-packed way to cool off in the heat of summer.

World of Moments

Our recent winter season, 'World of Moments' was also launched in 2019, offering people an exciting season of outdoor activities and events designed to make the most of the great winter weather. Activities included quad biking, sea horse-riding, beach cinema, paintballing, and beach boulevard BBQs. Special activity zones were created to provide comfort and seclusion for families and friends.

Oceana Resort



50 luxury villas

Oceana Resort is a unique gated community on the shores of the Red Sea that offers lush greenery and a pier that stretches into the Red Sea. World of Moments is designed to create incredible experiences that will be remembered for a lifetime – including the new 'K-Max' motion ride packed with innovative, state-of-the-art technology and immersive audio and visual effects that take children and brave parents on incredible journeys.

Many of these activities took place within Juman Park, which is the city's expansive family friendly park filled with lush green surroundings. The park is home to a mini golf course, tennis and volleyball courts, playgrounds, a swimming pool, exercise and bicycle stations, the amphitheater, and easy access to the city's beachfront dining options, Marina Promenade and Juman Karting.

Ducks, carnivals and Hello Kitty

As part of our mission to build the ultimate destination for tourists from around the world, 2019 saw the opening of weekly children's shows such as Angry Birds and Hello Kitty, a family carnival every weekend and a floating restaurant called Al Mirante – the first floating restaurant on the Red Sea coast.

The stunning Yam Beach also opened in 2019. Located on the virgin shores of the Bay La Sun District in KAEC, Yam Beach features a natural pool surrounded by coral reefs – the perfect location for families and friends to soak up the sunshine and breath the fresh sea air. The beach is also the hub for kite surfing and contains motorized activities such as kayaking and paddle boats.

Hospitality for all

We launched two distinct hospitality projects in 2019, ensuring KAEC can cater for all tastes and income groups. The stunning Oceana Resort, which comprises 50 luxury villas, is a unique gated community on the shores of the Red Sea that offers lush greenery, superb accommodation, and a pier that stretches into the Red Sea.

We also opened the doors of the Sunrise Apartments complex, which provides tourists with an economical choice that doesn't sacrifice comfort. Sunrise consists of 48 two-bedroom, serviced apartments that are perfectly placed near the beach.

Sunrise Apartments and Oceana Resort opened in tandem with the development of the first glamping (glamorous camping) experience on the Red Sea – the Lagoona Reserve. Scheduled to open in 2020, it offers unique accommodation in the middle of the reserve and guests will enjoy a range of outdoor activities as part of their Arabian glamping experience.

These accommodation options are in addition to the previously launched Views Hotels and Residences with its panoramic vistas of the Red Sea and the five-star Bay La Sun Hotel & Marina, which offers sea fishing, snorkeling and cruises. The KAEC hospitality sector is emerging as a key contributor to economic growth and job creation as well as making KAEC an even more exciting and dynamic place to be for those living and working there.

Localizing the tourist dollar

As we look ahead to expanding on the progress made in 2019, we expect to see the creation of more tourist attractions and exciting activities, as well as organic expansion of the local supply and value chains.

Creating opportunities for localization of the tourist industry is a major objective – and in keeping with the core goals of Saudi Vision 2030 and the National Transformation Program. The quality of the tourist sector at KAEC is such that we expect to see growth not only in global, regional and local visitor numbers but in recurring revenue, job creation and spending from KAEC's own growing population.

The National Transformation Program will also be furthered by a series of projects scheduled to begin over the coming period, including a SAR 171 billion Hotel & Hospitality Management College. This will help meet the demand for a skilled hospitality workforce as the tourist sector grows at KAEC and beyond, equipping the Kingdom with home-grown talent through qualifications in international hotel and hospitality management.







Connecting people, ambition and opportunity

Industrial and logistics components are central to KAEC's vision – inward investment that enables vibrant social and economic growth and lies at the heart of Vision 2030 objectives.



The close alignment between KAEC and the Saudi Government on social and economic goals provides major scope for strategic collaboration. The city's industrial and logistics infrastructure gained significant pace in 2019, marking exciting progress in the evolution of what is fast becoming a truly multi-dimensional ecosystem of investment, manufacturing and world-class connectivity.

From strategic dialogue with a number of government entities to the activation of new zones and services, 2019 was a year of great significance in the pursuit of sustainable economic growth and the quality of life for all those who work, live in, and visit KAEC.

Boosting investment through dialogue

The close alignment between KAEC and the Saudi Government on social and economic goals provides major scope for strategic collaboration. In 2019, we engaged with multiple government departments, regulators and other specialized entities, helping to identify new developmental opportunities and operational strategies. This collaboration led directly to positive action – a catalyst for investment and a boost to growth at KAEC and across the surrounding region.

As a result of our cooperation with policy makers, five notable engagements were signed in 2019, particularly those with the Saudi Industrial Development Fund and the Saudi Export Development Authority. These landmark decisions provide a framework for new lines of finance for investment in export facilities and localized manufacturing.



Sustainable and responsible economic development



102,000 m²

International Wind Power Company signed a lease agreement in 2017 for a 102,000 m² site at KAEC to manufacture wind turbine components. We also collaborated with the Ministry of Housing, which led to an engagement that provides scope for activating a new Building Systems Cluster. And an engagement with the General Authority for Military Industries will lead to the activation of light defense sub-sectors within KAEC.

Further industrial development opportunities will flow from an understanding reached with the National Industrial Clusters Development Program.

Opening up new sectors

Substantial progress has been made in the development of other new industry sectors, including renewables, light defense and building systems.

Promising talks with the Government on the renewables sector reflect our shared commitment to fulfil the Vision 2030 goal of sustainable and responsible economic development. Practical progress took the form of a deal with International Wind Power Company (a subsidiary of Al Babtain Power & Telecommunication) where the company leased a 102,000 m² site in 2017 to build wind turbine components.

These partnerships will further strengthen the world-class infrastructure and facilities at Industrial Valley. Reputationally, the progress made in 2019 reinforces KAEC's position as a major regional player and investment destination of choice in logistics and light industry, providing a strategic impetus for localized manufacturing and meeting the Kingdom's renewables targets.

The activation of a light defense sector in collaboration with the General Authority for Military Industries (GAMI) shows enormous promise for the nation's defense value chain, job-creation and manufacturing excellence.

New business clusters and economic zones

Signing our first tenant within the new Building Systems Cluster that was launched in 2019 was doubly significant in marking the piloting of a new special economic zone. Special economic zones are an important ingredient in the Vision 2030 National Industrial Development and Logistics Program because of their ability to attract inward investment and transform the Kingdom into a leading power in industry and international logistics.

Our Industrial & Logistics value proposition was clearly preferred in 2019, with tenant attraction in progress across a range of sectors including logistics, pharma, packaging, automotive, building materials, and automation and data exchange in manufacturing technologies and processes.

As these sectors develop, they will generate jobs for Saudi nationals, correct the national trade imbalance, and maximize local content across targeted sectors in Industrial Valley. This forms part of our multi-dimensional ecosystem of job creation, inward investment, localized manufacturing, and the creation of a rich local and national value chain.

Modern and technically superior industrial and logistics infrastructure is at the heart of KAEC's vision, largely due to our strategic location at the crossroads of continents. Our port, our industrial zone, and our high-speed rail connection to Jeddah, Makkah and Medina ensure that this combination of logistics and location will continue to be an area of strength.









Ahead of the game

By becoming the home of modern sports, KAEC is now firmly on the map as a destination for world champions to compete and families to keep fit and healthy – from kite-surfing to international golf tournaments, drone racing, deep-sea fishing, motor sports and jet skiing. In addition to the intrinsic societal value that sport – and sportsmanship – brings, it is an important business sector that offers enormous scope for economic development.

The provision of sports activities and international sporting events took a huge leap forward in 2019.

Taking part in sporting activities and being active is more than a way of life – it is central to the maintenance of a happy and healthy community. It is also one of the key tenets of Saudi Vision 2030, which includes 'encouraging widespread and regular participation in sports and athletic activities, working in partnership with the private sector to establish additional dedicated facilities and programs . . . we aspire to excel in sports and be among the leaders in selected sports regionally and globally'.

As 2019 kicked off, KAEC partnered with local sports foundations and bodies, including the General Sports Authority, to build a strategic framework for investment in the sports sector and the infrastructure needed to bring it to life.

A hole in one

A few weeks into the year, the city hosted Saudi Arabia's first international golf tournament, held at the Royal Greens Golf & Country Club.

Golfing superstars included world number one Justin Rose, the top American trio of Dustin Johnson (who came first), Brooks Koepka and Bryson DeChambeau, as well as the Masters Champion, Patrick Reed.



Saudi International Golf Tournament

70,000

Early figures from the January 2020 tournament suggest that the visitor numbers will more than double to at least 70,000.

J-0

These major names – and many more – teed up for four days of world-class golf along the glittering coast of the Red Sea, attracting global media attention and 35,000 fans from around the world.

Early figures from the January 2020 tournament suggest that the visitor numbers will more than double to at least 70,000.

As we look ahead, KAEC's reputation for world-class golfing facilities will play an important role in attracting not only global champions and fans but businesses looking for alternative corporate away days, corporate events and conferences. Attracting the business community to visit KAEC where they can take part in sports activities and enjoy the city is a key part of KAEC's strategy for economic development and achieving return on investment.

Hitting the seas

Saudi Arabia's first kite-surfing festival followed in June, held at the newly-opened YAM Beach in partnership with the Saudi Sailing Federation and General Sports Authority. The festival included training clinics, a championship race, family fun activities and a variety of beach and water games.

The event was part of Jeddah Seasons 2019, staged in partnership with the Saudi Sailing Federation and General Sports Authority and attracting professionals and enthusiasts from all over the world.

Taking advantage of the crystal-clear waters of the Red Sea, in July KAEC hosted the first Red Sea International Sport Fishing Tournament. With the promise of a fishing and cultural experience unlike any other, 27 teams from 26 countries participated in the tournament, in addition to 21 local and regional teams. It showcased the diversity of game-fish found in the Red Sea, and a trio of judges flown in from the Maldives, the UK and South Africa made the event even more of an international affair.

This was the first time that a game-fishing tournament had been held in Saudi Arabia.

Having attracted international media attention and the eyes of the competitive world of game-fishing, the tournament positioned KAEC firmly in the minds of international visitors, competitive game anglers and visitors from across the Kingdom and beyond.

The competition, which was split into trolling, jigging, and popping categories, was held under strict Saudi laws for banned fish catches to ensure that sharks, rays, turtles, dolphins and other protected species were excluded. Strict environmental and wildlife protection laws automatically disqualified competitors who accidentally mutilate fish, hooked or entangle a fish on more than one line, or failed to document their catch. These rules are part of KAEC's commitment to ethical and sustainable sports.

Summer sports

With the heat of the summer months making outdoor sports more challenging, a program of water sports was developed in 2019 to help families and visitors cool down and stay fit and healthy. Water sport activities for children included donut boats, swan paddle boats, banana boat rides and a splash pad. For the grown-ups, jet skis, water skis and diving and snorkeling trips complemented the official opening of KAEC's first free beach, YAM Beach.

The value of sports

In addition to the intrinsic societal value that sport – and sportsmanship – brings, it is an important business sector that offers enormous scope for economic development. The National Transformation Program 2020 states that a main objective within the sports sector is to achieve '…improved return on investment in sports clubs and facilities'.

As the sector grows during the coming period, it will provide ever-greater opportunities for local sports enthusiasts to invest their energies and passions in building their own sports enterprises within the supply chain, which will serve the National Transformation Program well as create jobs and economic growth that will benefit all.









Board of Directors' Report

Contents

- 30 Introduction
- 30 Overview of the Company and its Activities
- 30 Achievements in 2019
- 32 Other Decisions and Developments
- 33 Business Outlook
- 33 Financial Results 2019
- 35 Dividend Distribution Policy
- 35 Loans
- 36 Short-Term Loans
- 36 Board of Directors

- 48 Related Party Transactions
- 49 Board of Directors' and Executive Management Remuneration
- 51 Operating Structure
- 51 Subsidiary Companies
- 52 Corporate Governance
- 54 Zakat and Government Payments
- 54 Shareholder Rights and Annual General Meeting
- 56 Future Risks
- 57 Penalties
- 57 Declarations

Introduction

Shareholders of Emaar, The Economic City – may the peace and blessing of Allah be upon you.

The Board of Directors of Emaar, The Economic City is pleased to present the Board's annual report for the financial year ending December 31, 2019, for discussion and then approval by the Annual General Meeting. This report reviews the performance and achievements of the Company during the past year, in addition to the financial statements and auditor's report for the period.

The report also contains a brief summary of the Company's governance mechanisms and disclosures related to the Board of Directors, its committees, senior executives, contracts and transactions with related parties.

Based on the Board's dedication to transparency and continuous disclosure, in accordance with the regulations issued by the concerned authorities and local and international practices in this regard, the report complies with the disclosure requirements stipulated in the Companies Law. These which are contained in the regulatory controls and procedures issued in implementation of the Companies Law concerning listed stock companies, as well as fulfillment of Articles 90 and 93 of the Corporate Governance Regulations issued by the Capital Market Authority (CMA) on February 13, 2017, and Article 65 of the Securities Offering Rules and the continuous commitments issued by the Board of the CMA dated December 27, 2017, and amended by decision of the Board of the Capital Market Authority No. 1-104-2019 dated 01/02/1441 H corresponding to September 30, 2019.

The annual report also demonstrates how Emaar, The Economic City's plans and strategies have effectively contributed to the achievement of the objectives of the Kingdom's Vision 2030. These strategies are to make KAEC a pioneer in the entertainment industry and an ideal environment for living and business. The strategy also seeks to take advantage of KAEC's geographic location, which makes it a major logistics center on the Red Sea.

Overview of the Company and its Activities

Emaar, The Economic City is a Saudi public Joint Stock Company, established by Ministerial Decision No 2533 issued on September 26, 2006 and listed on the Saudi Stock Exchange on October 7, 2006.

The Company's registered capital is SR 8.5 billion, distributed over 850 million shares, each with a nominal value of SR 10. The Company offered 30% of its total shares for public subscription and registered a record number of subscribers, exceeding 10 million.

The Company is active in the development of land and property in specialized economic zones or other areas, including the development of infrastructure; promoting, marketing and selling of land for development by other parties; renting and development of buildings and housing units; construction of property on lands for others and the development of economic zones, maritime ports, and any other activities necessary to achieve its objectives.

The Company is involved in the development of King Abdullah Economic City (KAEC), which is located 90 km north of Jeddah on the Red Sea coast. The Economic Cities Authority, established by Royal Decree No 19 issued on February 23, 2010, is responsible for economic cities to achieve its objectives in relation to developing national capital, attracting foreign investments, and achieving the objectives of the Kingdom's economic plans.

King Abdullah Economic City (KAEC) is one of the world's largest private sector economic projects. In 2010, shareholders approved the relocation of the Company's headquarters from Jeddah to KAEC.

Achievements in 2019

During the first 10 years of its establishment, the Company was able to build a strong economic base represented in infrastructure, the port, and the industrial valley, attracting companies and residents and providing suitable services to them. That also included establishing the financial model to develop KAEC, strengthen the Company's financial solvency, and develop its cash inflow.

It was also able to prove its role as one of the development and economic drivers in the country in accordance with the Kingdom's Vision 2030 in stimulating the government's drive towards the privatization of developmental projects and partnerships with the private sector in many vital sectors.

The year 2019 has witnessed growth and development at all the different levels, whether infrastructure, service or entertainment facilities, as well as the population growth. King Abdullah Economic City reached a population of 7,388 by the end of the year a 39% annual increase. Moreover, occupancy of delivered residential units has reached 68.6%, while developed land in the first phase is 100% complete, compared to 87% at the end of 2018.

As for infrastructure, 333.3 km of fiber-optic cable had been laid, compared to 227.7 km at the end of 2018. A further 44 cell towers were built and commissioned, 94.1 km of the sewerage system, 127 km of the water supply network, and 425.8 km of the electrical grid.

The number of hotel, suite, and resort rooms reached 472 with 37% occupancy throughout the year. The number of students in Prince Mohammad Bin Salman College of Business and Entrepreneurship increased from 166 by the to 230 students by the end of 2019.

In Industrial Valley, 36 factories were operating, while King Abdullah Port realized a growth rate of 59% with a production capacity of 3.4 million containers compared to 2.3 million at the end of 2018.

Emaar, The Economic City continues to develop KAEC with a strategic plan to create a prosperous environment and sustainable development. The Company depended heavily on the necessary infrastructure and services, including the port and industrial zone, to attract investment in companies, factories and commercial and retail facilities to the City, thus stimulating the population's move to KAEC through demand growth for the various real estate services and products of the Company.

The current phase of the strategic plan is to:

- 1. Continue the development and construction works at KAEC with a focus on the port and Industrial Valley as the most important attracting elements for investors in and the key drivers of construction activities.
- 2. Continue to attract companies, factories, and commercial establishments, which in turn lead to creating new job opportunities, thus increasing the demand for property products and services.
- 3. Offer a number of housing products that satisfy all social segments and all income groups, including medium and limited income earners, through direct development by the Company or by real estate investors.
- 4. Develop the tourism and entertainment sectors in line with the needs of the different groups within the Kingdom to increase recurring revenues and operational profits and increase the number of visitors to KAEC, which in turn plays a role in increasing the demand for different housing products.
- 5. Embrace and organize international and local events and activities, including government-related cultural, educational, and entertainment events, in addition to meetings of the private sector, which in turn enriches the cultural and social scene in KAEC and increases the demand for its different products.
- 6. Embrace and attract business entrepreneurs, both small and medium enterprises, and encourage their growth. This in turn makes the growth cycle faster within KAEC and increases the number of residents and visitors, leading to increased services.
- 7. Develop plans and strategies to expand within education and healthcare and attract specialized entities to invest in these sectors.
- 8. Maximize the benefit from the geographical location of KAEC and its location between Makkah and Medina, and being connected to both cities by the Haramain High Speed Railway, in addition to its location on the Red Sea coast.
- 9. Diversify the real estate product base provided by the Company by offering industrial and housing land for sale and rent, specifically to stimulate a faster development cycle and provide additional liquidity needed to develop KAEC.
- 10. Continue entering into strategic partnerships with the private and public sectors in some necessary mega projects to support and speed up the development of KAEC.
- 11. Follow best practices in managing and operating KAEC and offering services to investors and residents at affordable prices.

Achievements in 2019 continued

As a result of our strategy, we have continued to accelerate development of the City, which is the only geographical area of the Company's activities. The City now includes a 24-hour global port, one of the fastest growing in the world and at full capacity. It is home to international businesses in many sectors that contribute to KAEC being one of the world's leading shipping and logistics centers.

KAEC also boasts residential projects that serve all segments of society, distinguished projects for education, Prince Mohammad Bin Salman College of Business and Entrepreneurship (MBSC), integrated infrastructure, and hospitality and leisure services serving residents and visitors. During the year, the Company continued to deliver completed housing units in Al-Waha, Al-Shurooq and Al-Murooj Beach Community, in addition to residential lands in Al Talah Gardens.

The Company also signed contracts for industrial lands with several leading companies in the industrial and logistics sector. The Company hosted many celebrations and entertainment events in cooperation with the General Authority for Entertainment and the Ministry of Culture.

Other Decisions and Developments

Several important Company decisions were made during 2019:

- A. Emaar The Economic City held its extraordinary general meeting on Wednesday, 03 Ramadan 1440 AH (corresponding to 08 May 2019) and passed the following resolutions:
- 1. Voting for the Board of Directors' (BoD) Report for the financial year ended on 31/12/2018.
- 2. Voting for the consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended on 31/12/2018.
- 3. Voting for the auditor's report for the financial year ended on 31/12/2018.
- 4. Voting for the appointment of the external auditor of the company, according to the recommendation of the Audit Committee, to examine, review, and audit the financial statements for the second and third quarters and the annual statements for the financial year 2019, and the first quarter of 2020, and for the remuneration of the external auditor.
- 5. Voting for amending Article 30 of the Company's Articles of Association related to the convening the general meeting (attached).
- 6. Voting for amending Article 41 of the Company's Articles of Association related to the committee reports. (attached).
- 7. Voting for amending Article 46 of the Company's Articles of Association related to the financial documents (attached).
- 8. Voting for the BoD recommendation to appoint BoD member Eng. Khaled Al Melhem as a member in the Audit Committee in place of the BoD member resigning from the committee, Mr. Saud Al Saleh, as of 13/11/2018 till the end of the committee session on 23/04/2020 as per the Audit Committee work rules (attached).
- 9. Voting for appointing Mr. Abdullah Al Huwaish as a fourth member in the Audit Committee (BoD non-member) from 08/05/2019 till the end of the committee session on 23/04/2020 (attached).
- 10. Voting for the remunerations and rewards paid to the BoD members in consideration of their membership as stated in the BoD report for the period from 01 January 2018 to 31 December 2018.
- 11. Voting for discharging BoD members for the financial year ended 31 December 2018.

The company used the electronic voting system for the shareholders through the services offered by the Saudi Stock Exchange (Tadawul). Voting began five days before the meeting date.

B. On 31 July 2019, the Audit Committee member, Dr. Faisal Al Mubarak, submitted his resignation for personal reasons. This was accepted by the BoD on o6 August 2019, effective as of o6 August 2019.

Business Outlook

The next phase focuses on expansion and recording further achievements. The Company is developing new strategies and plans based on the expansion of sectors that have been prioritized by the National Development Plan, in line with Vision 2030. The Company has expertise in port, logistics, land, industrial services and residential projects, and is developing new sectors in which the government aims to engage the private sector to facilitate funding (including tourism, health, education and city management), and to consider other sectors that benefit from the economic activity within the City (such as building management, catering, security, etc).

Financial Results 2019

A. Annual income statements for the years 2015 to 2019

	2015 SR '000	2016 SR '000	2017 SR 'ooo (as per IFRS)	2018 SR '000 (as per IFRS)	2019 SR 'ooo (as per IFRS)
Revenue	1,022,957	2,267,771	1,437,976	1,008,234	986,888
Cost of revenue	(456,184)	(1,093,607)	(621,933)	(669,827)	(684,468)
Gross profit	566,773	1,174,164	816,043	338,407	302,420
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	(332,664)	(598,266)	(522,565)	(594,118)	(640,024)
Commission realized from bank deposits and murabaha based deposits	21,868	18,150	15,953	7,737	791
Financial charges, net	(46,417)	(48,784)	(54,889)	(59,653)	(236,993)
Other income	120,326	198,769	102,858	209,909	102,015
Zakat	(28,584)	(20,000)	(138,038)	(66,000)	(45,000)
Net profit/(loss) prior to non-controlling interests	301,302	722,050	250,824	(137,588)	(508,808)
Other comprehensive income/(loss)	_	(3,076)	(28,057)	7,744	(13,811)
Total comprehensive income/(loss) for the year	301,302	718,974	222,721	(129,661)	(522,619)
Non-controlling interests share	1,415	(2,367)	(9,799)	(2,503)	0
Net income due to equity holders of the parent company	302,717	716,607	212,721	(129,661)	(522,619)
Earnings/(loss) per share (SR)	0.36	0.85	0.28	(0.16)	(0.60)

2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019 are calculated in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

The net loss recorded in 2019 is mainly due to:

- Increase in the volume of sale contracts adversely affected by the rise in the financial expenses as a result of the increase of loan balances and the decrease in the capitalized value of the loan fees due to the slow development progress and the prevalent macroeconomic circumstances.
- Decrease in other revenues throughout the current year due to the fall in sales of investment properties.
- Commissioning a number of new operating assets in the hospitality and entertainment sectors to reinforce the development in King Abdullah Economic City led to preliminary operating losses for such assets in the first operating period.
- Decrease in the Group's share in the revenues of the Ports Development Company, mainly due to the loss caused by re-evaluating the interest rate protection measures taken by the Company.
- Increase in consumption value and general and administrative expenses throughout the year in comparison to the previous year.
- Increase in losses from provisions made for current trade receivables.

Although the Company realized a bigger sale contract volume in 2019 – SAR 658 million against SAR 354 million in 2018 – the general trend in the real estate market remained low, affecting pricing and payment conditions, in turn affecting the earnings and profitability of this sector.

Financial Results 2019 continued

We believe that the current situation, along with the effects of th COVID-19 crisis, will prevail in the short term. However, we are optimistic regarding the long-term in light of the Government initiatives which aim to encourage the development of the economic cities, in particular the royal approval of the special economic zones inside the economic cities that will accelerate attraction of new business sectors. The new tourist visa regulations will also increase demand in the hospitality and entertainment sectors. The Company has recently worked with a real estate finance company to facilitate its customers' purchase of residential units. Further, the low SIBOR rates will significantly help the Company to reduce its main expenses.

As well as the real estate market challenges faced by the Company, Emaar The Economic City is an economic city developer and therefore required to invest larger amounts in infrastructure development such as roads, bridges, and sub-stations. The Company also invests in basic services such as education, healthcare, hospitality, and entertainment to fulfill residents' increasing needs. As a result, the depreciation costs are increasing and the preliminary operation related to these assets sustain losses and affect short-term profitability.

From a financial value perspective, Emaar The Economic City has invested about SAR 18 billion in capital and financing since its establishment, contributing to at least a 9.5 multiple in the value of the invested assets, as shown by the audited financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2019. This value will pave the way for new investments, in addition to the strategic projects of the Company and third-party developers, creating job opportunities and increasing the demand so that the city can reach a specific point of healthy growth and to generate the expected revenues for its investors.

The Company managed debt restructuring with the Ministry of Finance and agreed on the guideline conditions for its debts with one of the biggest banks, reflecting the trust of the Company's business associates in its ability to create added value and future development plans.

B, Transitional balance sheet as at December 31 for the years 2015 to 2019

	2015 SR '000	2016 SR '000	2017 SR '000	2018 SR '000	2019 SR '000
Current assets	4,848,119	4,326,601	3,183,752	2,543,013	2,220,534
Non-current assets	13,189,541	12,242,888	14,185,925	14,798,686	15,347,256
Total assets	18,037,660	16,569,489	17,369,677	17,341,699	17,567,790
Current liabilities	889,962	1,164,369	1,871,088	2,252,406	3,383,835
Non-current liabilities	8,631,003	7,620,721	7,491,469	7,211,834	6,829,724
Shareholders' equity	8,516,695	7,784,399	8,007,120	7,877,459	7,354,231
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	18,037,660	16,569,489	17,369,677	17,341,699	17,567,790
A /					

2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019 are calculated in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

C. Operating results for the year ending December 31, 2019 compared to 2018

	2018 SR '000	2019 SR '000	Variation SR '000	Variation ratio %
Revenue	1,008,234	986,888	(21,346)	(2%)
Cost of revenue	(669,827)	(684,468)	14,641	2%
Gross profit	338,407	302,420	(35,987)	(11%)
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	(594,118)	(640,024)	45,906	8%
Profit/(loss) on main operations	(255,711)	(337,604)	81,893	32%

D. Due payments for the 12 months ending on December 31, 2019 compared to 2018

	2018 SR '000	2019 SR '000
Zakat	62,242	79,844
Value Added Tax (VAT)	_	6,981
GOSI	15,687	15,750
Government charges (visas, exits and re-entry, work permits)	1,474	2,963
Economic Cities Authority fees	7,500	7,500
Government fees paid to Economic Cities Authority, including permits	1,670	4,472

Dividend Distribution Policy

The Company's annual net profits are distributed as follows:

- 1. 10% of the net profits shall be set aside towards the formation of the Company's statutory reserve. The Annual General Meeting may stop this when the stated reserve reaches 30% of the paid capital.
- 2. The Annual General Meeting, based on the proposal of the Board, may set aside a percentage not exceeding 10% of net profits towards the formation of agreed-on reserve allocated to specific purpose(s).
- 3. The Annual General Meeting can decide on the formation of other reserves in the amount that achieves the Company's benefits or guarantees the distribution of the most possible stable profits to shareholders. The General Assembly can also deduct from the net profits certain amounts to establish social organizations for the Company's staff or to help what is already established of these organizations.
- 4. The Annual General Meeting, based on the recommendation of the Board of Directors, can distribute from the remaining amount an amount not less than 5% of the Company's paid capital to the shareholders.
- 5. An amount not exceeding 10% of the remaining amount shall be allocated as remuneration to the Board members, on the basis that this remuneration must be in balance with the number of meetings attended by the members.
- 6. The Company can distribute transitional dividends to its shareholders semi-annually or quarterly after abiding by the requirements and regulatory instructions in this regard.

The Company expects to distribute dividends in the coming years, after setting the foundations of KAEC, and the Company's revenues and dividends become clearer.

Loans

- A. During 2011, the parent company received a loan of SAR 5,000 million from the Ministry of Finance to develop King Abdullah Economic City. The loan is guaranteed against a mortgaged vacant plot of 24.7M m² and an annual commission accrual according to commercial prices. This loan was originally due to the Ministry of Finance that had granted the Company a grace period of three years, provided repayment was made over seven annual instalments as of 1 June 2015. However, on the request the Group before the maturity date, the Ministry rescheduled the loan in September 2015 by extending the grace period by an additional five years. In terms of the discussions held throughout the year, the Ministry rescheduled the first instalment, due in the period from June 2020 to January 2021, and therefore the principal amount of the loan is now payable over seven annual instalments as of June 2021 with a commission to be paid annually.
- B. During 2014, the parent Company signed an Islamic facility agreement with a commercial bank for SAR 2,000 million of Murabaha financing, resulting in a commission based on commercial prices. The outstanding balance of the long-term loan as of 31 December 2019 was SAR 976.25 million (31 December 2018: SAR 1,508.75 million). Under the agreement conditions, the loan shall be paid over eight semi-annual instalments from 30 June 2018 to 31 December 2021. The instalments payable over 12 months at SAR 532.5 million were classified as current liabilities. The loan is secured against part of a vacant plot owned by King Abdullah Economic City with a value of SAR 3,002 million, held by the parent Company with a promissory note of SAR 2,500 million.

Loans continued

- C. In 2015, the parent Company signed an Islamic facility agreement with a commercial bank for SAR 1,000 million, resulting in a commission according to commercial rates. The outstanding balance of the long-term loan as of 31 December 2019 was SAR 437.5 million (31 December 2018: SAR 500 million). According to the agreement conditions, the loan shall be paid over eight semi-annual instalments from 20 October 2019 to 20 April 2023. The instalments payable over 12 months at SAR 125 million were classified as current payables. The loan is guaranteed by part of a vacant plot owned by King Abdullah Economic City with a total value of SAR 15,000 million, including 92%, which is actually accomplished, and the remaining part in process. The loan is also guaranteed by a promissory note of SAR 1,200 million.
- D. During 2014 and 2015, the C has signed two facility agreements with a commercial bank for SR 1,000 million each, resulting in commissions according to prevailing commercial rates. The outstanding balance as of 31 December 2019 of SAR 1,700 million (31 December 2018: SAR 900 million). According to the conditions of the two agreements, the total term of the two loans shall be eight years, from beginning to end, with a grace period of three years as of the date of the two agreements. To comply with Shariah principles, an additional facility has been arranged by the bank, amounting to SAR 250 million and related to each of the two agreements to allow for rotation (repayment and withdrawal) so that the original amount of the loan shall be available to the Company during the first three years of the loan. The Instalments payable within 12 months, SAR 200 million, are classified as current payables. The loan facilities are guaranteed by a vacant plot owned by King Abdullah Economic City with a total value of SAR 3,000 million. The loan is also guaranteed by a promissory note of SAR 2,250 million.

Short-Term Loans

During 2018, the Company benefited from short-term facilities from a commercial bank for SAR 250 million to finance the operating capital requirements, resulting in a commission according to prevailing commercial rates. The loan facility was reduced to SAR 200 million during the current year, and is guaranteed by a promissory note for SAR 200 million. The outstanding balance as of 31 December 2019 was SAR 170 million (31 December 2018: SAR 150 million).

Of the current short-term facilities of SAR 400 million, the Company used SAR 150 million during the current year to finance operating capital the requirements. The facility carries a commission at prevailing commercial rates and is guaranteed against a promissory note for SAR 2,500 million. (See note 25b). The outstanding balance as of 31 December 2019 was SAR 150 million.

The Company also has documentary credit facilities fir SAR 250 million. The outstanding balance as of 31 December 2019 was SAR 42.7 million.

Supplementary facilities from another commercial bank amount to SAR 30 million. The outstanding balance as of 31 December 2019 wass SAR 3.7 million.

Board of Directors

Board membership as at December 31, 2019

According to Article 17 of the Articles of Association of the Company, the number of members of the Board of Directors shall be nine, which complies with Paragraph 1 of Article 68 of the Companies Law issued by the Ministry of Commerce and Investment. Accordingly, the Board of Directors was elected for the new three-year term that began on September 26, 2017, they are non-executive or independent members.

All members are non-executive and independent (except for the position of Managing Director, an executive position which became vacant after the resignation of Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed on December 7, 2018). Below are the Board members and their membership category according to corporate governance regulations issued by the Capital Market Authority:

	Non-executive/ excutive/		
Members	independent	Educational qualifications	Directorships (current and previous) in other Saudi and foreign listed companies
H.E. Mohamed Alabbar Chairman	Non- Executive	Bachelor's in Finance and Business Administration, Seattle University. Honorary Doctorate, Seattle University.	Chairman of the Board of Directors of Emaar Real Estate Group, Emaar Malls and Emaar Middle East. Board Member of National Bank of Dubai, Chairman of Dubai Cable Company, Chairman of Amlak Finance Company, Vice Chairman of Dubai World Trade Center, Vice Chairman of Dubai Aluminum Company, Chairman and Founder of Dubai Financial Market
Mr. Abdullah Kamel Vice Chairman	Non- Executive	Bachelor's in Economics, University of California.	Aseer Company for Trading, Tourism, Industrial, Agricultural, Real Estate & Contracting, Amlak International for Property Financing*, Umm Al Qura Development and Construction*, Durrat Arriyadh Real Estate Development (Director), National Real Estate Development Company (Director), Food Manufacturers Company (Director), New Nahj Company (Director), Kawamel Trading & Contracting (Director), Namariq Arabian Services Company (Director), Makaseb Read Estate Company (Director), Sukuk Regional Investment Company (Director), Bayt Al Tawfeeq Development Company (Director), Dallah Albaraka Holding (Director), Al Khawatem for Trading and Contracting Company (Director), Al Tilal Regional Investment Company (Director), Al Ostool Al Arabia for Real Estate Development Company (Director), Al Nusrah Development and Real Estate International Company (Director).
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem Member	Independent	BSc in Electrical Engineering, BSc in Engineering Management.	Aseer Company for Trading, Tourism, Industrial, Agricultural, Real Estate & Contracting, Saudi British Bank, Riyadh Cement*, Former General Manager of Saudi Airlines, Former President of STC.
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita Member	Non- Executive	Bachelor's in Industrial Engineering, Master's in Industrial Engineering, University of Southern California.	Research & Marketing Company, Jadwa Investment*, Wilayah Investment Company*.
Mr. Ahmed Jawa Member	Non- Executive	BA and MBA, University of San Francisco.	Emaar Real Estate Group, Ras Al Khaimah Petroleum Company, Al Salam Bank.
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed Member **	Non- Executive	Bachelor's in Business Administration, University of Washington. MBA, Stanford University.	Ports Development Company*, Emaar Knowledge Company*.
Mr. Abdullah Taibah Member	Independent	Bachelor's in Electrical Engineering, King Fahd University of Petroleum and Minerals.	
H.E. Saud Al Saleh Member	Independent	Master's in Economics, University of Rhode Island. Bachelor's in Business Administration, Portland State University.	Maad International*, Al Baraka Financial Group, Gulf Company for Residential Complexes*.
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh Member	Non- Executive	Bachelor's in Administration, UAE University.	Emaar Real Estate Group, Ports Development Company.

Board of Directors' Report continued

Board of Directors continued

Members	Non-executive/ excutive/ independent	Educational qualifications	Directorships (current and previous) in other Saudi and foreign listed companies
Mr. Alaa Al-Jabri **	Member of the Audit Committee	Master of Business Administration.	Vice Chairman of Al Rajhi Bank, Medical and Pharmaceutical Services Company*, Rolaco Group*.
Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish**	Member of the Audit Committee	Bachelor's degree in Economics, King Abdul-Aziz University, 1985	Chairman, Amlak International for Real Estate Financing Managing Director, Aseer Company Directorships: Halwani Bros Co. Ltd for Trading, Tourism, Industry, Agriculture, Real Estate and Contracting Business; Al-Ettifaq Steel Industries Company; Al-Essa Industries*.
Dr. Faisal Al-Mubarak**	Member of the Audit Committee	PhD in Urban Design and Planning, University of Washington. PhD in political economy.	Vice Dean for Educational Affairs at Al Faisal University. Chief Executive Officer, Professor of Physical and Strategic Planning at the College of Architecture and Planning, King Saud University. Emaar Knowledge Company*.

* Unlisted company

** Member from outside the Board of Directors.

Board meetings in 2019

The Board of Directors held three meetings during 2019, as follows:

	March 30, 2019	October 1, 2019	December 15, 2019
H.E. Mohamed Alabbar	0	۲	۲
Mr. Abdullah Kamel	۲	0	۲
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	۲	۲	0
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita	۲	۲	۲
Mr. Ahmed Jawa	۲	۲	۲
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed	۲	۲	۲
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	۲	۲	۲
H.E. Saud Al Saleh	•	۲	۲
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh	\odot	۲	\odot

• Attended the meeting O Did not attend the meeting

* Attended by proxy (where Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita is authorized)

The Annual General held one meeting during 2019, as follows:

	May 8, 2019 16th Annual General Meeting
H.E. Mohamed Alabbar	0
Mr. Abdullah Kamel	0
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	0
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita	0
Mr. Ahmed Jawa	0
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed	0
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	۲
H.E. Saud Al Saleh	0
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh	۲

 \odot Attended the meeting ~~ O ~ Did not attend the meeting ~

Board Committees

Within the framework of corporate governance, the following committees are established by the Board of Directors: Executive Committee, Audit Committee, and Remuneration and Nomination Committee.

Executive Committee

The Executive Committee comprises four members. The Committee is granted its powers by the Board of Directors, which assigns it the following responsibilities: supervision of the execution of the Company's overall strategy, setting the Company's budget, monitoring the Company's operational and financial performance and reporting to the Board of Directors about financial and strategic affairs, in addition to all related matters.

The Executive Committee comprises the following members:

Name	Position
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita	Chairman
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	Member
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed	Member
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	Member

The Committee held four meetings during 2019, as follows:

	March 4, 2019	March 29, 2019	September 15, 2019	December 12, 2019
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita	\odot	\odot	\odot	\odot
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	۲	۲	۲	۲
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed	۲	۲	۲	0
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	۲	0	۲	0

 \odot Attended the meeting ~~ O ~ Did not attend the meeting ~

Board of Directors continued

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee comprises between three and five members, selected from the shareholders and others, taking into consideration the following conditions:

- The Committee must have at least one independent member.
- Not to include any of the Executive Board members.
- The Chairman of the Board must not be a member.
- The Chairman of the Audit Committee must be an independent member.
- Among its members there must be one specialized in finance and accounting.
- It is not allowed for those who work or had worked during the last two years in the executive or financial management of the Company, or with the auditing company, to be part of the Audit Committee.
- The Committee must collectively have enough experience in businesses and deep knowledge of the Company's finance and accounting policies and procedures.
- If a member's seat is vacated, for any reason, the Board of Directors can appoint a temporary member who replaces the previous member to continue the period of the previous member, and this appointment must be presented to the General Assembly in its first meeting. All concerned parties are notified of this appointment as per prevailing regulations.

The Audit Committee focuses on monitoring the Company's businesses and confirming the integrity and correctness of financial reports and statements, and internal auditing systems. The responsibilities of the Committee specifically include:

Financial reports

- Study initial and annual financial statements of the Company before being submitted to the Board of Directors, offering opinions and recommendations to guarantee fairness, integrity and transparency.
- Offer technical opinions, upon the Board of Directors' request. Advise if the Board Of Directors' Report and the Company's financial statements are fair, balanced, understood and include all information that will allow shareholders and investors to evaluate the financial status of the Company, along with its performance, business model and strategy.
- Study any important or unusual matters included in the financial reports.
- Detailed discussion about any issues raised by the financial manager or compliance officer in the Company or financial auditor.
- Verify accounting evaluations adopted in critical matters mentioned in financial reports.
- Study the Company's financial policies, offering opinions about them and making recommendations to the Board.

Internal audit

- Study and review internal and financial audit regulations and risk management in the Company.
- Study the internal audit reports and follow the implementation of corrective measures related to notes mentioned therein.
- Audit and monitor the performance and activities of the Company's Internal Audit Department and review its efficiency, confirm its compliance with international standards in relation to internal audit and business ethics. The Audit Committee must also verify the availability of suitable resources to allow the Internal Audit Department to perform its responsibilities efficiently, and review and approve the budget allocated to this department.
- Recommend to the Board to appoint/exempt the Head of Internal Audit or the Internal Auditor, and define his remuneration in consultation with the Remuneration and Nomination Committee.
- Verify the independence of the Internal Audit Department.

Auditor

- Evaluate the suitability of the auditing firm and recommend its appointment to the Board of Directors, appointing it or reappointing it for the coming year, defining its fees as per the negotiations of the Company's executive management, or exempting it from its duties.
- Verify that the auditor is not offering other technical, managerial or consultancy services to the Company which are not within the scope of auditing and offering its views in this regard.
- Review the plan of the auditor and its businesses, study its reports and notes on the financial statements, verify the answers of the executive management on these notes, follow-up in this regard and verify that no difficulties were faced by the auditor with the Company's management, while performing its duties.
- Study the impacts of any changes in International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) or any changes in the regulations on the Company's financial statements and its accounting policies.
- Meet on a regular basis with the auditor and answer its enquiries and questions.
- Verify the independence of the auditor, its objectivity, equity and the efficiency of the auditing process, taking into consideration the related regulations and standards.

Compliance guarantee

- Review company reports submitted to regulatory authorities, including financial statements and data, and verify that the information contained in these reports is consistent with the information in the approved financial statements.
- Review results of the reports of the regulatory authorities and verify that the Company takes the necessary action.
- Verify the Company's compliance with relevant laws, regulations and policies.
- Review contracts and transactions proposed by the Company with related parties and submit their views thereon to the Board of Directors.
- Raise any issues it deems necessary to be taken to the Board of Directors and make recommendations for any action to be taken.
- Review the results of internal investigations for any suspicion of fraud or suspicion of attempting to infringe any law, rules or regulations that have or are likely to have a material impact on the operating results of the Company or its financial position. The Committee shall discuss these results with the Auditor and submit recommendations thereon to the Board of Directors in due time.
- Ensure that there is a strong corporate governance structure, sound management practices, financial and other policies and guidelines that are sufficiently defined and available to all those who need to know thereof.

Evaluating internal control system

Report on effetiveness of internal auditing system at Emaar The Economic City.

Based on the provisions of Articles 10 and 14 of the Corporate Governance Regulations issued by the Capital Market Authority regarding the basic functions of the Board of Directors and the tasks of the Audit Committee, as well as provisions of Article 104 of the new Companies' Law, the Audit Committee provides through this report its opinion on the effectiveness of the internal auditing system of Emaar The Economic City).

The Audit Committee carries out periodic follow-up and undertakes the responsibilities and tasks assigned by the Board of Directors, where the committee, in expressing opinion on the effectiveness of the internal auditing system, relied on:

• Studying the financial statements that include the adopted accounting policies and discussion with the Company's management and with the auditor: The committee, through its periodic meetings during the year, discussed the financial policies adopted in preparing the financial statements based on International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS). After studying and discussing such policies, the policies are approved by the Board of Directors. The committee also revised the quarterly and annual financial statements as well as special reports in comparison with the previous periods and provided any notices in this regard and discussed these with the financial management of the company and with the auditor before approval by the Board of Directors and publishing, which resulted in providing an unreserved opinion on the Company's consolidated financial statements for the year ending 31 December 2019.

Board of Directors continued

Audit Committee continued

- Reports and notices provided by the auditor and how far does the Company's management undertake corrective actions for such notes: The committee reviewed the report of notices provided by the auditor according to auditor's annual report and received the plan necessary to take corrective actions for such notes from the Company management. The committee followed up with the financial management through the stages of implementing the plan, "and confirmed the commitment of the management to implement such plan."
- Recommendation to Board of Directors to appoint, reappoint or discharge auditors, determine fees, and assess their performance.
- Annual auditing plan provided by the auditor: The committee approved the auditing plan provided by the auditor after discussing the plan and ensuring that the plan includes the main and fundamental areas of concern for the Company.
- Reports and notices developed by the internal auditor of the Company and how far does the Company's management take corrective actions regarding such notes: The committee, periodically, with the internal auditor and senior management of the Company, will follow up stages of the administration's compliance to the agreed work plans so as to take corrective steps regarding the notices developed by the internal auditor of the Company. The internal auditor shall provide a periodic report indicating the updated status of the notices and percentage of completion of the work plan agreed with the management. The committee shall discuss such report with the Company's senior management and the internal auditor.
- Annual auditing plan provided by the internal auditor: The internal auditor shall provide an annual auditing plan based on risk assessment for each division of the Company in addition to the directives of the senior management and Audit Committee. The committee shall adopt such plan after revision of the criteria. The committee, with the internal auditor, shall monitor compliance to the approved plan and shall adopt any modifications based on the justifications that require such modifications, if any
- Various reports requested by the committee from the Company's management, which are audited and discussed during periodic meetings: The committee, periodically, shall request the Company's senior management to provide various reports regarding progress of operations, collections, legal issues, Zakat status, value-added tax, and transactions with the relevant authorities. Various reports shall be discussed during the periodic meetings of the Audit Committee, where the management shall provide sufficient information and answers to the committee's inquiries. The committee shall also discuss and audit all developments regarding the level of new laws and regulations in the Kingdom and shall ensure the Company's compliance with all requirements of the Capital Market Authority and the Companies' Law.
- Annual report regarding the risks that may be incurred by the Company: The committee shall audit the report regarding the risks that may be incurred by the Company and provide notices in this regard after considering the steps taken by the Company's management to mitigate the effects of such risks or cancel all such steps, if possible, and shall report to the Board of Directors for final discussion and approval.
- Revision of the extent of cooperation and assistance provided by the management to the external auditor and the internal auditor, and confirmation of their independence, in addition to absence of any restrictions that prevent completion of the the tasks assigned: The committee requested the auditors to refer in case of any professional difficulties that may represent an obstacle to complete auditing assignments. The committee did not receive any note from the auditors in this regard. The external auditor as well as the internal auditor confirmed that both had obtained all the required information and documents to complete the full audit works.
- Verify and settle complaints received by the Company from stakeholders, and revise the deals of the stakeholders.

The auditing reports does not indicate any fundamental weakness in the Company's internal auditing system, where the majority of notices are mainly in the areas of performance improvement, activating work and raising efficiency of departments and divisions, completing documentation of procedures, and aiming to add more durability to the auditing system and making the best use of available resources.

Based on all these points, taking into consideration that the objectives of the internal auditing system are to:

- Ensure that the accounting records are prepared correctly; increase accuracy and confidence in the accounting data
- Protect assets and property
- Maintain integrity of transactions
- Increase the efficiency of the Company's performance and the efficient use of available capabilities
- Ensure compliance with various laws, regulations and agreements

The Audit Committee considers that the objectives of the internal auditing system as provided in Emaar The Economic City are considerably achieved. The committee also considers that the Company's management position, in general, regarding internal auditing, is positive, where most activities are governed by written policies and procedures, and management interacts positively with the recommended policies.

The Company's management formed several internal committees from different departments, each according to its specialization, to advance operational application of the policies and compliance with the various laws, that each public joint stock company listed on the Saudi Stock Market shall be subject to.

We also note that the comprehensive operations of inspection and assessment of internal auditing procedures cannot be absolutely emphasized, because the auditing process is essentially reliant on random sampling, as well as the diversity of the Company's operations. Therefore, improvement and development efforts shall continue by the committee and control departments to ensure effectiveness and efficiency of the mechanism of follow-up and improvement in internal auditing operation and procedures.

The committee shall continue work during the next year, and shall report any modification the aforesaid, if any.

On 31 July 31 2019, Audit Committee member Dr. Faisal Al Mubarak resigned due to personal reasons. The Board of Directors approved the resignation request on 6 August 2019, effective as of that date.

The Audit Committee comprised the following members up to May 7, 2019:

Name	Position
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	Chairman
Dr. Faisal Al-Mubarak	Member from outside the Board of Directors
Mr. Alaa Al-Jabri	Member from outside the Board of Directors

The following table shows the committee members after May 8, 2019, after the approval of the Annual General Meeting for the joining of Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish (from outside the board) to the committee:

Name	Position
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	Chairman
Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish	Member from outside the Board of Directors
Dr. Faisal Al-Mubarak	Member from outside the Board of Directors
Mr. Alaa Al-Jabri	Member from outside the Board of Directors

The following table shows the committee members after August 6, 2019 following the resignation of Dr. Faisal Al-Mubarak from the committee:

Name	Position
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	Chairman
Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish	Member from outside the Board of Directors
Mr. Alaa Al-Jabri	Member from outside the Board of Directors

The Committee held four meetings during 2019, as follows:

	March 26, 2019	August 5, 2019	November 5, 2019	December 11, 2019
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	\odot	\odot	۲	•
Dr. Faisal Al-Mubarak	\odot	-	-	-
Mr. Alaa Al-Jabri	\odot	\odot	\odot	Θ
Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish	-	۲	\odot	\odot

Board of Directors' Report continued

Board of Directors continued

Audit Committee continued

Declaration

The Committee declares that it reviewed and approved the quarterly and annual financial statements for 2019 before submitting them to the Board of Directors.

Remuneration and Nomination Committee

The Committee consists of three members, taking into account the following conditions:

- The Chairman of the Committee must be an independent member of the Board of Directors and appointed by Committee members during the first meeting held after its formation.
- Committee members are appointed in a way that guarantees the availability of varied skills and experience, taking into consideration experience suitable to the Company's activities.
- The Committee's Chairman and members must adhere to the principles of fidelity, integrity and loyalty and take care of the Company's and shareholders' interests, putting these ahead of their own interests.
- The Company must notify the authorities of the Committee members' names and positions within five working days from their date of appointment, and about any changes to the membership within five working days of the changes.
- The Committee membership ends at the conclusion of its term, or the end of the member's eligibility according to any laws or regulations or instructions applicable in the Kingdom. The Board is permitted to remove all committee members, or some of them, at any time and Committee members are permitted to resign from the Committee.
- The Chairman of the Committee or any of its members he appoints must attend the Annual General Meeting to answer shareholders' questions.

Responsibilities and duties of the Remuneration and Nomination Committee

The Committee is responsible for studying topics related to it or which are transferred to it by the Board of Directors. It then raises its recommendations to the Board to take the necessary decisions, or takes the decisions itself, if the Board authorizes it to do so.

The Committee focuses on:

Remuneration

- Preparing a clear policy for the remuneration of Board members and Committees emanating from the Board and executive management and submitting them to the Board for consideration, before being approved by the Annual General Meeting, taking into account the performance, disclosure and verification criteria.
- Clarifying the relationship between remuneration awarded and the applicable remuneration policy and indicating any material deviation from this policy.
- Regularly reviewing the Company's remuneration policy and evaluating its effectiveness.
- Recommending to the Board the remuneration of its members, its Committees and senior executives in accordance with the approved policy.
- Reviewing the CEO's remuneration, including long-term and short-term incentives, as well as determining the achievements of the Group Chief Executive Officer and making recommendations thereon to the Board.
- Reviewing and approving the Group Chief Executive Officer's recommendations on the remuneration of senior executives.
- Ensuring that the Company complies with the remuneration policy of the Board of Directors and the members of Committees emanating from the Board of Directors and executive management, as approved by the Annual General Meeting.

Nominations

- Proposing clear policies and criteria for membership in the Board of Directors and executive management.
- Recommending to the Board of Directors the nomination and re-nomination of members in accordance with approved policies and standards, taking into consideration not to nominate any person previously convicted of the crime of breach of trust.

- Preparing descriptions of the capabilities and qualifications required for Board membership and executive management positions.
- Defining the time that the member is to allocate to the Board's work.
- Annual review of the necessary skills and experience for Board membership and executive management positions, identifying weaknesses and strengths in the Board and executive management, and recommending solutions according to the Company's interests.
- Reviewing the structure of the Board of Directors and executive management and recommending any changes.
- Annual verification of the status of independent members, and ensuring no conflicts of interest exist if the member is on the board of another company.
- Developing job descriptions for executive, non-executive and independent Board members and senior executives of the Company.
- Developing special procedures in the event of vacancy of Board members or senior executives.
- Providing the appropriate level of training and orientation for new Board members about the Company's mission and its achievements so that they can perform their duties with the required efficiency.
- Studying and reviewing the performance of the executive management.
- Studying and reviewing management succession plans for the Company in general, and for the Board of Directors, Group Chief Executive Officer and senior executives.

Remuneration and Nomination Committee powers

The Committee has the right to:

- Investigate any matter that falls within its tasks or any subject specifically requested by the Board of Directors.
- Access the Company's records and documents.
- Request any clarification or statement from Board members, executive management or employees of the Company for the purpose of investigating and enquiring about any information.
- Seek legal and technical advice from any third party or other independent advisory body necessary to assist the Committee in the performance of its functions, provided that this shall be included in the minutes of the Committee meeting.
- Invite any member of the executive management to attend a meeting and provide certain information, provided that this shall be included in the minutes of the Committee meeting.

Remuneration and Nomination Committee members

Name	Position
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	Chairman
Mr. Ahmed Jawa	Member
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh	Member

The Committee held one meeting during 2019, as follows:

	July 14, 2019
Mr. Ahmed Jawa	۲
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh	\odot
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	•

• Attended the meeting • O Did not attend the meeting

Note: The Regulations of the Nomination and Remuneration Committee stipulate that a regular meeting of the Committee must be held every six months. Personal circumstances of the members led to the postponement of the second meeting that was scheduled for December 2019, and was held in January 2020.

Board of Directors continued

Remuneration and Nomination Committee continued

Shares held by Board members, their spouses and children

Member	Shares held on January 1, 2019	Shares held on December 31, 2019	Ownership of first degree relatives	Change from January 1, 2019 to December 31, 2019
H.E. Mohamed Alabbar	10,000,000	10,000,000	None	Zero
Mr. Abdullah Kamel	1,000	1,000	None	Zero
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	10,153	10,153	None	Zero
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita	125,000	125,000	None	Zero
Mr. Ahmed Jawa	1,000	1,000	None	Zero
H.E. Saud Al Saleh	100	100	None	Zero
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed	14,000	14,000	None	Zero
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh	4,107	4,107	None	Zero
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	1,000	1,000	None	Zero

Mr. Abdullah Kamel (Vice Chairman of the Board) owns an interest (right to vote) in each of the following: Dayim Modern Real Estate Company, Aseer Company for Trading, Tourism, Industrial, Agricultural, Real Estate & Contracting, Makaseb Real Estate Company, Al Samaha Commercial, Al Khawatem for Trading and Contracting Company. These companies own various shares in the stocks of Emaar, The Economic City.

He also has full control of the following companies: Kawamel Trading & Contracting, and Al Omran International for Property Management. These companies own a total of 192,710,570 shares in Emaar, The Economic City.

Executive Management

Name	Position	Academic degree	Experience
Mr. Ahmed Linjawy	Group Chief Executive Officer	Bachelor's in Medical Technology, King Abdulaziz University.	Five years as Deputy CEO and six years as Executive Director for External Affairs, Emaar, The Economic City. Previously ten years at Procter & Gamble.
Mr. Faisal Faruqi*	Group Chief Financial Officer	Bachelor's degree, California State University, City Fresno.	Ten years as Group CFO, Emaar, The Economic City. Previously AGM at Samba, Faruqi has 15 years of experience in financial engineering.
Mr. Iyad Ihsan Abdel-Rahim **	Group Chief Financial Officer	Master of Business Administration, and Bachelor of Accounting and Finance	Worked for 24 years in financial departments of various sectors of Al-Futtaim Group, as well as in listed companies and family companies, including: Arab Bank Standard Chartered Bank, and Arabtec Holding
Mr. Charles Biele***	CEO, Residential Development	BSc in Civil Engineering and MBA in Finance from Virginia Tech.	Six years at Emaar, The Economic City. Previously with Qatari Diar and Emaar Properties (UAE).
Mr. Ramzi Solh	CEO, Commercial Development	Bachelor's in Economics, University of Western Ontario.	Twelve years at Emaar, The Economic City. Previously with the Saudi Arabian General Investment Authority (SAGIA) and Al-Futtaim Group.

Name	Position	Academic degree	Experience
Dr. Hani Gharbawi	General Counsel and Chief Corporate	BSc in Chemical Engineering, Oregon State	Seven years at Emaar, The Economic City. Previously
	Affairs Officer	University. PhD in Law, Lewis & Clark	at Aramco and King Abdullah University of Science
		Northwestern School of Law.	and Technology.
Mr. Karim Mourad	Executive Director, Chief Compliance	Bachelor's in Accounting and Finance, Saint	Twelve years at Emaar, The Economic City.
	Officer & Head of Board and	Joseph's University.	Previously Senior Auditor at Abdul Latif Jamil
	Shareholders Affairs and Secretary of		Company for six years.
	the Board		

* Resigned as Group Chief Financial Officer on January 13, 2019.

** Appointed as Group Chief Financial Officer on June 16, 2019.

*** Terminated by the Company on September 30, 2019.

Shares held by senior executives, their spouses and children

Member	Position	Shares held on January 1, 2019	Shares held on December 31, 2019	Ownership of first degree relatives	Change from January 1, 2019 to December 31, 2019
Mr. Ahmed Linjawy	Group Chief Executive Officer	25,000	25,000	None	Zero
Mr. Ramzi Solh	CEO, Commercial Development	None	None	None	Zero
Mr. Faisal Faruqi	Group Chief Financial Officer	None	None	None	Zero
Mr. Iyad Abdel-Rahim	Group Chief Financial Officer	None	None	None	Zero
Mr. Charles Biele	CEO, Residential Development	None	None	None	Zero
Dr. Hani Gharbawi	General Counsel and Chief Corporate Affairs Officer	None	None	None	Zero
Mr. Karim Mourad	Executive Director, Chief Compliance Officer & Head of Board and Shareholders Affairs and Secretary of the Board	None	None	None	Zero

Major shareholders

Shareholder	Owned Shares	Ratio %
Dayim Modern Real Estate Company	146,000,000	17.26%
MI Royal Capital Company	80,000,000	9.4%
Emaar Middle East	50,000,000	5.9%
MI Holdings Company	50,000,000	5.9%
MI Strategic Investments Company	50,000,000	5.9%
MI Partners Company	46,000,000	5.4%

Annual assessment of the Board of Directors

The Board is requires each member to undertake a self-evaluation to determine points of strength and weakness of the Board. Based on the results of such evaluation, training programs for Board members shall be arranged as needed.

Related Party Transactions

During the normal course of business, the Company has entered into transactions with other facilities that fall within the definition of the Related Party according to IAS 24. Related Entities are the major shareholders and senior management employees of the group and facilities that exercise common control or substantial influence over such entities. Transactions with Related Parties shall be implemented during the normal course of business subject to conditions, which are not better than the available conditions or the conditions, which were reasonable. It is expected that such similar transactions shall be with the related parties, i.e. – equivalent to such long-standing transactions. In addition to Note 17 in the annual financial statements for the year to 31 December 2019, the following are the main transactions with related parties during the period and related balances:

	_	Transaction ar	nount	Balance as at	
Related party	Transaction nature	2019 SR '000	2018 SR '000	31 December 2019 SR '000	31 December 2018 SR '000
Sister companies	Rent, general services and service charges	4,616	7,349	3,211	7,941
	Real estate sale	5,640	27,762	1,650	-
Joint venture	Sale of real estate, public services and service expenses	1,497	1,208	971	2,241
Senior management	Rent, general services and service charges	1,179	186	895	203
	Real estate sale	222	-	222	-
Board of Directors	Rent, general services and service charges	164	580	231	4,668
	Real estate sale	147	-	147	-
Total				7,327	15,053
Sister companies	Incurred expenses to the Group	-	-	(2,619)	(2,619)
	Services to the Group	389	4,187	(415)	(305)
	Advance payment against sale of leased properties and units	-	-	(7,961)	(7,965)
	Advance payments for the purchase of cables	20	276	-	-
Sister companies of great influence	Remuneration	-	-	(89)	(89)
Senior management	Fees and expenses for meeting attendance	16,263	23,197	-	(7,875)
Board of Directors	Sale of real estate, public services and service expenses	4,003	4,200	(4,003)	(4,200)
	Sale of real estate, public services and service expenses	-	-	(19)	-
Total				(15,106)	(23,053)

Board of Directors' and Executive Management Remuneration

The Company's Articles of Association stipulate the Board of Directors' remuneration, as well as the remuneration policy for Board members and senior executives approved by the Company's Annual General Meeting. This indicates that the Remuneration and Nomination Committee shall recommend to the Board the remuneration for Board and Committee members. According to the policy, the Company shall take into account:

- Adherence to the Company's strategy and objectives.
- Remunerate to encourage Board members and executive management to make the Company successful and achieve long-term development, linking the variable part of remuneration with long-term performance.
- Base remuneration on job level, duties and responsibilities of the member, in addition to educational qualifications, experience, skills and performance level.
- Remuneration consistent with the size, nature and risk level within the Company.
- Take into consideration other companies' remuneration practices, avoiding what might result from a non-justifiable increase in remuneration and compensation.
- Attract skilled and qualified people, their retention and encouragement, without exaggerating this.
- Coordinate with the Remuneration and Nomination Committee when making new appointments.
- Consider holding or reversing remuneration if it is discovered to be based on non-accurate information presented by a Board member or senior manager. This is to discourage the misuse of job status to receive undeserved remuneration.

According to Article 21 of the Company's Articles of Association and Article 76 of the Company's bylaws, remuneration granted to the Board of Directors shall be an identified amount, attendance fees for meetings, in-kind benefits, or a percentage of net profits. Two or more of these may be combined, in line with the provisions of the Company's bylaws, corporate governance regulations, and the rules and regulations set by the Capital Market Authority in this regard:

- If the Board members' remuneration is a percentage of net profits, then according to Article 47 of the Company's bylaws and Article 76 of the companies' regulations, the remuneration of Board members must not exceed ten percent of the remaining net profits after deducting the approved reserves and distribution of dividends to shareholders in a percentage of not less than five percent of the paid-up capital.
- Differences in the remuneration of Board members are permitted, reflecting the experience of each member and his specialization, duties, responsibilities, independence, number of meetings attended, and other considerations.
- The remuneration of independent Board members must not be a percentage of profits achieved by the Company or based directly or indirectly on the Company's profitability.
- In all cases, the total remuneration or tangible benefits that a Board member receives must not exceed SR 500,000.00 annually.

The policy of each committee must include the remuneration of its members and the policy of remunerating executive management should include:

- Basic salary (paid at the end of the month and on a monthly basis).
- Allowances that include, for example but not limited to, housing, car, telephone and education for children.
- Insurance benefits, including medical, health, life, and accidents.
- Short-term incentive plans related to performance of the member and the Company, long-term incentive plans such as stock options, and other plans related to retention of staff.
- Other benefits that include, but are not limited to, annual leave, annual air tickets, and end of service indemnity.

Board of Directors' and Executive Management Remuneration continued

The Company paid SR 4,002,654 as salaries and allowances to members of the Board of Directors:

			Fixe	d remunera	tion					Variable re	muneration					
SR '000	Amount	Board meeting attend- ance fees	Total Board meeting attendance fees	Benefits in-kind	Technical, administra- tive and consulting	Chairman, Managing Director or Secretary if a member	Total	Ratio of profits	Periodic remuner- ation	Short- term incentive plans	Long- term incentive plans	Shares granted (value is entered)	Total	Gratuity	ratuity Grand total	Expenses
Independent members																
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	350,000	-	150,000	-	-	-	500,000	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	500,000	-
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	350,000	-	150,000	-	-	-	500,000	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	500,000	-
H.E. Saud Al Saleh	350,000	-	-	-	-	-	350,000	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	350,000	-
Total	1,050,000		300,000				1,350,000								1,350,000	
Non-Executive members																
H.E. Mohamed Alabbar	350,000	-	0,000	-	-	-	350,000	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	350,000	-
Mr. Abdullah Kamel	350,000	-	0,000	-	-	-	350,000	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	350,000	-
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita	a 350,000	-	95,000	-	-	-	445,000	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	445,000	-
Mr. Ahmed Jawa	350,000	-	80,000	-	-	-	430,000	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	430,000	-
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh	350,000	-	80,000	-	-	-	430,000	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	430,000	-
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed	350,000	-	90,000	-	_	-	440,000	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	440,000	-
Total	2,055,000		345,000				2,445,000								2,445,000	
Executive member																
External members																
Mr. Alaa Al-Jabri	0,000		95,000				95,000								95,000	
Dr. Faisal Al-Mubarak	0,000		48,750				48,750								48,750	
Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish	0,000		63,904				63,904								63,904	
Total	0,000		207,654				207,654								207,654	
Grand total																

This includes the remuneration of Committee members as follows:

	Fixed remuneration (except meeting attendance fees)	Meeting attendance fees	Total
Executive Committee			
Eng. Abdulrahman Alrowaita	75,000	20,000	95,000
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	75,000	20,000	95,000
Mr. Fahd Al-Rasheed	75,000	15,000	90,000
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	75,000	10,000	85,000

	Fixed remuneration (except meeting attendance fees)	Meeting attendance fees	Total
Audit Committee			
H.E. Khalid Al Molhem	75,000	20,000	95,000
Dr. Faisal Al-Mubarak *	43,750	5,000	48,750
Mr. Alaa Al-Jabri *	75,000	20,000	95,000
Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish *	48,904	15,000	63,904
Remuneration and Nomination Committee			
Mr. Abdullah Taibah	75,000	5,000	80,000
Mr. Ahmed Jawa	75,000	5,000	80,000
Mr. Jamal Bin Theniyeh	75,000	5,000	80,000

* External members (Not members of the Board of Directors)

The Company paid a total of SR 15,769,758 to senior executives including the Group Chief Executive Officer and Group Chief Financial Officer.

Executive Management Remuneration

Fixed remuneration				Variable remuneration						
Salaries	Allowances	Benefits in-kind	Total	Periodic remuneration	Dividends	Short-term incentive plans	Long-term incentive plans	Shares granted (value is entered)	Total	Total
7,748,781	2,712,073	988,143	11,448,998	797,950	-	-	3,522,810	-	4,320,760	15,769,758

Declaration

The Company confirms the relationship between the remunerations granted to members of the Board of Directors and executive management, and the applicable remuneration policy, where there is no significant deviation from such policy.

Operating Structure

Due to the continued works and activities of the Company in the subsidiary companies described in this report, the Company attracted a large number of distinguished global and local contributors to the work according to the requirements of the next stage, especially after the city's operation and intensity of development operations. The Company, during 2019, has implemented many training courses and workshops for employees.

Subsidiary Companies

The Company owns shares in seven subsidiary companies:

- 1. Ports Development Company is a closed joint stock company based at KAEC. It executes contracts related to managing, developing, maintaining, operating, financing and investing in King Abdullah Port, in addition to all services necessary to operate the port and its facilities. Port Development Company's capital is SR 5.21 billion, distributed over 521 million shares. Emaar, The Economic City owns 260.5 million shares, equivalent to SR 2.605 billion and 50 percent of Port Development Company's capital.
- 2. Economic Cities Investments Holding Company, commercial register number 4602003130. Emaar, The Economic City owns 99 percent of shares and the remaining shares are held by a partner. The company's capital is SR 500,000. It is based at KAEC and is involved with establishing companies or buying shares in existing companies.
- 3. Industrial Zones Development Company Limited, commercial register number 4602211995. Emaar, The Economic City owns a 1 percent share, the Economic Cities Investments Holding Company owns 98 percent of the shares, and the remaining shares are owned by a partner. The company's capital is SR 500,000 and it is based at KAEC, involved with establishing, managing, operating and the provision of services to industrial areas, cities, warehouses and storage areas.

Subsidiary Companies continued

- 4. Economic Cities Real Estate Development Company, commercial register number 4602004969, is a limited liability company based at KAEC. The company's capital is SR 500,000. Emaar, The Economic City owns a 1 percent share, the Economic Cities Investments Holding Company owns 98 percent of the shares, and the remaining shares are owned by a partner. The company is involved with the ownership, purchase, investment, sale, development, marketing, rental and lease of lands, real estate, schools, hospitals, health facilities, sports stadiums and the train station, including lands on behalf of the Company.
- 5. Economic Cities Pioneer Real Estate Management Company, commercial register number 4602004970, is a limited liability company based at KAEC. The company's capital is SR 500,000. Emaar, The Economic City owns a 1 percent share, the Economic Cities Investments Holding Company owns 98 percent of the shares, and the remaining shares are owned by a partner. The company is involved with the establishment, management, development, operation, leasing, rental and provision of services for various types of real estate, commercial, residential and administrative complexes in the economic cities.
- 6. Economic Cities Real Estate Operations and Management Company, commercial register number 4602004968, is a limited liability company based at KAEC. The company's capital is SR 500,000. Emaar, The Economic City owns a 1 percent share, the Economic Cities Investments Holding Company owns 98 percent of the shares, and the remaining shares are owned by a partner. The company is involved with owning, buying, investing, selling, developing, leasing, and renting land and real estate for various residential and commercial purposes in the economic cities on behalf for the Company, establishing and providing various services for real estate, facilities, schools, hospitals and sports stadiums in the economic cities.
- 7. Emaar Knowledge Company, commercial register number 4602006620, is a limited liability company based at KAEC. The company's capital is SR 10 million. Emaar, The Economic City owns 96 percent of the shares and the remaining 4 percent of the shares are owned by subsidiary companies. The Company is involved with the administration and operation of a college specializing in granting Bachelor's and Master's degrees in business administration, establishing college buildings, institutes, the center, housing for students and teachers, schools and sports stadiums.

Corporate Governance

The Board of Directors supervises the Company's compliance with corporate governance rules and regulations issued by the Capital Market Authority. The Governance and Compliance Department coordinates with the Board Secretariat, executive management and Committees to review and update corporate governance policies and practices to promote integrity, transparency and compliance.

The Company is required to disclose in the Board of Directors' Report the regulatory requirements stipulated in the corporate governance regulations issued by the Capital Market Authority, whose regulations shall be applied in full.

The Company is committed to implementing all corporate governance regulations issued by the Capital Market Authority pursuant to Decision No (8-16-2017) dated to February 13, 2017, except for the following paragraphs:

- 1. Articles 70, 71 and 72, which relate to the formation of a Risk Management Committee. The Company considers that the Audit Committee is fully responsible for the work required by this Committee.
- 2. Article 95, which refers to the existence of a Governance Committee. The Company considers that the Audit Committee is able to perform this task in full.

Board of Directors' declarations

- The Company asserts that no cash loan of any kind is provided to its Board members, or has guaranteed the members in any loan with others.
- The Company does not have rights of option and subscription for the Board of Directors, senior executives, their spouses and children, whether in shares or debt instruments of the Company or any of the subsidiaries of Emaar, The Economic City.
- The Company had no convertible debt instruments, option rights, subscription notes or similar rights issued by the Company or its subsidiaries during the year 2019.
- The Company affirms that no agreement or waiver was concluded with any of the Board members, shareholders, executives or employees of the Company, whereby the right of profits has been waived.

- The Company affirms that no significant change has been made in its financial records, and that the Company shall comply with the accounting standards issued by the Saudi Organization for Certified Public Accountants (SOCPA). There are also no material observations from the accountant regarding the Company's activities, financial records or financial statements for 2019. The certified accountant has no reservations about these statements.
- The Audit Committee monitors the Company's procedures and internal controls and evaluates their effectiveness through:
- Reviews of the financial statements included in the accounting policies used and discussed with the Company's management and the certified accountant.
- Periodic reports and observations raised by the Company's internal auditor based on the annual audit plan and the extent to which the Company's management takes corrective action on these observations.
- Reports and observations provided by the auditor and the extent to which the Company's management takes corrective action on these observations.
- The various reports requested by the Committee from the Company's management team, which are reviewed and discussed during periodic meetings.

The audit reports referred to above did not show any significant weakness in the Company's internal control system. The majority of the observations are mainly focused on the areas of improving performance, activating the work of departments and divisions, improving their efficiency, and updating their procedures to give the system greater control and better utilization of resources.

Based on all of the above, and taking into account that the objectives of the internal control system are:

- To ensure that the accounting records shall be prepared correctly and increase accuracy and confidence in the accounting data.
- To protect assets and property.
- To maintain integrity in transactions.
- To increase the efficiency of the Company's performance and efficient management of its available resources.
- To comply with various laws, regulations and contracts.

Therefore, the Audit Committee considers that the objectives of the internal control system as stipulated by Emaar, The Economic City have been largely achieved. The Committee also considers that the overall position of the Company's management relevant to internal control is positive, as the majority of activities are governed by formal policies and procedures, and management responds positively to the recommended policies.

In addition, the management of the Company has formed several internal committees from different departments, each committee according to its competence, for the proper conduct of operations and the application of policies and compliance with the various laws applicable to public companies listed on the Saudi Stock Exchange (Tadawul).

- The Company affirms that the Board of Directors has developed a formal policy to regulate conflicts of interest and address possible conflicts of interest relevant to the Board of Directors, executive management and shareholders, including abuse of the Company's assets and facilities, in addition to misconduct resulting from transactions with related parties.
- The Company affirms that it did not receive any statement of interest in shares with voting rights belonging to individuals (other than members of the Board of Directors, senior executives, their spouses and children).
- The Company affirms that no redemption, purchase or cancellation by the Company or its subsidiaries of any refundable debt instruments.
- The Company affirms that no rights of transfer or subscription under debt instruments convertible into shares, option rights or subscription notes.
- The Company affirms that no contracts were signed in 2019 and that there is no any fundamental interest of a Board member as stated in Paragraph 7 in the report.
- The Company affirms that no other investments or reserves were created for the benefit of the Company's employees.
- The company affirms that no person of legal standing, who is entitled under the Company's Articles of Association to appoint representatives on the Board of Directors, has voted on the selection of other members of the Board of Directors.

Zakat and Government Payments

The General Authority for Zakat and Tax issued Zakat assessments for the years from 2006 to 2008 which required an additional Zakat and withholding tax differentials of (SR 90.4 million) in addition to imposing a delay fine. The claim was considered before the Board of Grievances. In line with the appeal procedure and without acknowledgment of the obligation, the Company provided a bank guarantee under appeal against the withholding tax differentials.

The Board of Grievances did not accept the objection in form. The Company filed a petition to the Royal Court requesting the Board of Grievances to reconsider the judgment and re-study the case. The petition was not accepted by the Board of Grievances and the Court upheld the previous decision.

During 2019, the authority issued a letter to collect an additional Zakat obligation of SAR 86.6 million. The Company settled 20% of the total liabilities in 2019 and 43% of the total liabilities after the end of the year. The authority agreed to allow four monthly installments to pay the Zakat obligation.

The withholding tax issue is studied by the Board of Grievances. The Board of Grievances issued a decision to confirm the Company's objection related to the delay penalty. The authority filed an appeal to the Royal Court against the decision of the Board of Grievances regarding the delay penalty, which is still awaiting judgment.

The Company settled the additional Zakat obligations and terminated the assessment for the years 2009 to 2011. The Company provided Zakat declarations for the years up to 2018 and obtained restricted Zakat certificates.

Subsidiaries are: Economic Cities Investments Holding Company (ECIHC), Industrial Zones Development Company Limited (IZDCL), Economic Cities Real Estate Operation and Management Company Limited (REOM), Economic Cities Pioneer Real Estate Management Company Limited (REM), and Economic Cities Real Estate Development Company Limited (RED)

Economic Cities Investments Holding Company (ECIHC) declared assessment until 2012 and provided its Zakat declaration until 2018 and obtained restricted Zakat certificates. The authority requested additional information regarding the years from 2014 to 2018, which was provided.

Industrial Zones Development Company Limited (IZDCL) declared Zakat position up to 2012. The authority issued the Zakat assessment for the years 2013 to 2015, and claimed for an additional Zakat amount of SAR 4.6 million. Industrial Zones Development Company Limited (IZDCL) objected to the assessment of the authority, where the Company provided the documents supporting position. The authority referred the case to the General Secretariat of the Tax Committees. The Industrial Zones Development Company Limited (IZDCL) also filed an appeal at the Secretariat's portal. The authority provided comments on the filed appeal, to which it responded at the time, and the response is still awaited.

Industrial Zones Development Company Limited (IZDCL) provided Zakat Declarations until 2018 and obtained Zakat certificates

Economic Cities Real Estate Operation and Management Company Limited (REOM), Economic Cities Pioneer Real Estate Management Company Limited (REM), and Economic Cities Real Estate Development Company Limited (RED), provided zakat declarations for 2013 to 2018 and obtained unrestricted Zakat certificates.

Emaar Knowledge Company Limited (EKC) provided Zakat Declarations for 2016 to 2018 and obtained unrestricted Zakat certificates.

Declaration

The Company abides by the Zakat regulations as per the General Authority of Zakat and Tax in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. It lists the annual due Zakat allocations on the net income, and registers the amendments made when effectuating the final Zakat assessment – if any – during the relevant period of assessment.

Shareholder Rights and Annual General Meeting

The Company's bylaws and governance regulations included the necessary procedures and precautions to ensure that all shareholders exercise their statutory rights, among which are:

- 1. The right to receive dividend payments.
- 2. The right to receive a share of the Company's assets upon liquidation.
- 3. The right to attend general assemblies, participate in deliberations and vote on decisions.

- 4. The right to share disposal.
- 5. The right to monitor the work of the Board of Directors and file responsibility lawsuits against the members of the Board.
- 6. The right of enquiry and information request in such a way that does not compromise the interests of the Company or contradict the Capital Market laws and its executive regulations.

The Company also provides all information that enables shareholders to exercise their rights to the fullest extent. This information is complete, accurate and updated in a regular and timely manner through the annual reports, the Company's website, the Tadawul website, and press releases in the application of disclosing information to shareholders without discrimination. The Shareholders' Affairs Division also provides periodic reports to senior management, including a detailed report on shareholders and stock movement, and related to inquiries, proposals and observations about the Company and its performance. The executive management presents to the Board of Directors an annual report containing the required information of investor activity, related Company's shares and their movement. The Company discloses all shareholder or regulatory authority questions that are received during the Annual General Meeting on the Company's website. There are no suggestions or comments by shareholders about the Company and its performance other than those disclosed.

Emaar The Economic City Company held its sixth Extraordinary General Assembly meeting on Wednesday, Ramadan 03,1440H (corresponding to 08 May 2019, through which the following resolutions were passed:

- 1. Voting for the report of the Board of Directors for the fiscal year ending on 31/12/2018.
- 2. Voting for the consolidated financial statements of the Company for the fiscal year ending on 31/12/2018.
- 3. Voting for the auditor's report for the fiscal year ending on 31/12/2018.
- 4. Voting for appointment of the company's external auditor based on the recommendation of the Audit Committee to inspect, revise and audit the financial statements for the second, third quarters and annually for the fiscal year 2019 and the first quarter of 2020, in addition to determination of fees.
- 5. Voting for amendment of Article 30 of the Company's Articles of Association related to invitation for assembly meetings (attached).
- 6. Voting for amendment of Article 41 of the Company's Articles of Association related to reports of the committee. (attached).
- 7. Voting for amendment of Article 46 of the Company's Articles of Association related to financial instruments (attached).
- 8. Voting for the recommendation of the Board of Directors to appoint the member of the Board of Directors, Eng. Khaled Al-Mulhim as a member of the Audit Committee to replace the member of the Board of Directors who resigned from the Committee, Mr. Saud Al-Saleh, as of 13/11/2018 to the end of the course of the committee's work on 23/04/2020, according to Regulations of the Audit Committee's work (attached).
- 9. Voting for appointment of Mr. Abdullah Al-Howaish as the fourth member of the Audit Committee (from outside the Board of Directors) as of 08/05/2019 until the end of the course of the committee's work on 23/04/2020 (attached).
- 10. Voting for remunerations and compensations paid to members of the Board of Directors, included in the report of the Board of Directors for the period 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2018.
- 11. Voting for releasing the members of the Board of Directors regarding liability for the fiscal year ending on 31 December 2018.

The Company used the electronic voting system for shareholders provided by the Saudi Stock Exchange (Tadawul) and enabled voting five days before the date of the meeting.

We confirm that the Company did not receive any request from the chartered accountant KPMG Al-Fawzan and Co., to hold the general assembly meeting during the fiscal year ending in 2019 and it was not held. We confirm that no request is received from shareholders, who holds 5% of the share capital or more, to hold General Assembly meeting during the fiscal year ending 2019 and it was not held.

Shareholder Rights and Annual General Meeting continued

The company announced the date, location and agenda of General Assembly meeting, 21 days before the determined date. The invitations were published on Tadawul and in Al-Madina newspaper. The announcement clarified the rules governing shareholders' General Assembly meetings and voting procedures. The opportunity is given to all shareholders to actively participate and vote for items on the agenda. Shareholders were also able to discuss the issues on the agenda and to ask questions to members of the Board of Directors and the chartered accountant, and such questions were answered, knowing that no shareholder who holds 5% or more of the share capital of the Company provided a request to add one or more topics to the agenda of the General Assembly.

The Company confirms that it avoided development of any procedure that might hinder the shareholder's use of right to vote, and also verifies the powers of attorney of attending shareholders who are non-members of the Board of Directors and non-employees of the Company. Realizing the importance of communication with shareholders, the company continued to:

- 1. Publish the quarterly financial statements and final accounts for the fiscal year 2019 on the Tadawul website, during the period specified by the law.
- 2. Adhere to the form of announcements specified by the Capital Market Authority, and the essential information that shall be included and the dates of publication.
- 3. Prepare the report of the Board of Directors in accordance with the requirements of disclosure and the indicative form prepared by the Capital Market Authority.
- 4. Updating the Company's website (www.kaec.net) and upload the website with the necessary information that reflects the Company's activity, news and financial results periodically.
- 5. The Shareholders' Affairs Department in the company continues to communicate regularly with shareholders, receive their suggestions and inquiries, and submit these to the Board of Directors.

All shareholders are given the opportunity to actively participate and vote for the agenda issues, especially as the Company continued to use the electronic voting system through the Saudi Stock Exchange (Tadawul).

Request date	Report date	Request reason
1. March 20, 2019	March 19, 2019	Companies regulations
2. May 5, 2019	May 8, 2019	Annual General Meeting
3. June 10, 2019	June 5, 2019	Companies regulations
4. August 29, 2019	August 28, 2019	Companies regulations
5. December 3, 2019	December 2, 2019	Companies regulations

The Company received 5 registers of the shareholders during 2019 according to the following schedule:

Future Risks

As is the case in sizable strategic projects, the construction of a comprehensive city may involve many risks related to the long-term period to finalize the project, and the necessity to adapt to the rapid economic and operational changes that all this implies. Therefore, the Company consults from time to time with experts to ensure the accuracy of assumptions and studies, and to rely on the best practices in carrying out the activities of the Company to guarantee long-term continuity.

The Company defined a general perception regarding the risks and challenges that may be incurred and which may affect performance of the Company or the city's development programs. The Board of Directors and The Executive Management developed the necessary plans and procedures to reduce or eliminate the impact of such risks. The most important risks are:

- Risks related to security and safety in the city.
- Decrease in sales due to the slow economic movement in the Kingdom resulting from the decline of oil prices which affected the investment environment in the public and private sectors, and which also affected the ability of current customers to adhere to their financial and investment obligations in KAEC.
- Activating regulations as stated in the regulations of the Economic Cities Authority and many other new or updated specialized regulations.
- Risks related to cyber-attacks that the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia witnessed during the previous period.

At the date of issuance of this report, the Corona pandemic was sweeping the world, and the company is currently studying its future effects in order to develop the necessary plans to counter these negative effects.

In addition to the above mentioned risks, the Company's management is following and monitoring risks of a financial nature represented in:

The risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate due to changes in market commission rates. The group's exposure to the risk of commission commission changes in the market relates to the bank deposits of the group on which a commission is paid and the loan from the Ministry of Finance and commercial banks.

Currency risk

These are risks related to the fluctuation of the fair value or future cash inflows of monetary instruments due to the changes in foreign currency exchange. The Group during the year did not conduct any major transactions in currencies other than the Saudi riyal and US dollar. Since the US dollar is linked to the Saudi riyal, the Group was not exposed to any major currency risks.

Credit risk

These are risks related to the non-adherence of a party to its commitments, thus causing financial loss to the other party. The Group works on limiting credit risks related to clients through monitoring the current account payables. And according to the sales agreement with clients, the ownership document is transferred to the clients only after receiving the full price.

The Group manages its exposure to credit risks in relation to Murabaha deposits at banks through diversification and investing with other parties of good credit rating.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risks revolve around the Group facing difficulties in having the funds needed to face its commitments and financial obligations. Liquidity risks can arise from the inability to sell a monetary asset quickly and at a price that equals its fair value. Liquidity risks are managed through regular monitoring and always confirming that enough funds are available from credit facilities to meet any future obligations. The Group expects it will have enough available funds to pay all due liabilities during 12 months from the end of the year.

The Company monitors and evaluates all these risks and deals with them on an ongoing basis through regular follow-ups and reporting to the board of directors, and through taking the right decisions and directions to offset the effects of these risks or reduce their effect to the accepted levels.

Penalties

The Company did not receive any fines from the Capital Market Authority or any other supervisory authority in 2019.

Declarations

Emaar, The Economic City declares that:

- 1. The financial statements were properly produced.
- 2. The internal audit system was established on a sound basis, and effectively implemented.
- 3. There is no doubt concerning the ability of Emaar, The Economic City to continue its activities.

May Allah grant us success.

Board of Directors Emaar, The Economic City



Financial Report

Consolidated Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2019

Contents

60 Independent Auditors' Report

- 64 Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income
- 65 Consolidated Statement of Financial Position
- 67 Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity
- 68 Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows
- 70 Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

Independent Auditors' Report

To the Shareholders of Emaar the Economic City



KPMG Al Fozan & PartnersTelephoneCertified Public AccountantsFaxZahran Business Centre, 9th FloorInternetPrince Sultan StreetLicense NaPO Box 55078License NaJeddah 21534Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

 Telephone
 +966 12 698 9595

 Fax
 +966 12 698 9494

 Internet
 www.kpmg.com/sa

License No. 46/11/323 issued 11/3/1992

Opinion

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Emaar The Economic City ("the Company' or 'the Parent Company") and its subsidiaries ("the Group"), which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2019, the consolidated statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the year then ended, and notes, comprising significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2019, and its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) that are endorsed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and other standards and pronouncements issued by the Saudi Organization for Certified Public Accountants (SOCPA).

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing that are endorsed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the consolidated financial statements section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the professional code of conduct and ethics that are endorsed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia that are relevant to our audit of the consolidated financial statements, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

The key audit matter	How our audit addressed the key audit matter
Revenue recognition	
Revenue is an important component of the Group's performance and profitability.	In responding to this key audit matter, our procedures included the following:
Revenue recognition on the sale of properties, including villas, apartments and plots of land involves significant inherent risk due to the judgement and estimation involved. Audit of judgements around the percentage of completion of projects, including the cost incurred to date against the total cost of the project is an item which requires	 Obtained an understanding of the process and key controls surrounding the revenue recognition process. We performed walkthroughs and testing of relevant key controls to determine whether they were designed, implemented and operated effectively throughout the year. Deriver the contracts on a comple basis for the cale of properties, plots of land.
 significant audit attention, in particular consideration of: The ability of the Group to enforce payment for work completed under the terms of its contract thereby meeting the IFRS 15 criteria for revenue recognition over time; The total expected cost of completion of the projects The likelihood of collection of remaining sales consideration 	• Reviewed the contracts on a sample basis for the sale of properties, plots of land to identify the performance obligations of the Group under these contracts and assessed whether these performance obligations are satisfied over time or at a point in time, based on IFRS 15 criteria. Our focus under these contracts included the determination of whether the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date.

The key audit matter	How our audit addressed the key audit matter				
Revenue recognition continued					
Refer to note 4 of the consolidated financial statements for the accounting policy related to revenue recognition and note 6 for the disclosure related to revenue.	Evaluated the Group's forecasting accuracy associated with the project costs and estimating costs to complete.				
	 Assessed the likelihood of collection of sales consideration, as evidenced by bank guarantees and promissory notes. 				
	 Recalculated the revenue, on a sample basis, using the input method and compared it with the calculation performed by the management. 				
	 Assessed the appropriateness of the Group's revenue recognition accounting policies for recognizing revenue on sale of properties and the related disclose the consolidated financial statements. 				
Impairment review of investment properties and property and equipment					
The Group assesses indicators of impairment on its investment properties and property and equipment on an ongoing basis due to expected volatility in the	In order to evaluate management's assessment of impairment, we performed the following:				
market prices.	 Discussed with the management the process of identifying impairment indicators and results of the assessment. 				
We have considered this as a key audit matter as the evaluation of impairment indicators involves significant assumptions and estimates. Any variation in the estimation/assumptions could have a material impact on the consolidated financial statements.	• Reviewed the appropriateness of management's identification of CGUs and the expected cash flows from CGUs, on a sample basis, and involved our internal valuation specialists to assess managements' impairment assessment, including				
As part of its assessment, the Group reviews indicators including but not limited to, expected net cash flows from the identified Cash Generating Units (CGUs), current	reviewing the assumptions underlying the value in use calculations and performed retrospective review, based on knowledge of the business, industry and prevailing market conditions. Our specialists also assessed whether the				

expected net cash flows from the identified Cash Generating Units (CGUs), current market conditions and other performance indicators. Also, the Group considers certain assets including freehold land and infrastructure assets as corporate assets, and combines expected net cash flows from all cash generating units to which the corporate assets belong, for impairment assessment.

In addition to the above, the Group involves third party valuers to carry out valuations for its investment properties, to assess the fair value of its investment properties.

Refer to note 4 to the consolidated financial statements for the accounting policy for impairment of non-current assets, note 13 & 15 for disclosures related to property and equipment and investment properties, respectively.

engagement to determine whether there were any matters that might have impacted their objectivity andAssessed the appropriateness of the Group's accounting policies for impairment

approach and methods used for the purpose of impairment assessment are in

accordance with the established standards. Assessed whether the source data

used is mathematically accurate and reasonable by comparing the source data

Assessed the qualifications and expertise of the third party valuers, involved

in the valuation of investment properties and reviewed the terms of their

and the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements.

used in the valuation to the management reports.

Independent Auditors' Report continued

Other information

Management is responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon. The annual report is expected to be made available to us after the date of this auditor's report.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we will not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information identified above when it becomes available and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

When we read the annual report, if we conclude that there is a material misstatement therein, we are required to communicate the matter to those charged with governance.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Consolidated Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with IFRS that are endorsed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and other standards and pronouncements issued by SOCPA, the applicable requirements of the Regulations for Companies and Company's By-laws and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

The Board of Directors is responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. 'Reasonable assurance' is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with International Standards on Auditing that are endorsed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing that are endorsed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.

- Conclude on the appropriateness of management/s use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group/s ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, then we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit of Emaar The Economic City and its subsidiaries ("the Group").

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence and communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

For KPMG Al Fozan & Partners

Certified Public Accountants

Ebrahim Oboud Baeshen License No. 382

Jeddah, 01 Shaban 1441H Corresponding to 25 March 2020



Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income

For the year ended 31 December 2019

	Notes	2019 SR'000	2018 SR'000
Revenue	6	986,888	1,008,234
Cost of revenue	7	(684,468)	(669,827)
GROSS PROFIT	/	302,420	338,407
EXPENSES		502,420	550,407
Selling and marketing	8	(79,491)	(81,742)
General and administration	9	(290,652)	(263,584)
Impairment loss	13,15,19	(59,881)	(49,835)
Depreciation	13 (a), 14.1	(199,521)	(186,514)
Amortisation	16	(10,479)	(12,443)
LOSS FROM MAIN OPERATIONS		(337,604)	(255,711)
OTHER INCOME/(EXPENSES)		(35// - 1/	
Murabaha deposit income		791	7,737
Financial charges	10	(236,993)	(59,653)
Share of results of equity accounted investee	17 (a)	7,983	26,130
Other income, net	11	102,015	209,909
LOSS FOR THE YEAR BEFORE ZAKAT		(463,808)	(71,588)
Zakat	29	(45,000)	(66,000)
NET LOSS FOR THE YEAR		(508,808)	(137,588)
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE (LOSS)/INCOME			
Items that will be reclassified to consolidated statement of profit or loss in subsequent periods:			
Share of other comprehensive (loss)/income from equity accounted investee	17 (a)	(18,621)	7,744
Items that will not be reclassified to consolidated statement of profit or loss in subsequent periods:			
Re-measurement gain on defined benefit obligations	27	4,810	183
		(13,811)	7,927
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE LOSS FOR THE YEAR		(522,619)	(129,661)
NET LOSS FOR THE YEAR ATTRIBUTABLE TO:			
Equity holders of the Parent Company		(508,808)	(135,085)
Non-controlling interests		-	(2,503)
		(508,808)	(137,588)
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE LOSS FOR THE YEAR ATTRIBUTABLE TO:			
Equity holders of the Parent Company		(522,619)	(127,158)
Non-controlling interests		-	(2,503)
		(522,619)	(129,661)
LOSS PER SHARE			
Basic and diluted loss per share attributable to ordinary equity holders of the Parent Company (in SR per share)	12	(0.60)	(0.16)

The attached notes 1 to 39 form part of these consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Statement of Financial Position

As at 31 December 2019

Development properties Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme	Notes 13 14 15	2019 SR'000 5,930,630 113,332	2018 SR'000
NON-CURRENT ASSETS Property and equipment Right-of-use assets Investment properties Unbilled revenue Development properties Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	14		
Property and equipment Right-of-use assets Investment properties Unbilled revenue Development properties Intangible assets Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	14		
Right-of-use assets Investment properties Unbilled revenue Development properties Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	14		
Investment properties Unbilled revenue Development properties Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue		113,332	5,517,751
Unbilled revenue Development properties Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	15	5.55	-
Development properties Intangible assets Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS CUrrent portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue		4,994,177	5,132,148
Intangible assets Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	19(d)	714,912	209,123
Investment in equity accounted investees Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	18	1,054,380	1,603,109
Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	16	12,516	18,616
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	17	2,411,927	2,422,565
CURRENT ASSETS Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue	22	115,382	104,497
Current portion of employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme Unbilled revenue		15,347,256	15,007,809
Unbilled revenue			
	22	7,213	6,278
Development properties	19(d)	362,141	502,344
	18	790,126	411,098
Accounts receivables and other current assets	19	656,661	761,538
Murabaha term deposits with banks	20	-	50,000
Cash and cash equivalents	21	404,393	602,632
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS		2,220,534	2,333,890
TOTAL ASSETS		17,567,790	17,341,699
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES			
EQUITY			
Share capital	23	8,500,000	8,500,000
Statutory reserve	24	11,536	11,536
Accumulated losses		(1,157,305)	(634,077)
TOTAL EQUITY		7,354,231	7,877,459
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES			

Consolidated Statement of Financial Position continued

As at 31 December 2019

	Notes	2019 SR'000	2018 SR'000
Long-term loans		5,556,250	7,051,250
Lease liabilities	14	80,625	
Employees' terminal benefits	27	63,868	64,220
Unearned financing component on long term receivables	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	98,244	69,493
Unearned interest income – Home Ownership Scheme	22	30,737	26,871
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES	6	5,829,724	7,211,834
CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Accounts payable and accruals	28	1,305,108	1,088,063
Accrued Zakat	29	121,816	156,843
Current portion of long-term loans	25	1,557,500	857,500
Short-term loans	26	366,398	150,000
Lease liabilities	14	33,013	-
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES	3	3,383,835	2,252,406
TOTAL LIABILITIES	1	0,213,559	9,464,240
TOTAL EQUITY AND LIABILITIES	1	7,567,790	17,341,699

Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity

For the year ended 31 December 2019

_		Attributed to equ	ity holders of the Pa				
				Effect of reducing the ownership			
	Share	Statutory	Accumulated	percentage in a		Non-controlling	Total
	capital SR'ooo	reserve SR'000	losses SR'ooo	subsidiary SR'000	Total SR'ooo	interests SR'ooo	equity
				SR.000		SR 000	SR'ooo
Balance as at January 1, 2019	8,500,000	11,536	(634,077)	-	7,877,459	-	7,877,459
Impact on initial application of IFRS 16 (note 5)	-	-	(609)	-	(609)	-	(609)
Adjusted balance as at January 1, 2019	8,500,000	11,536	(634,686)	-	7,876,850	-	7,876,850
Net loss for the year	-	-	(508,808)	-	(508,808)	-	(508,808)
Other comprehensive loss for the year	-	-	(13,811)	-	(13,811)	-	(13,811)
Total comprehensive loss for the year	_	_	(522,619)	_	(522,619)	-	(522,619)
Balance as at 31 December 2019	8,500,000	11,536	(1,157,305)	-	7,354,231	-	7,354,231
Balance as at 1 January 2018	8,500,000	11,536	(502,261)	(86)	8,009,189	(2,069)	8,007,120
Net loss for the year	-		(135,085)		(135,085)	(2,503)	(137,588)
Other comprehensive income for the year	-	-	7,927	-	7,927	-	7,927
Total comprehensive loss for the year	-	_	(127,158)	-	(127,158)	(2,503)	(129,661)
Acquisition of non-controlling interests (note 4)	_	_	(4,658)	86	(4,572)	4,572	-
Balance as at 31 December 2018	8,500,000	11,536	(634,077)	-	7,877,459	-	7,877,459

Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

For the year ended 31 December 2019

	Notes	2019 SR'000	2018 SR'000
OPERATING ACTIVITIES			011000
Loss for the year before Zakat		(463,808)	(71,588)
Adjustments to reconcile loss for the year before Zakat to net cash flows:			
Depreciation	13,14,15	349,945	292,991
Impairment loss	13,15,19	59,881	49,835
Amortization	16	10,479	12,443
Financial charges	10	236,993	59,653
Share of results of equity accounted investees	17	(7,983)	(26,130)
Murabaha deposit income		(791)	(7,737)
Unwinding of unearned interest income		(2,622)	(1,444)
Gain on disposal of investment properties	11	(30,826)	(84,114)
Gain on disposal of property and equipment		(140)	_
Employees' benefit expense – Home Ownership Scheme		6,979	10,335
Provision for development properties	18	-	(1,329)
Provision for employees' terminal benefits	27	17,234	15,113
		175,341	248,028
Working capital adjustments			
Employees' receivable – Home Ownership Scheme		(18,799)	(32,857)
Unbilled revenue, net		(365,586)	(287,812)
Development properties		191,079	(201,826)
Accounts receivables and other current assets		39,737	13,530
Other long-term receivables		-	24,059
Accounts payable and accruals		154,700	(14,154)
Net cash generated from/(used in) operations		176,472	(251,032)
Financial charges paid		(318,979)	(289,066)
Finance charges paid on lease liabilities		(5,265)	-
Zakat paid	29	(80,027)	(62,243)
Employees' terminal benefits paid	27	(12,776)	(3,468)
Net cash used in operating activities		(240,575)	(605,809)

The attached notes 1 to 39 form part of these consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows continued

For the year ended 31 December 2019

		2019	2018
	Notes	SR'000	SR'ooo
INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Investment in Murabaha term deposits		(8,860,894)	(13,758,746)
Murabaha term deposit encashment		8,910,894	14,232,856
Murabaha deposit income		1,924	7,929
Additions to property and equipment		(378,910)	(392,516)
Additions to investment properties	15	(106,557)	(159,434)
Proceeds from sale of investment properties		46,506	-
Proceeds from disposal of property and equipment		140	-
Additions to intangible assets	16	(4,379)	(15,861)
Net cash used in investing activities		(391,276)	(85,772)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Proceeds from loans		1,666,398	650,000
Repayments of loans		(1,245,000)	(591,250)
Movement in unearned interest income		35,239	7,653
Repayment of short term lease liabilities		(509)	_
Repayment of lease liabilities		(22,516)	-
Net cash generated from financing activities		433,612	66,403
DECREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(198,239)	(625,178)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year	21	602,632	1,227,810
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT THE END OF THE YEAR	21	404,393	602,632
At 31 December 2019

1. CORPORATE INFORMATION

Emaar The Economic City (the "Company" or the "Parent Company") is a Saudi Joint Stock Company incorporated and operating in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia ("KSA") under Ministerial Decision No. 2533, dated 03 Ramadan 1427H, corresponding to 21 September 2006. The Company obtained its initial Commercial Registration No. 4030164269 on 8 Ramadan 1427H, corresponding to 26 September 2006. The registered office of the Company has been shifted to Rabigh with a revised Commercial Registration No. 4602005884, dated 6 Rabi Awal 1436H, corresponding to 28 December 2014.

The Company is engaged in the development of real estate in the economic or other zones and other development activities including infrastructures, promotion, marketing and sale of land within development areas, transfer/lease of land, development of buildings/housing units, and construction on behalf of other parties. The main activity of the Company is the development of the King Abdullah Economic City ("KAEC").

These consolidated financial statements include the results, assets and liabilities of the following registered branches of the Group:

Branch	Commercial Registration No.
Jeddah	4030164269
Riyadh	1010937549
Rabigh	4602006934

As at the reporting date, the Company has investments in subsidiaries, mentioned in note 4 (hereinafter referred to together as "the Group").

2. BASIS OF PREPARATION

2.1 Statement of compliance

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as endorsed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and other standards and pronouncements that are issued by the Saudi Organization for Certified Public Accountants ("SOCPA").

2.2 Basis of measurement

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost basis, unless stated otherwise, using the accrual basis of accounting and the going concern concept.

Certain comparative amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current period's presentation.

As required by the Capital Market Authority ("CMA") through its circular dated 16 October 2016, the Group needs to apply the cost model to measure the property and equipment, investment properties and intangible assets upon adopting the IFRS for three years period starting from the IFRS adoption date.

On 31 December 2019, CMA has examined the suitability of continuing to use the cost model or permitting the use of the fair value model or revaluation option and made the following decisions:

- Obligating listed companies to continue to use the cost model to measure property (IAS 16) and investment property (IAS 40) in the financial statements prepared for financial periods within fiscal years, which start before the calendar year 2022.
- Allowing listed companies, the policy choice to use the fair value model for investment property subsequent to initial measurement or the policy choice to use the revaluation model for property (IAS 16) subsequent to initial recognition in the financial statements prepared for financial periods within fiscal years starting during the calendar year 2022 or thereafter.

2.3 Functional and presentation currency

The Group's consolidated financial statements are presented in Saudi Arabian Riyals ("SR"), which is also the Parent Company's functional currency. For each entity, the Group determines the functional currency and items included in the financial statements of each entity are measured using that functional currency. All figures are rounded off to the nearest thousands except when otherwise indicated.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS, ESTIMATES AND ASSUMPTIONS

The preparation of the Group's consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities, at the reporting date. However, uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that could require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the asset or liability affected in the future periods.

These estimates and assumptions are based upon experience and various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances and are used to judge the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognized in the period in which the estimates are revised or in the revision period and future periods if the changed estimates affect both current and future periods.

The key judgements, estimates and assumptions that have a significant impact on the consolidated financial statements of the Group are discussed below:

Judgements

Satisfaction of performance obligations

The Group is required to assess each of its contracts with customers to determine whether performance obligations are satisfied over time or at a point in time in order to determine the appropriate method of recognizing revenue. The Group has assessed that based on the sale agreements entered into with customers and the provisions of relevant laws and regulations, where contracts are entered into to provide real estate assets to customer, the Group does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and usually has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date. Based on this, the Group recognizes revenue over time. Where this is not the case, revenue is recognized at a point in time.

The Group considers that the use of the input method, which requires revenue recognition based on the Group's efforts to the satisfaction of the performance obligation, provides the best reference of revenue actually earned. In applying the input method, the Group estimates the cost to complete the projects in order to determine the amount of the revenue to be recognized.

Determination of transaction prices

The Group is required to determine the transaction price in respect of each of its contracts with customers. In making such judgement the Group assesses the impact of any variable consideration in the contract, due to discounts or penalties, the existence of any significant financing component in the contract and any non-cash consideration in the contract.

In determining the impact of variable consideration, the Group uses the "most-likely amount" method in IFRS-15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers whereby the transaction price is determined by reference to the single most likely amount in a range of possible consideration amounts.

Extension options for leases

The Group has the option, under some of its leases to lease the assets for additional terms of one to five years. The Group applies judgement in evaluating whether it is reasonably certain to exercise the option to renew. That is, it considers all relevant factors that create an economic incentive for it to exercise the renewal. After the commencement date, the Group reassesses the lease term if there is a significant event or change in circumstances that is within its control and affects its ability to exercise (or not to exercise) the option to renew (e.g., a change in business strategy).

At 31 December 2019

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS, ESTIMATES AND ASSUMPTIONS continued

Judgements continued

Operating lease commitments - Group as lessor

The Group enters into commercial and retail property leases on its investment property portfolio. The Group has determined, based on an evaluation of the terms and conditions of the arrangements, that it retains all the significant risks and rewards of ownership of these properties and, therefore, accounts for the contracts as operating leases.

Consolidation of subsidiaries

The Group has evaluated all the investee entities to determine whether it controls the investee as per the criteria laid out by IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements. The Group has evaluated, amongst other things, its ownership interest, the contractual arrangements in place and its ability and the extent of its involvement with the relevant activities of the investee entities to determine whether it controls the investee.

Estimations and assumptions

Defined benefit plans

The cost of the defined benefit plan and the present value of the obligation are determined using actuarial valuations. An actuarial valuation involves making various assumptions that may differ from actual developments in the future. These include the determination of the discount rate, future salary increases, mortality rates and employees' turnover rate. Due to the complexities involved in the valuation and its long-term nature, a defined benefit obligation is highly sensitive to changes in these assumptions. All assumptions are reviewed at each reporting date. The most sensitive parameters are discount rate and future salary increases. In determining the appropriate discount rate, management considers the market yield on high quality corporate bonds. Future salary increases are based on expected future inflation rates, seniority, promotion, demand and supply in the employment market. The mortality rate is based on publicly available mortality tables for the specific countries. Those mortality tables tend to change only at intervals in response to demographic changes. Further details about employee benefits obligations are provided in note 27.

Provision for expected credit losses (ECLs) of accounts receivables

The Group uses a provision matrix to calculate ECLs for accounts receivables. The provision matrix is initially based on the Group's historically observed rates. The Group calibrates the matrix to adjust the historical credit loss experience with forward-looking information at each reporting date. The assessment of the correlation between historically observed default rates, forecasted economic conditions and ECLs are significant estimate. The amount of ECLs is sensitive to changes in circumstances and of forecast economic conditions. The Group's historical credit loss experience and forecast of economic conditions may also not be representative of customers' actual default in the future. The information about the ECL on the Group's accounts receivables is disclosed in note 19.

Useful lives of property and equipment and investment properties

The Group's management determines the estimated useful lives of its property and equipment and investment properties for calculating depreciation. This estimate is determined after considering the expected usage of the asset or physical wear and tear. The management periodically reviews estimated useful lives and the depreciation method to ensure that the method and period of depreciation are consistent with the expected pattern of economic benefits from these assets.

Cost to complete the projects

The Group estimates the cost to complete the projects in order to determine the cost attributable to revenue being recognized. These estimates include, amongst other items, the construction costs, variation orders and the cost of meeting other contractual obligations to the customers. Such estimates are reviewed at regular intervals. Any subsequent changes in the estimated cost to complete may affect the results of the subsequent periods.

Impairment of non-financial assets

The Group assesses whether there are any indicators of impairment for all non-financial assets at each reporting date. The non-financial assets are tested for impairment when there are indicators that the carrying amounts may not be recoverable. When value in use calculations are undertaken, management estimates the expected future cash flows from the asset or cash-generating unit and chooses a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value of those cash flows. Development properties are stated at the lower of cost and estimated net realisable value.

Leases – Estimating the incremental borrowing rate

The lease payments are discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease. If that rate cannot be readily determined, which is generally the case for leases in the Group, the lessee's incremental borrowing rate ("IBR") is used, being the rate that the individual lessee would have to pay to borrow the funds necessary to obtain an asset of similar value to the right-of-use asset in a similar economic environment with similar terms and conditions. The IBR therefore reflects what the Group 'would have to pay', which requires estimation when no observable rates are available or when they need to be adjusted to reflect the terms and conditions of the lease.

Going concern

As at December 31, 2019, the Group's current liabilities exceed the current assets by SR 1,163 million, primarily due to the long-term loan's current portion, falling due in next twelve months. The Group has additional approved facilities (refer note 25) and currently in the process to withdraw appropriate required amounts in the first half of 2020.

Furthermore, discussions regarding the restructuring of the loans and repayment plans are already in progress with the respective banks. Moreover, subsequent to year-end, the Ministry of finance (MOF) has rescheduled the first instalment due on June 2020 to January 2021. Consequently, the principal amount is now repayable in seven annual instalments, commencing from January 2021, with accrued commission payable on an annual basis.

The Board of Directors has assessed the ability of the Group to continue as a going concern based on the operating plans and cash flow projections and is not aware of any material uncertainties that may cast significant doubts and the Board of Directors are satisfied that the Group has the resources to continue in the business and meet its obligations as they fall due in the ordinary course of business in the foreseeable future. Accordingly, the consolidated financial statements of the Group continue to be prepared on the going concern basis.

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The significant accounting policies applied in the preparation of these consolidated financial statements are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all periods presented, except for the adoption of new standards effective as of 01 January 2019 (refer note 5).

Basis of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements comprise the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries as at 31 December 2019. Control is achieved when the Group is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee. Specifically, the Group controls an investee if, and only if, the Group has:

- Power over the investee (i.e. existing rights that give it the current ability to direct the relevant activities of the investee);
- Exposure, or rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee, and;
- The ability to use its power over the investee to affect its returns.

At 31 December 2019

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES continued

Basis of Consolidation continued

Generally, there is a presumption that a majority of voting rights result in control. To support this presumption and when the Group has less than a majority of the voting or similar rights of an investee, the Group considers all relevant facts and circumstances in assessing whether it has power over an investee, including:

- The contractual arrangement(s) with the other vote holders of the investees;
- Rights arising from other contractual arrangements;
- The Group's voting rights and potential voting rights.

The Group re-assesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control. Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Group obtains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Group loses control of the subsidiary. Assets, liabilities, income and expenses of a subsidiary acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date the Group gains control until the date the Group ceases to control the subsidiary.

Profit or loss and each component of other comprehensive income (OCI) are attributed to the equity holders of the parent of the Group and to the non-controlling interests, even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance. All intra-group assets and liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows relating to transactions between members of the Group are eliminated in full on consolidation.

Unrealized gains arising from transactions with equity-accounted investees are eliminated against the investment to the extent of the Group's interest in the investee. Unrealised losses are eliminated in the same way as unrealized gains, but only to the extent that there is no evidence of impairment.

A change in the ownership interest of the subsidiary, without the loss of control, is accounted for as equity transactions. If the Group loses control over a subsidiary, it derecognizes the related assets (including goodwill), liabilities, non-controlling interest and other components of equity, while any resultant gain or loss is recognized in consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. Any investment retained is recognized at fair value.

% of capital held (directly or indirectly) Year of Country of incorporation incorporation 2018 2019 Economic Cities Investments Holding Company ("ECIHC") Kingdom of Saudi Arabia 100% 100% 2010 Industrial Zones Development Company Limited ("IZDCL") Kingdom of Saudi Arabia 100% 2011 100% Economic Cities Real Estate Properties Operation and Management Company ("REOM") Kingdom of Saudi Arabia 2013 100% 100% Economic Cities Pioneer Real Estate Management Company ("REM") Kingdom of Saudi Arabia 2013 100% 100% Economic Cities Real Estate Development Company ("RED") Kingdom of Saudi Arabia 2013 100% 100% Kingdom of Saudi Arabia Emaar Knowledge Company Limited ("EKC") 2015 100% 100%

The Company has investments in the following subsidiaries, which are primarily involved in development, investments, marketing, sale/lease, operations and maintenance of properties, providing higher education and establishment of companies:

The financial statements of subsidiaries are prepared for the same reporting period using the same accounting framework as the Group. When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies in line with the Group's accounting policies.

Pursuant to the resolutions passed by the shareholders of the above mentioned entities during 2018, the Company has acquired remaining shareholdings in ECIHC, IZDCL, REOM, REM and RED. The legal formalities in respect of transfer of these shares for ECIHC were completed during the year and for RED, REM and REOM, these were completed subsequent to the year-end. For IZDCL, it is still in process.

Refer to note 17 for information related to equity accounted investees.

Investment in equity accounted investees (associate and joint venture)

Associate is an entity in which the Group has significant influence, but not control, over the financial and operating policies. Joint venture is an entity over whose activities the Group has joint control, established by contractual agreement and requiring unanimous consent for strategic financial and operating decisions. The Group's investment in associate and joint venture are accounted for using the equity method. Under the equity method, the investment in associate and joint venture is initially recognized at cost. The carrying amount of the investment is adjusted to recognize changes in the Group's share of net assets of the associate or joint venture since the acquisition date. The consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income reflects the Group's share of the results of operations of the associate and joint venture. Any change in Other Comprehensive Income (OCI) of those investees is presented as part of the Group's OCI. In addition, when there has been a change recognized directly in the equity of the associate or joint venture, the Group recognizes its share of any changes, when applicable, in the consolidated statement of changes in equity. Unrealized gains and losses resulting from transactions between the Group and associate and its joint venture are eliminated to the extent of the Group's interest in the associate and joint venture. The financial statements of the associate and joint venture are prepared for the same reporting period and the same accounting framework as the Group.

After application of the equity method, the Group determines whether it is necessary to recognize an impairment loss on its investment in associate or its joint venture. The Group determines at each reporting date whether there is any objective evidence that the investment in the associate or joint venture is impaired. If this is the case, the Group calculates the amount of impairment as the difference between the recoverable amount of the associate or joint venture and its carrying value and recognizes the loss in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Upon loss of significant influence over the associate or joint control over the joint venture, the Group measures and recognizes any retained investment at its fair value. Any difference between the carrying amount of the joint venture upon loss of joint control and the fair value of the retained investment and proceeds from disposal is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

When the Group's share of losses exceeds its interest in associate or joint venture, the carrying amount of that interest is reduced to nil, and the recognition of further losses is discontinued except to the extent that the Group has an obligation or has made payments on behalf of the investee.

Current versus non-current classification

Assets

The Group presents assets and liabilities in the consolidated statement of financial position based on current/non-current classification. An asset is current when it is:

- Expected to be realized or intended to be sold or consumed in the normal operating cycle;
- Held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- Expected to be realized within twelve months after the reporting period; or
- Cash or cash equivalent unless restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other assets are classified as non-current.

Liabilities

A liability is current when:

- Expected to be settled in the normal operating cycle;
- Held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- Due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period; or
- No unconditional right to defer the settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

The Group classifies all other liabilities as non-current.

At 31 December 2019

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES continued

Revenue recognition

Revenue is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable, taking into account contractually defined terms of payment.

Revenue is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income to the extent that it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Group and the revenue and costs, if applicable, can be measured reliably.

Revenue from contracts with customers for sale of properties

The Group recognizes revenue from contracts with customers based on a five step model as set out in IFRS 15:

- Step 1. Identify the contract with a customer: A contract is defined as an agreement between two or more parties that creates enforceable rights and obligations and sets out the criteria that must be met.
- Step 2. Identify the performance obligations in the contract: A performance obligation is a promise in a contract with a customer to transfer a good or service to the customer.
- Step 3. Determine the transaction price: The transaction price is the amount of consideration to which the Group expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring promised goods or services to a customer, excluding amounts collected on behalf of third parties.
- Step 4. Allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract: For a contract that has more than one performance obligation, the Group will allocate the transaction price to each performance obligation in an amount that depicts the amount of consideration to which the Group expects to be entitled in exchange for satisfying each performance obligation.
- Step 5. Recognize revenue when (or as) the entity satisfies a performance obligation.

If the consideration promised in a contract includes a variable amount, the Group shall estimate the amount of consideration to which the Group will be entitled in exchange for transferring the promised goods or services to a customer.

The promised consideration can vary if the Group's entitlement to the consideration is contingent on the occurrence or non-occurrence of a future event. An amount of consideration can vary due to discounts, rebates, refunds, credits, incentives, penalties or other similar items. The variability relating to the consideration promised by a customer, if any, is explicitly stated in the contract. Accordingly, the Group estimates the amount of variable consideration by using the most likely amount in accordance with the terms of the contract.

In respect of contracts with customers for sale of property, in addition to the five-step model, the Company satisfies a performance obligation and recognizes revenue over time, if one of the following criteria is met:

- 1) The customer simultaneously receives and consumes the benefits provided by the Group's performance as the Group performs; or
- 2) The Group's performance creates or enhances an asset that the customer controls as the asset is created or enhanced; or
- 3) The Group's performance does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to-date.

For performance obligations, where one of the above conditions are not met, revenue is recognized at the point in time at which the performance obligation is satisfied.

When the Group satisfies a performance obligation by delivering the promised goods or services, it creates a contract asset based on the amount of consideration earned by the performance. Where the amount billed to the customer exceeds the amount of revenue recognized, this gives rise to a contract liability.

Rental income

Rental income from investment properties is recognized on a straight-line basis over the term of the relevant lease. Initial direct costs incurred or incentive in negotiating and arranging an operating lease is considered an integral part of the carrying amount of the leased contract and recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Service revenue

Revenue from rendering of services is recognized over a period of time when the outcome of the transaction can be estimated reliably, by reference to the stage of completion of the transaction at the reporting date. Where the outcome cannot be measured reliably, revenue is recognized only to the extent that the expenses incurred are eligible to be recovered.

Hospitality revenue

It comprises of revenue from rooms, food and beverages and other associated services provided. The revenue is recognized net of discount on an accrual basis when the services are rendered.

School revenue

Tuition, registration and other fees are recognized as an income on an accrual basis.

Income on Murabaha term deposits

Income on Murabaha term deposits with banks is recognized on an effective yield basis.

Cost of revenue

Cost of revenue includes the cost of land, development and other service related costs. The cost of revenue is proportionate to sold units and is based on the cost incurred to-date to the estimated total costs for each project. The costs of revenues in respect of hospitality business, services and rental income is based on the cost of providing the services.

Expenses

Selling and marketing and general and administrative expenses include direct and indirect costs not specifically part of cost of revenue. Selling and marketing expenses are those arising from the Group's efforts underlying the sales and marketing functions. All other expenses, except for financial charges, depreciation, amortization and impairment loss are classified as general and administrative expenses. Allocations of common expenses between cost of revenue, selling and marketing and general and administrative expenses, when required, are made on a consistent basis.

Zakat

Zakat is provided for in accordance with the Saudi Arabian fiscal regulations. Provision for Zakat for the Company and Zakat related to the Company's ownership in the Saudi Arabian subsidiaries is charged to the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. Additional amounts, if any, that may become due on finalization of an assessment are accounted for in the year in which the assessment is finalized.

Withholding tax

The Group withholds taxes on certain foreign payments as required under the Saudi Arabian Tax Laws. Such withholding tax is recorded as a liability.

Value added tax

The Group is subject to Value Added Tax ("VAT") for real estate business and other services except exempt supplies in accordance with the VAT regulations prevailing in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. The amount of VAT liability is determined by applying the applicable tax rate to the value of supply ("Output VAT") less VAT paid on purchases ("Input VAT"). The Group reports revenue and purchases net of VAT for all the periods presented in the Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income. However, Input VAT related to exempt supplies is added to the cost of purchases whereas Input VAT related to mixed supplies is claimed using the Default Rate Formula.

At 31 December 2019

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES continued

Foreign currencies

Transactions in foreign currencies are initially recorded by the Group's entities at their respective functional currency spot rates at the date the transaction first qualifies for recognition. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the functional currency spot rates of exchange ruling at the reporting date. All differences arising on settlement or translation of monetary items are taken to the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rate as at the date of the initial transaction and are not subsequently restated. Non-monetary items measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value is determined. The gain or loss arising on translation of non-monetary items measured at fair value is treated in line with the recognition of a gain or loss on change in fair value of the item.

Property and equipment

Recognition and measurement

Items of property and equipment are measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses, if any. Such cost also includes the borrowing costs for long-term construction projects if the recognition criteria are met.

When parts of an item of property and equipment have materially different useful lives, they are accounted for as separate items (major components) of property and equipment.

The cost of replacing a major part of an item of property and equipment is recognized in the carrying amount of the item if it is probable that the future economic benefits embodied within the part will flow to the Group, and its cost can be measured reliably. The carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognized. When significant parts of property and equipment are required to be replaced at intervals, the Group recognizes such parts as individual assets with specific useful lives and depreciates them accordingly. Likewise, when a major inspection is performed, its cost is recognized in the carrying amount of the property and equipment as a replacement if the recognition criteria are satisfied. All other repair and maintenance costs are recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income as incurred.

An item of property and equipment is derecognized upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss arising on derecognition of the asset (calculated as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset) is included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the asset is derecognized.

Depreciation

The depreciable amount is the cost of an asset, or other amount substituted for cost, less its residual value. Freehold land is not depreciated. Depreciation is calculated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the respective assets. Depreciation methods, useful lives and residual values are reviewed periodically and adjusted if required.

Capital work in progress (CWIP)

Capital work in progress are carried at cost less any recognized impairment loss. When the assets are ready for intended use, the capital work in progress is transferred to the appropriate property and equipment category and is accounted for in accordance with the Group's policies.

Leases

Policy applicable from 1 January 2019

At inception of a contract, the Group assesses whether a contract is, or contains, a lease. A contract is, or contains, a lease, if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration. To assess whether a contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset, the Group assesses whether:

- the contract involves the use of an identified asset this may be specified explicitly or implicitly and should be physically distinct or represent substantially all of the capacity of physically distinct asset. If the supplier has a substantive substitution right, then the asset is not identified;
- the Group has the right to obtain substantially all of the economic benefits from use of the asset throughout the period of use; and
- the Group has the right to direct the use of the asset. The Group has this right when it has the decision-making rights that are most relevant to changing how and for what purpose the asset is used. In rare cases where the decision about how and for what purpose the asset is used is predetermined, the Group has the right to direct the use of the asset if either:
- the Group has the right to operate the asset; or
- the Group designed the asset in a way that predetermines how and for what purpose it will be used.

Company as a lessee

The Group applies a single recognition and measurement approach for all leases, except for short-term leases and leases of low-value assets. The Group recognises lease liabilities to make lease payments and right-of-use assets representing the right to use the underlying assets.

Right-of-use assets:

The Group recognises a right-of-use asset and lease liability at the commencement date of the lease (i.e., the date the underlying asset is available for use). The right-of-use asset is initially measured at cost. Subsequently, it is measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, if any, and adjusted for any re-measurement of lease liabilities. The cost of right-of-use assets includes the initial measurement of the lease liability adjusted for any lease payments made at or before the commencement date, any initial direct costs incurred and an estimate of costs to dismantle, less any lease incentive received. The estimated useful life of right-of use assets are determined on the same basis as those of property and equipment. The recognised right-of use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of its estimated useful life and the lease term.

If ownership of the leased asset transfers to the Group at the end of the lease term or the cost reflects the exercise of a purchase option, depreciation is calculated using the estimated useful life of the asset.

Lease liabilities:

At the commencement date of the lease, the Group recognises lease liabilities measured at the present value of lease payments to be made over the lease term. The lease payments include fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable, variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, and amounts expected to be paid under residual value guarantees. The lease payments also include the exercise price of a purchase option reasonably certain to be exercised by the Group and payments of penalties for terminating the lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising the option to terminate.

Variable lease payments that do not depend on an index or a rate are recognised as expenses in the period in which the event or condition that triggers the payment occurs. In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses its incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date if the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable. After the commencement date, the amount of lease liabilities is increased to reflect the accretion of interest and reduced for the lease payments made. In addition, the carrying amount of lease liabilities is remeasured if there is a modification, a change in the lease term, a change in the lease payments (e.g., changes to future payments resulting from a change in an index or rate used to determine such lease payments) or a change in the assessment of an option to purchase the underlying asset.

At 31 December 2019

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES continued

Company as a lessee continued

Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets:

The Group has elected not to recognise right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for short-term leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less, and leases of low-value assets. The Group recognises the lease payments associated with these leases as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Group as a lessor

Leases in which the Group does not transfer substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of an asset are classified as operating leases. The Group enters into leases on its investment property portfolio. The Group has determined, based on an evaluation of the terms and conditions of the arrangements, that it retains all the significant risks and rewards of ownership of these properties and accounts for the contracts as operating leases. Lease income is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in accordance with the terms of the lease contracts over the lease term on a systematic basis as this method is more representative of the time pattern in which use of benefits are derived from the leased assets.

Lease incentives or any escalation in the lease rental are recognized as an integral part of the total lease receivable and accounted for on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease. Contingent rents are recognized as revenue in the period in which they are earned.

The Group operates an "Employee Home Ownership Scheme" which is categorized as a finance lease. Under the scheme, the Group sells the built units to employees under interest free finance lease arrangement for a period of twenty years. Generally, the employee is entitled to continue in the scheme, even after retirement, resignation or termination from the Group. The gross value of the lease payments is recognized as a receivable under employee home ownership scheme. The difference between the gross receivable and the present value of the receivable is recognized as an unearned interest income with a corresponding impact in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income as an employee benefit expense. Interest income is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income over the term of the lease using the effective rate of interest. In case of cancellation of the employee home ownership contract by the employee, the amount paid by the employee under the scheme is forfeited and recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Policy applicable before 1 January 2019

Leases

The determination of whether an arrangement is (or contains) a lease is based on the substance of the arrangement at the inception of the lease. The arrangement is, or contains, a lease if fulfilment of the arrangement is dependent on the use of a specific asset (or assets) and the arrangement conveys a right to use the asset (or assets), even if that asset is (or those assets are) not explicitly specified in an arrangement.

Group as a lessee

A lease is classified at the inception date as a finance lease or an operating lease. A lease that transfers substantially all the risks and rewards incidental to ownership to the Group is classified as a finance lease. An operating lease is a lease other than a finance lease. Generally, all leases entered by the Group are operating leases and the leased assets are not recognized in the Group's consolidated statement of financial position. Operating lease cost is recognized as an operating expense in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Group as a lessor

Lessor accounting under IFRS 16 is substantially unchanged as under IAS 17. Accordingly, the same accounting policy has been consistently applied under IFRS 16.

Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs consist of interest and other costs that an entity incurs in connection with the borrowing of funds. Borrowing costs that are directly attributable to the construction of an asset are capitalized using capitalization rate up to the stage when substantially all the activities necessary to prepare the qualifying asset for its intended use are completed and, thereafter, such costs are charged to the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. In case of specific borrowings, all such costs, directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of an asset that necessarily takes a substantial period of time to get ready for its intended use or sale, are capitalized as part of the cost of the respective asset. All other borrowing costs are expensed in the period in which they occur.

Investment income earned on the temporary investment of specific borrowings pending their expenditure on qualifying assets is deducted from the borrowing costs eligible for capitalization.

Investment properties

Investment properties are non current assets held either to earn rental income or for capital appreciation or for both, as well as those held for undetermined future use but not for sale in the ordinary course of business, use in the production or supply of goods or services or for administrative purposes. Investment property is measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment loss, if any. Investment properties are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the respective assets. No depreciation is charged on land and capital work-in-progress.

Investment properties are derecognized either when they have been disposed off or when they are permanently withdrawn from use and no future economic benefit is expected from their disposal. The difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the period of derecognition.

Expenses incurred for replacing component of investment properties items, which are accounted for separately are capitalized, and carrying value of replaced component is written off. Subsequent expenditure is capitalized only when it increases the future economic benefits embodied in the item of the related investment properties. All other expenses are recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when incurred.

Transfers are made from investment properties to development properties only when there is a change in use evidenced by commencement of development with a view to sell. Such transfers are made at the carrying value of the properties at the date of transfer. The useful lives and depreciation method are reviewed periodically to ensure that the method and period of depreciation are consistent with the expected pattern of economic benefits from these assets.

Fair value measurement

The Group discloses the fair value of the non-financial assets such as investment properties as part of its financial statements. Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either:

- In the principal market for the asset or liability; or
- In the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability.

The principal or the most advantageous market must be accessible by the Group.

The fair value of an asset or a liability is measured using the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, assuming that market participants act in their economic best interest.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximizing the use of relevant observable inputs and minimizing the use of unobservable inputs.

At 31 December 2019

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES continued

Intangible assets

Intangible assets acquired separately are measured on initial recognition at cost. Following initial recognition, intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortization and accumulated impairment losses. Internally generated intangibles are not capitalized and the related expenditure is reflected in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the period in which the expenditure is incurred.

The useful lives of intangible assets are assessed as either finite or indefinite.

Intangible assets with finite lives are amortized over the useful economic life and assessed for impairment whenever there is an indication that the intangible asset may be impaired. The amortization period and the amortization method for an intangible asset with a finite useful life are reviewed at least at the end of each reporting period. Changes in the expected useful life or the expected pattern of consumption of future economic benefits embodied in the asset are considered to modify the amortization period or method, as appropriate, and are treated as changes in accounting estimates.

The amortization expense on intangible assets with finite lives is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the expense category that is consistent with the function of the intangible assets.

The assessment of indefinite life is reviewed annually to determine whether the indefinite life continues to be supportable. If not, the change in useful life from indefinite to finite is made on a prospective basis. Gains or losses arising from derecognition of an intangible asset are measured as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and are recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the asset is derecognized.

Impairment of non-financial assets

The Group assesses, at each reporting date, whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any indication exists, or when annual impairment testing for an asset is required, the Group estimates the asset's recoverable amount. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's or Cash Generating Unit (CGU's) fair value less costs of disposal and its value in use. The recoverable amount is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or groups of assets. When the carrying amount of an asset or CGU exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using appropriate discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money. In determining fair value less costs of disposal, recent market transactions are taken into account. If no such transactions can be identified, an appropriate valuation model is used.

An assessment is made at each reporting date to determine whether there is an indication that previously recognized impairment losses no longer exist or have decreased. If such indication exists, the Group estimates the asset's or CGU's recoverable amount. A previously recognized impairment loss is reversed only if there has been a change in the assumptions used to determine the asset's recoverable amount since the last impairment loss was recognized. The reversal is limited so that the carrying amount of the asset does not exceed its recoverable amount, nor exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined, net of depreciation, had no impairment loss been recognized for the asset in prior years. Such reversal is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are tested for impairment annually at the CGU level, as appropriate, and when circumstances indicate that the carrying value may be impaired.

Development properties

Properties acquired, constructed or in the course of construction and development for sale are classified as development properties and are stated at the lower of cost and net realizable value. The cost of development properties generally includes the cost of land, construction and other related expenditure necessary to get the properties ready for sale. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the estimated costs of completion and selling expenses.

The management reviews the carrying values of development properties on an annual basis.

The operating cycle of development properties is such that the majority of development properties are expected to be realized beyond a period of 12 months from the reporting date. At each reporting date, the management categorizes the development properties as current or non-current based on their expected realisation date.

Financial Instruments

Initial recognition – Financial assets and financial liabilities

An entity shall recognize a financial asset or a financial liability in its statement of financial position when, and only when, the entity becomes party to the contractual provisions of the instrument.

Financial assets

Initial Measurement

At initial recognition, except for the trade receivables which do not contain a significant financing component, the Group measures a financial asset at its fair value. In the case of a financial asset not at fair value through profit or loss, transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition of the financial asset are added to the fair value of the respective financial asset. Transaction costs of financial assets carried at fair value through profit or loss are expensed in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, if any.

The trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or which have a maturity of less than 12 months are measured at the transaction price as per IFRS 15.

Classification and subsequent measurement

The Group classifies its financial assets in the following measurement categories:

- a) those to be measured subsequently at fair value (either through consolidated statement of other comprehensive income, or through consolidated statement of profit or loss); and
- b) those to be measured at amortized cost.

The classification depends on the entity's business model for managing the financial assets and the contractual terms of the cash flows. The category most relevant to the Group is financial assets measured at amortized cost.

The Group has not classified any financial asset as measured at fair value through consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Financial assets measured at amortized cost

A financial asset shall be measured at amortized cost if both of the following conditions are met:

a) the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows; and

b) the contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Financial assets measured at amortized cost include receivables, employees' receivable – home ownership scheme, Murabaha term deposits with banks and cash and cash equivalents.

After initial measurement, such financial assets are subsequently measured at amortized cost using the Effective Interest Rate ("EIR") method, less impairment (if any). Amortized cost is calculated by taking into account any discount or premium on acquisition and fees or costs that are an integral part of the EIR. The EIR amortization is included in finance income in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. The losses arising from impairment are recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

At 31 December 2019

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES continued

Financial assets continued

Reclassification

When and only when, an entity changes its business model for managing financial assets it shall reclassify all affected financial assets in accordance with the above mentioned classification requirements.

De-recognition

A financial asset (or, where applicable, a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognized (i.e. removed from the Group's consolidated statement of financial position) when the rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired.

Impairment of financial assets

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is any objective evidence that a financial asset or a group of financial assets is impaired. A financial asset or a group of financial assets is deemed to be impaired if, and only if, there is objective evidence of impairment as a result of one or more events that have occurred after the initial recognition of the asset and a loss event has an impact on the estimated future cash flows of the financial asset or the group of financial assets that can be reliably estimated. Evidence of impairment may include indications that debtors or a group of debtors are experiencing significant financial difficulty, default or delinquency in interest or principal payments, the probability that they will enter into bankruptcy or other financial reorganization and where observable data indicate that there is a measurable decrease in the estimated future cash flows, such as economic conditions that correlate with defaults.

IFRS 9 requires an entity to follow an expected credit loss ("ECL") model for the impairment of financial assets. It is no longer necessary for a credit event to have occurred for the recognition of credit losses. Instead, an entity, using expected credit loss model, always accounts for expected credit losses and changes therein at each reporting date. ECLs are based on the difference between the contractual cash flows due in accordance with the contract and all the cash flows that the Group expects to receive.

Expected credit loss shall be measured and provided either at an amount equal to (a) 12 month expected losses; or (b) lifetime expected losses. For credit exposures for which there has not been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, ECLs are provided for the amounts that result from default events that are possible within the next 12-months (a 12-month ECL). For those credit exposures for which there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, a loss allowance is required for credit losses expected over the remaining life of the exposure, irrespective of the timing of the default (a lifetime ECL).

For trade receivables, with a significant financing component, a simplified approach is available, whereby an assessment of increase in credit risk need not be performed at each reporting date. Instead, an entity can choose to provide for the expected losses based on lifetime ECL. The Group has chosen to avail the option of lifetime expected credit losses ("ECL"). Therefore, the Group does not track changes in credit risk, but instead recognizes a loss allowance based on lifetime ECLs at each reporting date. The Group has established a provision matrix that is based on its historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward-looking factors specific to the debtors and the economic environment.

For trade receivables with no significant financing component, an entity is required to follow lifetime ECL.

The carrying amount of the financial asset is reduced through the use of an allowance account and the amount of the loss is recognized in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. Commission income continues to be accrued on the reduced carrying amount using the rate of interest used to discount the future cash flows for the purpose of measuring the impairment loss. If, in a subsequent year, the amount of the estimated impairment loss increases or decreases because of an event occurring after the impairment was recognized, the previously recognized impairment loss is increased or reduced by adjusting the allowance account. If a write-off is later recovered, the recovery is credited to other income in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. The gross carrying amount of a financial asset is written off when the Group has no reasonable expectations of recovering a financial asset in its entirety or a portion thereof. For individual customers, the Group individually makes an assessment with respect to the timing and amount of write-off based on whether there is a reasonable expectation of recovery. The Group expects no significant recovery from the amount written off. However, financial assets that are written off could still be subject to enforcement activities in order to comply with the Group's procedures for recovery of amounts due.

The Group considers a financial asset to be in default when the debtor is unlikely to repay the outstanding balance to the Group in full, without recourse by the Group to actions such as realizing security (if any is held).

Financial liabilities

Initial measurement

Financial liabilities are classified, at initial recognition, as financial liabilities at fair value through consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, loans and borrowings and payables, as appropriate.

All financial liabilities are recognized initially at fair value and, in the case of long term loans and payables, net of directly attributable transaction costs. The Group's financial liabilities include accounts payable, lease liabilities, accruals and term loans.

Classification and subsequent measurement

An entity shall classify all financial liabilities as subsequently measured at amortized cost, except for:

- a) financial liabilities at fair value through consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.
- b) financial liabilities that arise when a transfer of a financial asset does not qualify for derecognition or when the continuing involvement approach applies.
- c) financial guarantee contracts.
- d) commitments to provide a loan at a below-market commission rate.
- e) contingent consideration recognized by an acquirer in a business combination to which IFRS 3 applies. Such contingent consideration shall subsequently be measured at fair value with changes recognized in consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

All of the Group's financial liabilities are subsequently measured at amortized cost using the EIR method, if applicable. Gains and losses are recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income when the liabilities are derecognized as well as through the EIR amortization process.

Amortized cost is calculated by taking into account any discount or premium on acquisition and fees or costs that are an integral part of the EIR. The EIR amortization is included as finance costs in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Reclassification

The Group cannot reclassify any financial liability.

Derecognition

A financial liability is derecognized when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled or expires. When an existing financial liability is replaced by another from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as the derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability. The difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

At 31 December 2019

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES continued

Offsetting of financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the consolidated statement of financial position if there is a currently enforceable legal right to offset the recognized amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, to realize the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously.

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash in hand, cash with banks and other short-term highly liquid investments, if any, with original maturities of three months or less, which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

Murabaha term deposits with banks

Murabaha term deposits with banks include placements with banks with original maturities of more than three months and less than one year from the placement date.

Provisions

Provisions are recognized when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation. When the Group expects some or all of a provision to be reimbursed, for example, under an insurance contract, the reimbursement is recognized as a separate asset, but only when the reimbursement is virtually certain. The expense relating to a provision is presented in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income net of any reimbursement.

If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are determined by discounting the expected future cash flows at a discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the liability. When discounting is used, the increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognized as a finance cost in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Provisions are reviewed at each reporting date and adjusted to reflect the current best estimate. If it is no longer probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation, the provision is reversed.

Employee benefits

Short-term employee benefits

Short-term employee benefits are expensed as the related service is provided. A liability is recognized for the amount expected to be paid if the Group has a present legal or constructive obligation to pay this amount as a result of past service provided by the employee and the obligation can be estimated reliably.

Defined benefit plans

The Group maintains an unfunded defined benefit plan for employees' termination/end of service benefits in accordance with the Saudi Arabian Labor Law.

The Group's net obligation in respect of defined benefit plans is calculated by estimating the amount of future benefits that employees have earned in the current and prior periods and discounting that amount. The calculation of defined benefit obligations is performed annually by a qualified actuary using the projected unit credit method.

Remeasurements of the net defined benefit liability, which comprise actuarial gains and losses are recognized immediately in OCI. Net interest is calculated by applying the discount rate to the net defined benefit liability or asset. Net interest expense and other expenses related to defined benefit plans are recognized in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

When the benefits of a plan are changed or when a plan is curtailed, the resulting change in benefit that relates to past service or the gain or loss on curtailment is recognized immediately in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

For the liability relating to employees' terminal benefits, the actuarial valuation process takes into account the provisions of the Saudi Arabian Labour Law as well as the Group's policy.

Segment reporting

An operating segment is a component of an entity:

- i) that is engaged in business activities from which it may earn revenue and incur expenses including revenues and expenses that relate to transactions with any of the Group's other components;
- ii) whose operating results are continuously analyzed by chief operating decision maker in order to make decisions related to resource allocation and performance assessment; and
- iii) for which financial information is discretely available.

For further details of business segments, refer note 32.

A geographical segment is engaged in producing products or services within a particular economic environment that are subject to risks and returns that are different from those of segments operating in other economic environments. Since the Group operates in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia only, hence, no geographical segments are being presented in these consolidated financial statements.

5. NEW STANDARDS, INTERPRETATIONS AND AMENDMENTS

a) Standards, interpretations and amendments adopted by the Group

The Group has adopted, as appropriate, the following new and amended IASB Standards, effective 1 January 2019:

IFRS 16 Leases

IFRS 16 supersedes IAS 17 Leases, IFRIC 4 Determining whether an Arrangement contains a Lease, SIC-15 Operating Leases-Incentives and SIC-27 Evaluating the Substance of Transactions Involving the Legal Form of a Lease. The standard sets out the principles for the recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of leases and requires lessees to account for all leases under a single on-balance sheet model, similar to accounting for finance leases under IAS 17.

Lessor accounting under IFRS 16 is substantially unchanged under IAS 17. Lessors will continue to classify leases as either operating or finance leases using similar principles as in IAS 17. Therefore, IFRS 16 did not have an impact for leases where the Group is the lessor.

The Group adopted IFRS 16 using the modified retrospective method of adoption with the date of initial application of 01 January 2019. The Group elected to use the transition practical expedient allowing the standard to be applied only to contracts that were previously identified as leases applying IAS 17 and IFRIC 4 at the date of initial application. Therefore, the definition of a lease under IFRS 16 has been applied only to contracts entered into a change on or after 01 January 2019. When applying the modified retrospective approach, a lessee does not restate comparative figures. Instead, a lessee recognises the cumulative effect of initially applying IFRS 16 as an adjustment to the opening balance of retained earnings at the date of initial application.

The Group also elected to use the recognition exemptions for lease contracts that, at the commencement date, have a lease term of 12 months or less and do not contain a purchase option ('short-term leases'), and lease contracts for which the underlying asset is of low value ('low-value assets').

At 31 December 2019

5. NEW STANDARDS, INTERPRETATIONS AND AMENDMENTS continued

a) Standards, interpretations and amendments adopted by the Group continued

Impact of transition

Upon transition to IFRS 16, the Group recognised right-of-use assets and lease liabilities by recognising the difference in consolidated retained earnings. The impact on transition is summarised below:

	1 January 2019 (SR'000)
Right-of-use assets	140,167
Lease liabilities	(140,776)
Consolidated retained earnings	(609)

Reconciliation of lease liability

The following table represents the lease reconciliation as at 1 January 2019.

	SR'ooo
Operating lease commitments as at 31 December 2018	91,281
Additional leases on adoption of IFRS 16	61,700
Operating lease commitments as at 1 January 2019	152,981
Incremental borrowing rate as at 1 January 2019	4.20%
Discounted operating lease commitments as at 1 January 2019	141,284
Commitments relating to short-term leases	(509)
Adjustment of prepayment	(8,000)
Lease liabilities recognised as at 1 January 2019 (note 14.2)	132,775

Impact on consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income

During the year ended 31 December 2019, due to the adoption of IFRS 16 – Leases, the Group's operating loss has increased by SR 7.59 million, due to increase in depreciation expense and interest charge by SR 30.21 million and SR 5.27 million, respectively, offset by a reduction in operating lease rentals by SR 27.89 million.

In the comparative period, assets held under operating leases were classified as operating leases and were not recognised in the Group's statement of financial position. Payments made under operating leases were recognised in the consolidated statement of profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease.

b) Agenda decision – Over Time Transfer of Constructed Good – IAS 23 Borrowing Costs:

During 2019, the IFRS Interpretations Committee published an agenda decision "Over Time Transfer of Constructed Good – IAS 23 Borrowing Costs" (hereinafter referred to as 'the agenda decision').

The agenda decision states that Inventories (work-in-progress) for unsold units under construction that the Group recognizes, are not qualifying assets. The agenda decision clarifies as that these assets are ready for its intended sale in its current condition, i.e., the Group intends to sell the part-constructed units as soon as it finds suitable customers and, on signing a contract with a customer and will transfer control of any work-in-progress relating to that unit to the customer, these are not qualifying assets and hence do not meet the IAS 23 criteria for capitalization of borrowing costs.

As this will be a change in the accounting policy, IASB allows entities to implement the resultant changes within sufficient time, which depends on the particular facts and circumstances, accounting policy change, and the reporting entity.

The management is in the process of assessing the accounting and system-related impacts. Considering the additional information needed, complexities involved in determining the adjustments due to the nature, size and scale of the business, the management expects to implement these changes during the year 2020.

c) Standards, interpretations and amendments issued but not yet effective

The standards, interpretations and amendments issued, but not yet effective up to the date of issuance of the financial statements are disclosed below. The Group intends to adopt these standards, where applicable, when they become effective.

Standard/Interpretation	Description	Effective from periods beginning on or after the following date
Conceptual Framework	Amendments to References to Conceptual Framework in IFRS Standards	01 January 2020
IFRS 3	Definition of a Business (amendments to IFRS 3)	01 January 2020
IAS 1 and IAS 8	Definition of Material (amendments to IAS 1 and IAS 8)	01 January 2020
IFRS 17	Insurance contracts	01 January 2021
IFRS 10 and IAS 28	Sale or contribution of assets between investor and its associate or joint venture (amendments to IFRS 10 and IAS 28)	Available for optional adoption/effective date deferred indefinitely

The Group is currently assessing the applicability and implications of adopting the above mentioned standards, amendments or interpretations on its financial statements on adoption, where applicable.

6. REVENUE

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Revenue by operating segments:		
Residential business	522,789	561,626
Industrial development	318,652	251,047
Hospitality and leisure	75,945	42,253
Others	69,502	153,308
	986,888	1,008,234
Revenue by nature:		
Sale of properties	710,363	757,412
Leasing	117,542	132,714
Hospitality	70,566	54,134
Others	88,417	63,974
	986,888	1,008,234

At 31 December 2019

7. COST OF REVENUE

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Cost of properties	252,946	270,324
Depreciation	150,436	105,905
Employees' costs	80,400	73,474
Hospitality	16,474	21,749
Others	184,212	198,375
	684,468	669,827

8. SELLING AND MARKETING EXPENSES

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Employees' costs	26,838	25,432
Branding and marketing costs	17,953	28,652
Advertising and promotion	12,848	6,928
Public relations	2,030	7,149
Others	19,822	13,581
	79,491	81,742

9. GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATION EXPENSES

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Employees' costs	200,040	173,606
Professional charges	33,172	34,837
Communication and office costs	23,492	20,032
Facility and city management services	14,154	12,618
Rent	3,273	6,187
Repairs and maintenance	3,931	4,677
Others	12,590	11,627
	290,652	263,584

10. FINANCIAL CHARGES

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Commission on loans	227,924	55,741
Financial charges on leases (note 14.2)	5,265	-
Bank charges	3,804	3,912
	236,993	59,653

11. OTHER INCOME, NET

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Reimbursement of expenses (see note (a) below)	55,243	51,040
Amortization of unearned interest (see note (b) below)	24,658	30,807
Reversal of accruals no longer required	1,055	24,342
Profit on disposal of investment properties (see note (c) below)	30,826	84,114
Claim settlement provision (see note (d) below)	(10,000)	-
Gain on disposal of property and equipment	140	_
Others	93	19,606
	102,015	209,909

- a) The Group has entered into an agreement ("the Agreement") with two external parties to develop, finance and operate an academic educational institute at KAEC. In accordance with the terms of the Agreement, the net life cycle operating loss of the Institute is to be funded by one of the parties to the Agreement, to the extent of USD 58.5 million. Consequently, the net operating loss of the subject institute, amounting to SR 55.2 million (2018: SR 51 million), incurred during the year, has been accounted for as an other income accordingly.
- b) Unwinding of interest income on significant financing component amounting to SR 24.7 million (31 December 2018: SR 30.8 million).
- c) During the year, the Group has entered into agreements with certain customers for the sale of investment properties resulting in a gain of SR 31 million (31 December 2018: SR 84 million).
- d) A government agency filed a claim against the Company related to operations of the Oceana Villas. The Group defended the claim by submitting all the requested documents, with no resolution. To close the case, the agency proposed an amount of SR 10 million as full and final settlement which has been accepted by the Group. Accordingly, it has been reflected as provision in the books of accounts. The settlement documentation is still in process.

12. LOSS PER SHARE

Basic EPS is calculated by dividing the profit or loss for the year attributable to ordinary equity holders of the Parent Company by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the year.

Diluted EPS is calculated by dividing the profit attributable to equity holders of the Parent Company (after adjusting for interest on the convertible preference shares) by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the year plus the weighted average number of ordinary shares that would be issued on conversion of all the dilutive potential ordinary shares into ordinary shares. Since the Group does not have any convertible shares, therefore, the basic EPS equals the diluted EPS. Moreover, no separate earning per share calculation from continuing operations has been presented since there were no discontinued operations during the year.

At 31 December 2019

12. LOSS PER SHARE continued

The loss per share calculation is given below:

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Loss attributable to ordinary equity holders of the parent	(508,808)	(135,085)
Weighted average number of ordinary shares ('000)	850,000	850,000
Loss per share (Saudi Riyals) – Basic and Diluted	(0.60)	(0.16)

13. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

The estimated useful lives of the assets for the calculation of depreciation are as follows:

	Useful lives
Buildings	10-50 years
Heavy equipment & machinery	5–10 years
Office equipment	3 years
Infrastructure assets	10-30 years
Leasehold improvements	2 – 10 years
Furniture and fixtures	4 – 10 years
Motor vehicles	4 years

]	Freehold land SR'ooo	Buildings SR'ooo	Leasehold improvements SR'oo	Heavy equipment & machinery SR'000	Furniture and fixtures SR'000	Office equipment SR'000	Motor vehicles SR'ooo	Infrastructure assets SR'ooo	Capital work in progress (CWIP) SR'000	Total 2019 SR'ooo
Cost:										
At the beginning of the year	135,283	1,121,408	157,231	63,203	135,342	79,432	14,919	3,023,662	1,771,881	6,502,361
Additions	-	714	21,707	1,477	3,215	6,665	770	-	468,632	503,180
Transfers	-	72,610	150,525	25,425	16,541	11,315	-	146,804	(423,220)	-
Transfer from investment properties (note 15)	-	169,679	6,944	-	-	-	-	-	-	176,623
Impairment (note (e) below)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(167)	(167)
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-	-	(600)	-	-	(600)
At the end of the year	135,283	1,364,411	336,407	90,105	155,098	97,412	15,089	3,170,466	1,817,126	7,181,397
Depreciation:										
At the beginning of the year	-	242,674	56,902	33,472	91,465	58,829	10,239	491,029	-	984,610
Charge for the year	-	49,997	36,285	10,663	26,414	12,678	2,721	127,999	-	266,757
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-	-	(600)	-	-	(600)
At the end of the year	-	292,671	93,187	44,135	117,879	71,507	12,360	619,028	-	1,250,767
Net book value										
At 31 December 2019	135,283	1,071,740	243,220	45,970	37,219	25,905	2,729	2,551,438	1,817,126	5,930,630

			1							
				Heavy					Capital work	
		D 11	Leasehold	equipment	Furniture	Office		Infrastructure	in progress	Total
1	Freehold land SR'ooo	Buildings SR'000	improvements SR'oo	& machinery SR'000	and fixtures SR'000	equipment SR'ooo	vehicles SR'ooo	assets SR'ooo	(CWIP) SR'ooo	2018 SR'000
	SK 000	SR 000	3K00	SR000	SK 000	SR 000	SK 000	SR 000	SK 000	SK 000
Cost:										
At the beginning of the year	135,283	950,070	145,089	50,260	93,869	59,585	10,283	2,330,548	2,062,088	5,837,075
Additions	-	481	12,142	5,112	4,022	9,338	187	1,329	623,533	656,144
Transfers	-	170,857	-	7,831	37,451	10,509	4,449	691,785	(922,882)	-
Transfer from investment properties (note 15)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	17,051	17,051
Impairment (note (e) below)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(7,909)	(7,909)
At the end of the year	135,283	1,121,408	157,231	63,203	135,342	79,432	14,919	3,023,662	1,771,881	6,502,361
Depreciation:										
At the beginning of the year	-	203,026	38,899	25,520	60,785	41,112	6,690	369,610	-	745,642
Charge for the year	-	39,648	18,003	7,952	30,680	17,717	3,549	121,419	-	238,968
At the end of the year	-	242,674	56,902	33,472	91,465	58,829	10,239	491,029	-	984,610
Net book value										
At 31 December 2018	135,283	878,734	100,329	29,731	43,877	20,603	4,680	2,532,633	1,771,881	5,517,751

a) Depreciation charge for the year has been allocated as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR' 000	31 December 2018 SR' 000
Cost of revenue	69,958	52,454
Others	196,799	186,514
	266,757	238,968

b) Capital work in progress mainly represents construction costs in respect of the infrastructure and other projects at the King Abdullah Economic City.

c) Capital work in progress includes advances against services, amounting to SR 128 million (2018: SR 198 million).

d) Freehold land amounting to SR 135 million (2018: SR 135 million), mainly relates to infrastructure and operating assets.

e) During the year, the Group has recorded an impairment loss of SR 0.17 million (2018: SR 7.9 million) in respect of the projects, which are not actively pursued any further.

f) Property and equipment with the gross carrying amount of SR 359 million (2018: SR 185.5 million) are fully depreciated but are still in use.

g) As at 31 December 2019, an amount of SR 96.8 million (2018: SR 108.8 million) was capitalized as borrowing cost for the construction of property and equipment.

h) The Group has transferred certain costs from/to property and equipment and investment properties based on the change in the intended use of such developments.

At 31 December 2019

14. LEASES

14.1 Right-of-use assets

The estimated useful lives of the right-of-use assets for the calculation of depreciation are as follows:

	Useful lives
Buildings	3-10 years
Heavy equipment & machinery	3-4 years
Motor vehicles	2–4 years

	Buildings SR'ooo	Heavy equipment & machinery SR'ooo	Motor Vehicles SR'ooo	Total SR'ooo
Cost:				
Balance as at 1 January 2019	103,710	52,561	6,424	162,695
Additions	1,873	1,506	-	3,379
Balance as at 31 December 2019	105,583	54,067	6,424	166,074
Accumulated depreciation:				
As at 1 January 2019	4,100	17,228	1,200	22,528
Charge for the year	11,402	16,634	2,178	30,214
As at 31 December 2019	15,502	33,862	3,378	52,742
Net book value:				
As at 31 December 2019	90,081	20,205	3,046	113,332

Depreciation charge for the year has been allocated as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR' 000
Cost of revenue	27,492
Others	2,722
	30,214

14.2 Lease Liabilities

At 31 December 2019, the lease liabilities are presented in the consolidated statement of financial position as follows:

	2019 SR'000
Non-current portion	80,625
Current portion	33,013
	113,638

Movement of lease liabilities:

	2019 SR'000
As at 1 January 2019 (note 5)	132,775
Additions	3,379
Financial charges (note 10)	5,265
Repayments	(27,781)
As at 31 December 2019	113,638

The aging of minimum lease payments together with the present value of minimum lease payments, as of 31 December, are as follows:

	201	۱9
	Minimum	Present value
	lease payments (SR'ooo)	of minimum lease payments (SR'ooo)
Within twelve months	37,501	33,013
One to five years	54,502	44,584
More than five years	39,964	36,041
Total minimum lease payments	131,967	113,638
Less: financial charges	(18,329)	-
Present value of minimum lease payments	113,638	113,638

15. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES

The estimated useful lives of the assets for the calculation of depreciation are as follows:

	useful lives
Buildings	20–30 years
Leasehold improvements	2 years
Infrastructure assets	10-30 years

At 31 December 2019

15. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES continued

Land		Leasehold	Infrastructure	Consider Learning in	T 1
SR'000	Buildings SR'ooo	improvements SR'000	assets SR'000	Capital work in progress (CWIP) SR'000	Total 2019 SR'000
2,825,207	945,217	945	435,530	1,145,828	5,352,727
-	4,636	-	520	101,401	106,557
(804)	(13,101)	-	(4,042)	(33)	(17,980)
-	(169,679)	(6,944)	-	-	(176,623)
(3,544)	-	-	-	-	(3,544)
-	169,679	6,944	-	(176,623)	-
-	4,293	-	-	-	4,293
2,820,859	941,045	945	432,008	1,070,573	5,265,430
-	136,817	945	82,817	-	220,579
-	32,345	-	20,629	-	52,974
-	(1,534)	-	(766)	-	(2,300)
-	167,628	945	102,680	-	271,253
2,820,859	773,417	-	329,328	1,070,573	4,994,177
	2,825,207 - (804) - (3,544) - 2,820,859 - - - - - - - - - - - - -	2,825,207 945,217 - 4,636 (804) (13,101) - (169,679) (3,544) - - 169,679 - 4,293 2,820,859 941,045 - 136,817 - 32,345 - (1,534)	2,825,207 $945,217$ 945 - $4,636$ -(804)(13,101)(169,679)(6,944)(3.544)169,6796,944- $4,293$ -2,820,859941,045945-136,817945- $32,345$ (1,534)167,628945	2,825,207 $945,217$ 945 $435,530$ - $4,636$ - 520 (804) $(13,101)$ - $(4,042)$ - $(169,679)$ $(6,944)$ - $(3,544)$ $169,679$ $6,944$ $4,293$ 2,820,859 $941,045$ 945 $432,008$ - $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ - $32,345$ - $20,629$ - $(1,534)$ - (766) - $167,628$ 945 $102,680$	2,825,207 $945,217$ 945 $435,530$ $1,145,828$ - $4,636$ - 520 $101,401$ (804) $(13,101)$ - $(4,042)$ (33) - $(169,679)$ $(6,944)$ $(3,544)$ $169,679$ $6,944$ - $(176,623)$ - 4.293 $2,820,859$ $941,045$ 945 $432,008$ $1,070,573$ - $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $136,817$ 945 $82,817$ $167,628$ 945 $102,680$ -

	Land SR'ooo	Buildings SR'ooo	Leasehold improvements SR'ooo	Infrastructure assets SR'ooo	Capital work in progress (CWIP) SR'ooo	Total 2018 SR'000
Cost:						
At the beginning of the year	2,857,645	952,885	945	435,530	1,006,198	5,253,203
Additions	-	_	-	2,753	156,681	159,434
Transfers	(2,861)	(7,668)	-	(2,753)	-	(13,282)
Transfers to development properties (note 18)	(29,577)	_	_	-	-	(29,577)
Transfers to property and equipment (note 13)					(17,051)	(17,051)
At the end of the year	2,825,207	945,217	945	435,530	1,145,828	5,352,727
Depreciation:						
At the beginning of the year	_	101,249	945	65,570	-	167,764
Charge for the year	_	36,776	_	17,247	_	54,023
Disposals	_	(1,208)	_	_	_	(1,208)
At the end of the year	_	136,817	945	82,817	_	220,579
Net book value						
At 31 December 2018	2,825,207	808,400	_	352,713	1,145,828	5,132,148

a) Greenfield land, measuring approximately 168 million square meters, has been earmarked for the master development of the KAEC. This includes land measuring approximately 37 million square meters which was contributed by a shareholder as part of its capital contribution for an agreed sum of SR 1,700 million in lieu of shares of the same value in the Company (note 23). The specific allocation of the Greenfield land to be used by different projects, which could be for sale or rental, has not yet been completed. Therefore, the Greenfield land and associated costs, amounting to SR 2,407 million (2018: SR 2,412 million), has been classified as investment property. No depreciation has been charged as these comprise only freehold land. Greenfield land includes 24.7 million square meters pledged in favour of the Ministry of Finance against a long-term loan of SR 5,000 million (note 25(a)). Loans obtained from commercial banks are also secured against KAEC Greenfield land. However, legal formalities pertaining to security of such additional borrowings are in progress (note 25(b)). Greenfield land, measuring 15.95 million square meters, has been earmarked for lease to industrial customers.

b) The fair value of the Group's investment property, as at 31 December 2019, has been arrived on the basis of the valuation exercise carried out by ValuStrat (Khabeer Altathmen Alaqaria), an independent valuer not related to the Group. ValuStrat is a firm licensed by the Taqeem (Saudi Authority for Accredited Valuers) and is also regulated by the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors ("RICS"). Valustrat holds appropriate qualifications and relevant experience in assessing the valuation for the relevant land and properties.

To determine the fair value of land with an undetermined future use, the valuer has conducted a dynamic residual valuation approach by calculating the maximum price that a hypothetical developer and investor would pay for the subject land to achieve acceptable hurdle rates based on the highest and best use of the land and in line with current market conditions. For other properties, the fair value has been determined based on the market comparative approach that reflects recent transaction prices for similar properties or capitalization of net income method. For the net income method, the market rentals of all lettable properties are assessed by reference to the rentals achieved for the same properties as well as similar properties in the neighborhood. The capitalization rate is adopted by reference to the yield rates observed by the valuers for similar properties in the locality and adjusted based on the valuers' knowledge of the factors specific to the respective properties. In estimating the fair value of the properties, the highest and best use of the properties is their current use.

The Group uses the following hierarchy for determining and disclosing the fair values of its investment properties by valuation techniques:

	Level 1 SR'000	Level 2 SR'000	Level 3 SR'ooo	Total SR'ooo
31 December 2019	-	-	47,412,867	47,412,867
31 December 2018	-	_	47,738,807	47,738,807

Any significant movement in the assumptions used for fair valuation of investment properties such as discount rate, yield, rental growth etc. would result in significantly lower/higher fair value of these assets.

c) The Group has transferred certain costs from/to property and equipment and investment properties based on the change in the intended use of such developments.d) Following is the breakup of investment properties, held for various purposes:

31 December 2 SR ^V		31 December 2018 SR'000
Rental income 2,173,2	19	2,306,940
Currently undetermined future use 2,820,8	58	2,825,208
4 ,994, [,]	77	5,132,148

e) As at 31 December 2019, an amount of SR 23.94 million (2018: 37.83 million) was capitalized as cost of borrowing for the construction of investment properties.

At 31 December 2019

16. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

The movement in the intangible assets is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'ooo	31 December 2018 SR'000
Cost:		
At the beginning of the year	99,107	83,246
Additions	4,379	15,861
At the end of the year	103,486	99,107
Amortization:		
At the beginning of the year	(80,491)	(68,048)
Charge for the year	(10,479)	(12,443)
At the end of the year	(90,970)	(80,491)
Net book value	12,516	18,616

17. INVESTMENT IN EQUITY ACCOUNTED INVESTEES

	Effective ownership interest (%)		Balance as at	
	31 December 2019	31 December 2018	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Investment in Ports Development Company ("PDC") (see note (a) below)	50%	50%	2,366,137	2,376,775
Investment in Biyoutat Progressive Company for Real Estate Investment & Development ("Biyoutat")				
(see note (b) below)	20%	20%	45,790	45,790
			2,411,927	2,422,565

a) Ports Development Company

Movement in investment in Ports Development Company ("PDC") for the year is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Balance at the beginning of the year	2,376,775	2,342,901
Share of results for the year, net of Zakat charge	7,983	26,130
Share of other comprehensive (loss)/income	(18,621)	7,744
Balance at the end of the year	2,366,137	2,376,775

Quantitative information of PDC is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Non-current assets	8,004,904	7,900,555
Current assets	343,798	457,100
Non-current liabilities	(2,520,969)	(2,439,445)
Current liabilities	(516,294)	(585,494)
Equity	5,311,440	5,332,716
Group's share in equity – 50% (2018: 50 %)	2,655,720	2,666,358
Elimination of share of profit on sale of land and commission income	(287,714)	(287,714)
Adjustments related to piecemeal acquisition and share of Zakat	(1,869)	(1,869)
Group's carrying amount of the investment	2,366,137	2,376,775

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Revenue	327,763	317,844
NET INCOME FOR THE YEAR	15,966	55,110
Other comprehensive (loss)/income to be reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent years	(37,242)	15,489
Total comprehensive (loss)/income for the year	(16,882)	70,600
Group's share of profit for the year, net of related Zakat charge	7,983	26,130
Group's share of other comprehensive (loss)/income for the year	(18,621)	7,744

On 14 Jumada Awal 1431H (corresponding to 29 April 2010), the Port Development Company ("PDC"), a Closed Joint Stock Company, was incorporated in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, which is engaged in development, operation and maintenance of the King Abdullah Port at KAEC (the Port). During 2011, the shareholders of PDC entered into an agreement, whereby, the shareholding structure and funding mechanism of PDC was agreed. As per the terms of the agreement, the Company's shareholding in PDC was agreed to be 34%. In 2012, to contribute a part of the equity funding under the agreement, the Parent Company invested SR 145 million in the form of land, infrastructure and other development cost.

On 8 October 2013, the shareholders of PDC resolved to increase the shareholding of the Parent Company to 74%. The shareholders further amended the agreement on 16 April 2014, reducing the shareholding of the Parent Company in PDC to 51%. On 17 July 2014, the shareholders of PDC amended the agreement, reducing the shareholding of Parent Company to 50%. Pursuant to the terms of the revised agreement, the shareholders of PDC have concluded that they have joint control over PDC and hence the Company has classified the investment as "Investment in an equity accounted investee".

The Company has provided a corporate guarantee along with promissory notes to a commercial bank, limited to SR 1,350 million plus any Murabaha profits due to be paid by the PDC, to allow PDC to secure Shariah compliant Murabaha facility to partially finance the construction costs of the Port. Moreover, the subject loan is also secured by pledge of the shares of the Company in PDC.

At 31 December 2019

17. INVESTMENT IN EQUITY ACCOUNTED INVESTEES continued

a) Ports Development Company continued

The Company has provided a corporate guarantee to a commercial bank, limited to SR 112.5 million plus any Murabaha profits due to be paid by the PDC, to allow PDC to secure Shariah compliant commodity Murabaha facilities, having a maximum limit of SR 180 million. During the year ended 31 December 2017, PDC availed the subject Murabaha facility, amounting to SR 150 million, to finance its working capital requirements. The subject facility has been enhanced to SR 180 million during 2018. In this connection, the Company had also provided promissory notes, amounting to SR 75 million, which has been enhanced to SR 90 million during current year, plus any Murabaha profits due to be paid by the PDC.

During the year ended 31 December 2017, PDC had entered into interest rate swaps arrangement (the "Swap Contracts"), with local commercial banks, to hedge future adverse fluctuation in interest rates on its long term loan.

Such derivative financial instruments are initially recognized at fair value on the date on which a derivative contract is entered into and are subsequently remeasured at fair value.

PDC designated the Swap Contracts, at its outset, as a cash flow hedge. The Swap Contracts are intended to effectively convert the interest rate cash flow on the long term loan from a floating rate to a fixed rate, during the entire tenure of the loan agreements. Cash flow hedges which meet the strict criteria for hedge accounting are accounted for by taking the gain or loss on the effective portion of the hedging instrument to the other comprehensive income, while any ineffective portion is recognized immediately in the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

At 31 December 2019, the subject Swap Contracts had a negative fair value of SR 78.8 million (2018: SR 40.62 million), based on the valuation determined by a model and confirmed by PDC's bankers. Such fair value is included within non-current liabilities in the statement of financial position of PDC with a corresponding debit to statement of profit and loss and other comprehensive income. The Group has recorded an amount of SR 19.08 million (2018: SR 7.7 million), within other comprehensive (loss)/income of the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, being the portion of its share.

Amounts previously recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in equity are reclassified to profit or loss in the periods when the hedged item affects profit or loss, in the same line as the recognised hedged item.

b) Biyoutat Progressive Company for Real Estate Investment & Development

During 2016, the Company entered into an arrangement with an entity owned by a Saudi local group to incorporate a new entity, namely Biyoutat, a Limited Liability Company (Associate), to build, own and manage a residential compound at KAEC.

The Company owns 20% shares in the share capital of Biyoutat. As per the Shareholders' agreement, the Company has also made an additional investment of SR 54 million for the development of the project. Furthermore, during 2016, the Company sold a piece of land to Biyoutat, amounting to SR 54 million. Since Biyoutat has not yet started its operations, the share of results of Biyoutat for the year are considered insignificant for the Group.

The movement in investment in Biyoutat during the year is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Initial investment	200	200
Additional investment	53,755	53,755
Elimination of share of profit on sale of land	(8,165)	(8,165)
	45,790	45,790

18. DEVELOPMENT PROPERTIES

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Costs incurred to-date	2,095,237	2,256,283
Transferred from investments properties (note 15)	3,544	29,577
	2,098,781	2,285,860
Transfers to cost of revenue (note 7)	(252,946)	(270,324)
Provision for development properties	(1,329)	(1,329)
	1,844,506	2,014,207
Current portion of development properties	(790,126)	(411,098)
Non-current portion of development properties	1,054,380	1,603,109

Development properties include land amounting to SR 163.6 million (2018: SR 176.8 million).

As at 31 December 2019, an amount of SR 29.38 million (2018: SR 128 million) was capitalized as cost of borrowing for the construction of development properties.

The Group has transferred certain costs from investment properties to development properties based on the change in the intended use of such developments.

19. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLES AND OTHER CURRENT ASSETS

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Gross accounts receivable	656,742	647,204
Less: Impairment loss on accounts receivable (see notes below)	(150,418)	(86,411)
	506,324	560,793
Contribution receivable	37,664	18,427
Prepayments	33,253	41,772
Advances to suppliers	17,501	32,232
VAT receivable	-	31,394
Amounts due from related parties (note 30)	7,327	15,053
Commission receivable on Murabaha term deposits	1,641	508
Others	52,951	61,359
	656,661	761,538

a) As at 31 December 2019, accounts receivable at nominal value of SR 150.4 million (2018: SR 86.4 million) were impaired. The unimpaired accounts receivables include SR 417 million (2018: SR 443 million) which are past due, more than normal collection cycle, but not impaired. Unimpaired receivables are expected, on the basis of past experience, to be fully recoverable. In addition to other collaterals in the form of promissory notes or bank guarantees, the minimum collateral against sale of property transaction is the market value of the property sold to the customer as the Group transfers property title to the customer only upon satisfactory receipt of the entire amount of the contract.

At 31 December 2019

19. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLES AND OTHER CURRENT ASSETS continued

b) Movements in the impairment loss on accounts receivable is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
At the beginning of the year	86,411	49,696
Provision for the year	64,007	37,200
Doubtful debts written-off	-	(485)
At the end of the year	150,418	86,411

As at 31 December, the ageing analysis of accounts receivables, is as follows:

		Neither Past —		Past	due but not impaired		
	Total SR'ooo	due nor impaired SR'000	< 30 days SR'ooo	30–60 days SR'000	61–90 days SR'ooo	91–180 days SR'000	> 180 days SR'ooo
31 December 2019	656,742	34,759	28,308	12,109	14,448	51,009	516,109
31 December 2018	647,204	47,169	18,038	35,695	17,034	50,854	478,414

c) Future commitment of receivables against signed sales contracts as of 31 December 2019, amounted to SR 1,530 million (2018: SR 1,269.8 million).

d) Movements in the unbilled revenue is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
At the beginning of the year	711,467	632,778
Revenue for the year	889,017	922,977
Billing raised during the year	(523,431)	(844,288)
	1,077,053	711,467
Current portion of unbilled revenue	(362,141)	(502,344)
Non-current portion of unbilled revenue	714,912	209,123

20. MURABAHA TERM DEPOSITS WITH BANKS

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Murabaha deposits (note 21)	279,806	598,655
Short-term Murabaha deposits (note 21)	(279,806)	(548,655)
	-	50,000

21. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Cash and bank balances	124,587	53,977
Short-term Murabaha deposits (see note below and note 20)	279,806	548,655
	404,393	602,632

Murabaha term deposits are placed with commercial banks and yield commission at prevailing market rates.

The Company is required to maintain certain deposits/balances at 5% of amount collected from customers against sale of development properties which are deposited into escrow accounts. The balance as of 31 December 2019 amounted to SR 30.3 million (2018: SR 11.7 million). These deposits/balances are not under lien.

22. EMPLOYEES' RECEIVABLE – HOME OWNERSHIP SCHEME

In accordance with the Group's policy, until 31 December 2016, the Group used to sell built units to eligible employees under interest free finance lease arrangement for a period of twenty years. The gross value of the lease payments is recognized as a receivable under employee home ownership scheme. The difference between the gross receivable and the present value of the receivable is recognized as an unearned interest income.

	Gross receivable		Present value of	f gross receivable	Unearned interest income	
	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Current portion	7,213	6,278	3,906	3,462	3,307	2,816
Non-current portion:						
One to five years	28,853	25,111	17,050	15,033	11,803	10,078
Over five years	86,529	79,386	67,595	62,593	18,934	16,793
	115,382	104,497	84,645	77,626	30,737	26,871
	122,595	110,775	88,551	81,088	34,044	29,687

23. SHARE CAPITAL

The Parent Company's share capital is divided into 850 million shares of SR 10 each (2018: 850 million shares of SR 10 each), allocated as follows:

	2019		2018	
	Number of Shares' 000	Capital SR'ooo	Number of Shares' 000	Capital SR'ooo
Issued for cash	680,000	6,800,000	680,000	6,800,000
Issued for consideration in kind (note 15(a))	170,000	1,700,000	170,000	1,700,000
	850,000	8,500,000	850,000	8,500,000

24. STATUTORY RESERVE

In accordance with the By-laws, approved by the shareholders during April 2017, the Company must set aside 10% of its net profit in each year, after setting-off its accumulated losses, if applicable, until it has built up a reserve equal to 30% of the share capital. The Company may resolve to discontinue such transfers when the reserve totals 30% of the share capital. The reserve is not available for distribution. Since the Company has incurred net loss for the year, no such transfer has been made.

25. LONG-TERM LOANS

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Ministry of Finance ("MoF") loan (see note (a) below)	5,000,000	5,000,000
Others (see note (b) below)	3,113,750	2,908,750
	8,113,750	7,908,750
Current portion of long-term loans (see note (a) and (b) below)	(1,557,500)	(857,500)
Non-current portion of long-term loans	6,556,250	7,051,250

a) During 2011, the Parent Company received a loan of SR 5,000 million from the Ministry of Finance ("MoF") for the development of KAEC. The loan is secured against pledge of 24.7 million sqm of the Greenfield land and carries annual commission at commercial rates and was originally repayable, with a three years grace period, in seven annual installments commencing from 01 June 2015. However, based on the Group's request submitted before the due date, the MoF, during September 2015, had rescheduled the loan by extending the grace period for an additional period of five years. Subsequent to the year-end, based on the discussions carried out with the Ministry of Finance, the MoF has rescheduled the first instalment due on June 2020 to January 2021. Hence, the principal amount is now repayable in seven annual installments, commencing from January 2021, with accrued commission payable on an annual basis.

b) During 2014, the Parent Company signed an Islamic facility agreement with a commercial bank for SR 2,000 million Murabaha liquidity finance facility that carries commission at commercial rates. The outstanding balance of the long-term loan, as at 31 December 2019, amounted to SR 976.25 million (31 December 2018: SR 1,508.75 million). As per the terms of the agreement, the loan is repayable in eight bi-annual installments from 30 June 2018 to 31 December 2021. The installments due within twelve-months, amounting to SR 532.5 million are classified as a current liability. The loan is secured against part of KAEC's greenfield land, having a value of SR 3,002 million, held by the Parent Company and an order note for SR 2,500 million.

During 2015, the Parent Company signed an Islamic facility agreement with a commercial bank for SR 1,000 million that carries commission at commercial rates. The outstanding balance of the long-term loan, as at 31 December 2019, amounted to SR 437.5 million (31 December 2018: SR 500 million). As per the terms of the agreement, the loan is repayable in eight bi-annual installments from 20 October 2019 to 20 April 2023. The installments due within twelve-months, amounting to SR 125 million, are classified as a current liability. The loan is secured against part of KAEC's greenfield land, held by the Parent Company, for a total required value of SR 1,500 million, out of which 92% has already been perfected and remaining is in progress. The subject loan is further secured by an order note of SR 1,200 million.

During 2014 and 2015, the Company signed two facility agreements with a commercial bank for SR 1,000 million each carrying commission at prevailing commercial rates. The outstanding balance of the subject loan facilities, as at December 31, 2019, amounted to SR 1,700 million (December 31, 2018: SR 900 million). As per the terms of the agreements, the loan terms are door to door 8 years with 3 years grace period starting from respective dates of the agreements. In order to comply with the Sharia principles, an additional facility of SR 250 million has been arranged by the bank linked to each of the facility, to permit the rollover (repayment and drawdown) so that the principal amount is available to the Company for the first 3 years of the loan. The installments due within twelve-months, amounting to SR 200 million, are classified as a current liability. However, discussions regarding restructuring of the loans and the repayment plans are already in progress with the respective banks. The loan facilities are secured against part of KAEC's greenfield land for a total required value of SR 3,000 million. Moreover, the subject loan facilities are further secured by order notes of SR 2,250 million.

26. SHORT-TERM LOANS

During 2018, the Company has availed a short-term facility from a commercial bank, amounting to SR 250 million, carrying commission at prevailing commercial rates, in order to finance the working capital requirements. The subject loan facility was reduced to SR 200 million during current year and is secured by a promissory note of SR 200 million. The outstanding balance of the facility, as at 31 December 2019, amounted to SR 170 million (31 December 2018: SR 150 million).

Moreover, from an existing short-term facility of SR 400 million, the Company has availed SR 150 million during current year in order to finance the working capital requirements. The subject loan facility carries commission at prevailing commercial rates and is secured by the order note of SR 2,500 million (refer note 25(b)). The outstanding balance of the facility, as at 31 December 2019, amounted to SR 150 million.

In addition to the above, the Company has a Documentary credit ("DC") facility of SR 250 million from a commercial bank. The outstanding balance, as of 31 December 2019, amounted to SR 42.7 million.

Furthermore, there is a supplementary DC facility from another commercial bank, amounting to SR 30 million. The outstanding balance of the facility, as of 31 December 2019, amounted to SR 3.7 million.

27. EMPLOYEES' TERMINAL BENEFITS

General Description of the plan

The Group operates an approved unfunded employees' terminal benefit ("ETB") plan for its employees as required by the Saudi Arabian Labour Law. The movement in ETB for the year ended is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Balance at the beginning of the year	64,220	52,758
Included in consolidated statement of profit or loss		
Current service cost	14,421	13,257
Interest cost	2,813	1,856
	17,234	15,113
Included in consolidated statement of other comprehensive income		
Remeasurement gain arising from:		
- Financial assumptions	(448)	586
- Experience adjustments	(4,362)	(769)
Actuarial gain	(4,810)	(183)
Benefits paid	(12,776)	(3,468)
Balance at the end of the year	63,868	64,220

Actuarial assumptions

The following were the principal actuarial assumptions applied at the reporting date:

	2019	2018
Discount rate	2.97%	4.38%
Expected rate of future salary increase	3.5%	5%
Mortality rate	1.17%	1.17%
Employee turnover rate	Age & service based – Moderate	Age & service based – Moderate
Retirement age	60 years	60 years

27. EMPLOYEES' TERMINAL BENEFITS continued

The sensitivity of ETB, as at 31 December, to changes in the weighted principal assumptions is as follows:

		Impact on ETB liability Increase/(decrease)			
		31 December 2019		31 December 2018	
Change assumption		Increase in rate SR'000	Decrease in rate SR'000	Increase in rate SR'000	Decrease in rate SR'ooo
Discount rate	1%	(5,096)	5,881	(4,753)	5,481
Expected rate of future salary increase	1%	5,789	(5,118)	5,391	(4,769)
Mortality rate 10	0%	(17)	17	(17)	17
Employee turnover rate	0%	(579)	620	(586)	628

28. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE AND ACCRUALS

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Trade accounts payable	401,907	312,714
Accrued financial charges	218,024	155,170
Retentions payable	223,121	200,484
Contract cost accruals	132,223	117,620
Advances from customers	94,069	92,490
Amounts to be donated for charitable purposes (see note below)	44,321	49,847
Amounts due to related parties (note 30)	15,106	23,053
VAT payable	3,737	-
Accrued expenses and other payables	154,083	103,625
Unearned interest income – Home Ownership Scheme (note 22)	3,307	2,816
Unearned income	15,210	30,244
	1,305,108	1,088,063

The Board of Directors decided in 2006 to donate the amount earned on the founding shareholders> share capital contribution (before initial public offering) placed in fixed deposits maintained with a bank before placing funds under an Islamic deposit scheme. Commission earned on this deposit is added to the amount to be donated for charitable purposes.

29. ZAKAT

Charge for the year

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Current year provision	45,000	66,000

The provision for the year is based on the consolidated Zakat base of the Group.

Movement in provision

The movement in the Zakat provision is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
At the beginning of the year	156,843	153,086
Charge for the year	45,000	66,000
Payments during the year	(80,027)	(62,243)
At the end of the year	121,816	156,843

Status of assessments

The Parent Company – Emaar The Economic City

The General Authority of Zakat and Tax ("GAZT") issued Zakat assessment for the years 2006 to 2008 and claimed additional Zakat and Withholding tax differences of SR 90.4 million in addition to delay penalty. The case was under review at Board of Grievance ("BOG"). In compliance with the appeal procedures and without admitting the liability, the Company submitted a bank guarantee and paid under protest the withholding tax (WHT) difference.

The BOG did not accept the grievance on the Zakat case from the formal point of view. The Company filed a plea to the Royal court requesting the BOG to reconsider the verdict and restudy the case. The plea was not accepted by the BOG and they maintained the previous decision.

During 2019, the GAZT has issued a letter for collection of additional Zakat liability of SR 86.6 million. The Company has settled 20% of the total liability in the year 2019 and 43% of the total liability subsequent to year end. Furthermore, the GAZT has agreed to allow four monthly installments to pay the balance Zakat liability.

The WHT case was also under the review at the BOG. A decision was issued supporting the Company's objection related to delay fine. The GAZT has filed an appeal with the Royal court against the BOG's decision in respect of delay fine, which is pending adjudication.

The Company has settled the additional Zakat liabilities and finalized assessments for the years 2009 to 2011. The Company has filed the Zakat returns for the years up to 2018 and obtained the Zakat certificates.

Subsidiaries – ECIHC, IZDCL, REOM, REM, RED and EKC

ECHIC finalized its assessment up to the year 2012 and filed the Zakat returns up to the year 2018 and obtained Zakat certificates. The GAZT has requested for additional information for the years 2014 to 2018 which has been duly responded.

IZDCL finalized its Zakat status up to the year 2012. The GAZT issued Zakat assessment for the years 2013 to 2015 and claimed additional Zakat of SR 4.6 million. IZDCL has objected against the GAZT assessment, providing the supporting documents for its position. GAZT has transferred the case to the General Secretariat of Tax Committees (GSTC) and IZDCL has also registered an appeal on GSTC₃s portal. The GAZT has provided their comments on the appeal filed which have been duly responded to and feedback is awaited.

IZDCL has filed the Zakat returns up to the years 2018 and obtained Zakat certificates.

REOM, RED and REM have filed their Zakat returns for the period/years from 2013 to 2018 and obtained Zakat certificates.

EKC has filed the Zakat return for the period/years from 2016 to 2018 and obtained un-restricted Zakat certificate.

30. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

The Company, in the normal course of business, enters into transactions with other entities that fall within the definition of a related party contained in International Accounting Standard 24. Related parties represent major shareholders, directors and key management personnel of the Group and entities controlled, jointly controlled or significantly influenced by such parties. Transactions with related parties were carried out in the normal course of business on terms that were no more favourable than those available or which reasonably be expected to be available in similar transactions with non related parties i.e., equivalent to those that prevail in arm's length transactions. In addition to note 17, following are the significant related party transactions during the period and the related balances:

		Amounts of	Transactions	Balan	ce as at
Related party	Nature of transactions	2019 SR'000	2018 SR'000	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Amounts due from related parties					
Other related parties	Lease rentals, utilities and service charges	4,616	7,349	3,211	7,941
	Sale of properties	5,640	27,762	1,650	-
Joint Venture	Lease rentals and utilities charges	1,497	1,208	971	2,241
Key management personnel	Sale of properties, utilities and service charges	1,179	186	895	203
	Lease rentals	222	-	222	-
Board of directors	Sale of properties, utilities and service charges	164	580	231	4,668
	Lease rentals	147	-	147	-
Total				7,327	15,053
Amounts due to related parties					
Other related parties	Expenses incurred on behalf of the Group	-	-	(2,619)	(2,619)
	Services provided to the Group	389	4,187	(415)	(305)
	Advance against sale of properties and leased units	-	-	(7,961)	(7,965)
	Purchase of goods	20	276	-	-
Other related parties with significant influence	Expenses incurred on behalf of the Group	-	-	(89)	(89)
Key management personnel	Remuneration	16,263	23,197	-	(7,875)
Board of directors	Remuneration and meeting fees	4,003	4,200	(4,003)	(4,200)
	Advance received against services	_	_	(19)	_
Total				(15,106)	(23,053)

Compensation of key management personnel of the Group

31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Short-term employee benefits 13,159	15,981
Non-monetary benefits 346	401
Post-employment benefits 1,347	2,434
Termination benefits 1,411	2,375
Other long-term benefits –	2,006
16,263	23,197
Amount due to key management personnel 7,901	8,375

31. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES AND COMMITMENTS

In addition to disclosure set out in note 17, 25 and 29, contingent liabilities and commitments, as at 31 December 2019, are described as below:

- a) The Group has outstanding commitments related to future expenditure for the development of KAEC in coming few years, amounting to SR 781 million (31 December 2018: SR 1,271 million).
- b) The Group, from time to time, is a defendant in lawsuits, which mainly represent commercial disputes. The management and the legal counsel expects a favourable outcome of all the pending litigation against the Group. Accordingly, no provision has been made in these consolidated financial statements.
- c) Operating lease commitments:

Group as lessor

The Group has entered into leases on its investment property portfolio. The future minimum rentals receivable under operating leases contracted for as at the reporting date but not recognized as receivables, are as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Within one year	49,112	53,740
After one year but not more than five years	191,348	201,941
More than five years	574,169	617,315
	814,629	872,996

32. SEGMENTAL INFORMATION

Management monitors the operating results of its business segments separately for the purpose of making decisions about resource allocation and performance assessment. Segment performance is evaluated based on operating profit or loss and is measured consistently with operating profit or loss in the consolidated financial statements.

Operating Segments

For management purposes, the Group is organised into three major segments namely, residential business, industrial development and hospitality and leisure. Other segments include corporate departments of the Group and businesses that individually do not meet the criteria for a reportable segment as per IFRS 8 Operating Segments.

The Executive Leadership Team is the Chief Operating Decision Maker (CODM) and monitors the operating results of its business units separately for the purpose of making decisions about resource allocation and performance assessment. Segment performance is evaluated based on profit or loss and is measured consistently with profit or loss in the consolidated financial statements.

At 31 December 2019

32. SEGMENTAL INFORMATION continued

Segments related Revenue and Profitability

	Residential business SR'000	Industrial development SR'ooo	Hospitality and leisure SR'ooo	Others SR'ooo	Adjustments and eliminations SR'000	Total SR'000
For the year ended:						
31 December 2019						
Revenue						
External customers	522,789	318,652	75,945	69,502	-	986,888
Inter-segment	14,867	4,651	31,633	97,769	(148,920)	_
	537,656	323,303	107,578	167,271	(148,920)	986,888
Results						
Cost of inventories and services						
recognised as an expense	(310,716)	(63,106)	(34,366)	(161,248)	(110,624)	(458,813)
Impairment loss	(493)	_	(3,564)	(55,824)	-	(59,881)
Financial charges	(300)	_	(4,424)	(232,269)	_	(236,993)
Murabaha deposit income	56	113	6	616	_	791
Depreciation	(41,274)	(23,846)	(84,874)	(199,962)	_	(349,956)
Amortisation	(235)	_	(20)	(10,224)	_	(10,479)
Share of results of equity accounted investee	-	_	_	7,983	-	7,983
Other income/(expenses)	19,872	32,810	(11,545)	60,878	-	102,015
Unallocated other income/(expenses)	-	_	_	_	-	(445,363)
Loss before Zakat						(463,808)
For the year ended:						
31 December 2018						
Revenue						
External customers	561,626	251,047	42,253	153,308	-	1,008,234
Inter-segment	13,004	4,068	34,180	85,136	(136,388)	-
	574,630	255,115	76,433	238,444	(136,388)	1,008,234
Results						
Cost of inventories and services						
recognised as an expense	(348,097)	(49,826)	(3,942)	(178,499)	85,751	(494,613)
Impairment loss	(880)	-	(1,593)	(47,362)	-	(49,835)
Financial charges	(48)	(3)	(624)	(58,978)	-	(59,653)
Murabaha deposit income	2,572	2,702	1,777	686	-	7,737
Depreciation	(35,473)	(21,902)	(49,533)	(185,511)	-	(292,419)
Amortisation	(41)	-	-	(12,402)	_	(12,443)
Share of results of equity accounted investee	-	-	-	26,130	-	26,130
Other income/(expenses)	41,228	90,353	1,295	77,033	-	209,909
Unallocated other income/(expenses)	-	-	-	_	_	(414,635)
Loss before Zakat						(71,588)

33. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS RISK MANAGEMENT

Overview

The Group's activities may expose it to a variety of financial risks. The Group's overall risk management program focuses on robust liquidity management as well as monitoring of various relevant market variables, thereby consistently seeking to minimize potential adverse effects on the Group's financial performance.

The Group may expose to the following risks from its use of financial instruments:

a) Credit risk;

b) Commission rate risk;

c) Currency risk; and

d) Liquidity risk.

This note presents information about the Group's possible exposure to each of the above risks, the Group's objectives, policies and processes for measuring and managing risk.

The Board of Directors has an overall responsibility for the establishment and oversight of the Group's risk management framework. The Group's senior management are responsible for developing and monitoring the Group's risk management policies and report regularly to the Board of Directors on their activities.

The Group's risk management policies (both formal and informal) are established to identify and analyse the risks faced by the Group, to set appropriate risk limits and controls and to monitor risks and adherence to limits. Risk management policies and systems are reviewed regularly to reflect changes in market conditions and the Group's activities.

The Group's Audit Committee oversees how management monitors compliance with the Group's risk management policies and procedures and reviews the adequacy of the risk management framework in relation to the risks faced by the Group. The Group's Audit Committee is assisted in its oversight role by Internal Audit. Internal Audit undertakes both regular and adhoc reviews of risk management controls and procedures, the results of which are reported to the Audit Committee.

The Group's principal financial liabilities comprise of accounts payable, lease liabilities, other liabilities and term loans. The main purpose of these financial liabilities is to finance the Group's operations. The Group's principal financial assets include investment in equity accounted investees, employees' receivable – home ownership scheme, receivables, murabaha term deposits with banks and cash equivalents.

The Board of Directors reviews and agrees policies for managing each of these risks which are summarised below:

a) Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Group if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations. The Group is exposed to credit risk principally from its accounts receivables and other receivables along with murabaha term deposits with banks.

Customer credit risk is assessed by the Group according to the Group's established policy, procedures and controls relating to customer credit risk management. Credit quality of a customer is assessed based on a credit rating process.

An impairment analysis is performed at each reporting date using a provision matrix to measure expected credit losses. The provision rates are based on days past due for various customer segments with similar loss patterns. The historical loss rates are adjusted to reflect current and forward-looking information on macroeconomic factors (such as GDP forecast and industry outlook) affecting the ability of the customers to settle the receivables. The calculation reflects the probability-weighted outcome and reasonable and supportable information that is available at the reporting date about past events, current conditions and forecasts of future economic conditions.

At 31 December 2019

33. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS RISK MANAGEMENT continued

a) Credit risk continued

The Group seeks to manage its credit risk with respect to customers by monitoring outstanding receivables. The sale agreements with customers provide that the title to the property is transferred to the customers only upon the receipt of complete sale price. The five largest customers account for 11.5 % (2018: 12.3%) of outstanding accounts receivable as at 31 December 2019. The Group manages its exposure to credit risk with respect to murabaha term deposits with banks by diversification and investing with counterparties with sound credit rating. Payment term varies from product to product with some exceptions at the customer level.

With respect to credit risk arising from the other financial assets of the Group, the Group's exposure to credit risk arises from default of the counterparty, with a maximum exposure equal to the carrying amount of these instruments.

The Group's gross maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date is as follows:

	31 December 2019 SR'000	31 December 2018 SR'000
Accounts receivables	756,325	742,551
Murabaha term deposits with banks	-	50,000
Cash and cash equivalents	404,393	602,632
	1,160,718	1,395,183

Excessive risk of concentration

Concentration arises when a number of counterparties are engaged in similar business activities, or activities in the same geographical region, or have economic features that would cause their ability to meet contractual obligations to be similarly affected by changes in economic, political or other conditions. Concentration of risk is managed through focus on the maintenance of a diversified portfolio. In order to avoid excessive concentrations of risk, the Group's policies and procedures include specific guidelines to focus on the maintenance of a diversified portfolio. Identified concentrations of credit risks are controlled and managed accordingly.

b) Commission rate risk

Commission rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market commission rates.

The Group's exposure to the risk of changes in market commission rates may relate primarily to the Group's long term loans and murabaha term deposits with banks with floating commission rates. The Group manages the commission rate risk by regularly monitoring the commission rate profiles of its commission bearing financial instruments.

At the reporting date, the Group does not have any murabaha term deposits with banks at floating commission rates. Accordingly, only long term loans are exposed to floating commission rates.

Commission rate sensitivity

The following table demonstrates the sensitivity to a reasonably possible change in commission rates on long term loans. With all other variables held constant, the Group's profit before tax is affected through the impact on floating rate borrowings, as follows:

Increase/decrea in basis poir	
2019 +10	0 (64,085)
-10	64,085
2018 +10	
-10	00 14,310

The assumed movement in basis points for the commission rate sensitivity analysis is based on the currently observable market environment, showing a significantly higher volatility than in prior years.

The weighted average rate for the Group's term loans is 4.2% (approx).

c) Currency risk

Currency risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of financial instruments will fluctuate due to changes in foreign exchange rates. The Group did not undertake significant transactions in currencies other than Saudi Riyals and US Dollars. As US Dollar is pegged to Saudi Riyal, the Group is not exposed to significant currency risk.

d) Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will encounter difficulty in raising funds to meet commitments associated with financial instruments. Liquidity risk may result from an inability to sell a financial asset quickly at an amount close to its fair value. Liquidity risk is managed by monitoring on a regular basis that sufficient funds are available through committed credit facilities to meet any future commitments. The cash flows, funding requirements and liquidity of Group companies are monitored on a centralised basis, under the control of Group Treasury. The objective of this centralised system is to optimise the efficiency and effectiveness of the management of the Group's capital resources.

The Group has additional approved facilities (refer note 25) and is currently in the process to withdraw appropriate required amounts in the first half of 2020. Furthermore, discussions regarding the restructuring of the loans and repayment plans are already in progress with the respective banks.

Moreover, subsequent to year-end, the Ministry of Finance (MOF) has rescheduled the first instalment due on June 2020 to January 2021. Hence, the principal amount is now repayable in seven annual instalments, commencing from January 2021, with accrued commission payable on an annual basis.

The table below summarises the maturity profile of the Group's financial liabilities based on contractual undiscounted payments:

33. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS RISK MANAGEMENT continued

d) Liquidity risk continued

31 December 2019	Less than 3 months SR'000	3 to 12 months SR'000	More than 12 months SR'000	Total SR'ooo
Loans	-	1,223,898	7,256,250	8,480,148
Lease liabilities	-	37,501	94,466	131,967
Accounts payable and accruals	-	1,207,732	-	1,207,732
	-	2,469,131	7,350,716	9,819,847

31 December 2018	Less than 3 months SR'ooo	3 to 12 months SR'000	More than 12 months SR'000	Total SR'ooo
Loans	150,000	857,500	7,051,250	8,058,750
Accounts payable and accruals	_	962,513	_	962,513
	150,000	1,820,013	7,051,250	9,021,263

34. CAPITAL MANAGEMENT

Capital includes equity attributable to the ordinary equity holders of the Parent Company. The Group's policy is to maintain a strong capital base so as to maintain investor, creditor and market confidence and to sustain future development of the business. The primary objective of the Group's capital management strategy is to ensure that it maintains a strong credit rating and healthy capital ratios in order to support its business and maximise shareholders' value.

The Group manages its capital structure and makes adjustments in light of changes in economic conditions and the requirements of the financial covenants. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may adjust the dividend payment to shareholders, return capital to shareholders or issue new shares. The Group monitors capital using a gearing ratio, which is net debt divided by total capital plus net debt. At 31 December 2019, the Group's gearing ratio is 54% (2018: 50%).

In order to achieve this overall objective, the Group's capital management, amongst other things, aims to ensure that it meets financial covenants attached to the borrowings that define capital structure requirements. Breaches in meeting the financial covenants would permit the bank to immediately call borrowings. There have been no breaches of the financial covenants of any borrowings in the current year. No changes were made in the objectives, policies or processes for managing capital during the years ended 31 December 2019 and 31 December 2018.

35. FAIR VALUE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date in the principal or, in its absence, the most advantageous market to which the Group has access at that date. The fair value of a liability reflects its non-performance risk.

A number of the Group's accounting policies and disclosures require the measurement of fair values, for both financial and non-financial assets and liabilities.

When measuring the fair value of an asset or liability, the Group uses observable market data as far as possible. Fair values are categorized into different levels in a fair value hierarchy based on the inputs used in the valuation techniques as follows:

- Level 1: quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: inputs other than quoted prices included in level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices).
- Level 3: inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (unobservable inputs).

If the inputs used to measure the fair value of an asset or liability falls into different levels of the fair value hierarchy, then the fair value measurement is categorized in its entirety in the same level of the fair value hierarchy as the lowest input level that is significant to the entire measurement.

The Group recognizes transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy at the end of the reporting period during which the change has occurred.

As at 31 December 2019 and 31 December 2018, the fair values of the Group's financial instruments are estimated to approximate their carrying values and are classified under level 3 of the fair value hierarchy. No significant inputs were applied in the valuation of accounts receivables as at 31 December 2019 and 31 December 2018.

During the year ended 31 December 2019, there were no movements between the levels.

36. CHANGES IN LIABILITIES ARISING FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES

Changes in liabilities arising from financing activities, including long term loans and unearned financing component on long term receivables, are disclosed in the consolidated statement of cash flows.

37. MATERIAL SUBSIDIARIES

The following table summarizes the statement of financial position of these subsidiaries as at 31 December 2019. This information is based on the amounts before inter-company elimination.

	ECIHC SR'000	IZDCL SR'000	REOM SR'ooo	REM SR'ooo	RED SR'000
Total assets	5,343,551	1,333,159	1,593,207	522,419	2,035,550
Total liabilities	22,715	100,269	328,604	94,076	660,933
Total equity	5,320,836	1,232,890	1,264,603	428,343	1,374,617

The following table summarizes the statement of financial position of these subsidiaries as at 31 December 2018. This information is based on the amounts before inter-company elimination.

	ECIHC SR'ooo	IZDCL SR'000	REOM SR'ooo	REM SR'ooo	RED SR'ooo
Total assets	4,411,353	1,169,945	1,480,816	547,564	1,924,006
Total liabilities	5,443	75,848	108,136	78,358	471,800
Total equity	4,405,910	1,094,097	1,372,680	469,206	1,452,206

37. MATERIAL SUBSIDIARIES continued

The following table summarizes the statement of profit and loss of these subsidiaries for the year ended 31 December 2019. This information is based on the amounts before inter-company elimination.

	ECIHC SR'000	IZDCL SR'000	REOM SR'ooo	REM SR'ooo	RED SR'000
Revenue	6,625	209,900	94,053	36,863	22,869
(Loss)/profit for the year	(2,050)	139,166	(108,311)	(41,154)	(81,213)
Total comprehensive (loss)/income for the year	(2,086)	138,793	(108,028)	(40,784)	(77,837)

The following table summarizes the statement of profit and loss of these subsidiaries as at 31 December 2018. This information is based on the amounts before intercompany elimination.

ECIHC SR'ooo	IZDCL SR'000	REOM SR'ooo	REM SR'000	RED SR'000
		SR'ooo	SR'ooo	SR'ooo
F 750				
5,750	155,388	81,532	45,220	14,702
(121,228)	60,506	(48,738)	(46,953)	(82,849)
(122,727)	60,308	(49,915)	(47,258)	(82,713)
(122,693)	59,929	(49,414)	(46,520)	(81,104)
(34)	379	(501)	(738)	(1,609)
	(122,727)	(121,228) 60,506 (122,727) 60,308 (122,693) 59,929	(121,228) 60,506 (48,738) (122,727) 60,308 (49,915) (122,693) 59,929 (49,414)	(121,228) 60,506 (48,738) (46,953) (122,727) 60,308 (49,915) (47,258) (122,693) 59,929 (49,414) (46,520)

38. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

The spread of novel coronavirus (COVID-19) across multiple geographies was confirmed in early 2020, causing significant macro-economic uncertainty, disruptions to businesses and economic activities. The Group considers this outbreak to be a non-adjusting post balance sheet event. At this early stage, the Group is in the process of assessing any potential impact. The management and those charged with governance will continue to monitor the situation and accordingly update all stakeholders as soon as more information is available. Changes in circumstances may require enhanced disclosures or recognition of adjustments in the condensed interim consolidated financial statements of the Group for the subsequent periods in the financial year 2020.

39. APPROVAL OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The consolidated financial statements were approved and authorized to issue by the Board of Directors on 23 Rajab 1441H, Corresponding to 18 March 2020.

Designed and produced by Group Origin